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RESOURCING THE NATIONAL DEFENSE STRATEGY: IM-
PLICATIONS OF LONG TERM DEFENSE BUDGET
TRENDS

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, DC, Wednesday, November 18, 2009.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:07 a.m., in room
HV(C-210, Capitol Visitor Center, Hon. Ike Skelton (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. IKE SKELTON, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM MISSOURI, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON ARMED
SERVICES

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. Ladies and gen-
tlemen, welcome to today’s hearing. Resourcing the National De-
fense Strategy: Implications of Long Term Defense Budget Trends
is the subject today.

In the first week of February 2010, the Department of Defense
(DOD) will deliver two critical documents to our committee. One is
the Quadrennial Defense Review, known as the QDR, which will
outline the National Defense Strategy and some of the major policy
changes required.

The second will be the President’s budget request for fiscal year
2011, the first true budget of the Obama Administration and one
of the primary mechanisms for adopting the QDR’s recommenda-
tions. These documents along with the two ongoing wars are likely
to dominate the discussions on our committee for the next year.

The QDR is by design a process that is not supposed to be con-
strained by the budget. However, the fiscal year 2011 budget re-
quest is of necessity so constrained, though also deeply shaped by
the QDR. So while the QDR will not and should not be limited by
the budget, we in this committee will be required to confront budg-
et limitations simultaneous to our review of the QDR. It is critical
that we understand the budget constraints that are likely to shape
the fiscal year 2011 budget, both in that specific fiscal year and
over the Future Years Defense Program (FYDP) that will accom-
pany it.

The picture frankly is not a pretty one. We owe a debt to our col-
league John Spratt, who held a hearing on the Budget Committee
on October 14th to review the questions featuring two of the wit-
nesses we have before us: Dr. Matthew Goldberg of the Congres-
sional Budget Office (CBO), Stephen Daggett of the Congressional
Research Service (CRS). These two gentlemen shared testimony
with the Budget Committee about the need for continuing steep in-
creases in defense spending to carry out the current programs of

o))



2

the Department, increases that may not materialize unless the
Obama Administration is able to add funding to the defense budget
projections left to them by the Bush Administration at a time of ex-
ploding deficits.

These witnesses are joined today by David Berteau of the Center
for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) and Tom Donnelly
now of the American Enterprise Institute (AEI) and formerly of the
House Armed Services Committee staff. After hearing from them
we will have a deeper understanding of the implications which ris-
ing costs in the area of operations, war spending, health care, per-
sonnel, acquisition, and major weapon systems have for the Depart-
ment of Defense’s future and a better appreciation for the chal-
lenges that go into building the fiscal year 2011 budget.

I now turn to my friend, the gentleman from California, Buck
McKeon, for his opening remarks.

STATEMENT OF HON. HOWARD P. “BUCK” MCKEON, A REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA, RANKING MEMBER, COM-
MITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES

Mr. McKEON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Today the committee
meets to receive testimony on Resourcing the National Defense
Strategy: Implications of Long Term Defense Budget Trends. I
would like to thank Chairman Skelton for agreeing to hold this
hearing on this subject, and I would also like to thank our wit-
nesses for being here. Your testimony this morning gives our mem-
bers an opportunity to understand the impact of Secretary Gates’
April 2009 decision to terminate several major defense programs,
as well as to help the committee prepare for the upcoming defense
budget and the 2010 Quadrennial Defense Review.

In May Secretary Gates testified before the House Armed Serv-
ices Committee on his 2010 budget proposal and on his April 2009
program cuts and emphasized the need to balance the Department
and focus on the conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan. Our concern
then and what remains our concern today is the tradeoff that came
along with the April 6th announcement. Secretary Gates assured
the Congress that his program decisions were the product of holis-
tic assessment of capabilities, requirements, risks, and needs for
the purpose of shifting the Department in a different direction.

Today’s hearing will help the committee understand the true im-
pact of these cuts and whether the April decisions have indeed
taken the Department in the right direction. Many in the Congress
have a different perspective of the defense budget and believe it is
not headed in the right direction. In my view, the Secretary’s plan
for balancing the Department has come at too high a cost.

As Stephen Daggett’s testimony lays out, the Department’s QDR
assumes that the base defense budget, not including the war-re-
lated funding, will be essentially flat for the next five years, with
growth sufficient only to cover inflation. In other words, zero real
growth. It is in an environment of fiscal restraint that the Depart-
ment will pay for the cost of Secretary Gates’ balance by moving
$60 billion over the next five years from within the Department to
pay for programs supporting current operations.

Equally alarming is that as the defense budget remains flat,
military personnel costs and operation and maintenance costs will
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consume an increasingly larger share of the budget. This does not
include the cost of other big ticket items that will command more
defense dollars, such as the war supplemental costs that will mi-
grate to the base budget or the price of resetting the force as our
forces return home from theater.

The pressures on the defense budget that I have just described
warrant in my view, a higher top line. When one considers the cur-
rent threat environment and some alarming gaps in our capability,
the need for more dollars going to defense becomes critical. As we
saw with the April cuts, a leaner budget resulted in changes to
longstanding assumptions about the capabilities needed to hedge
against the risks we face.

Thank you. I yield back.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman. We have Dr. Matthew
Goldberg, please.

STATEMENT OF DR. MATTHEW GOLDBERG, DEPUTY
ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE

Dr. GOLDBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. McKeon, and
other distinguished members of the panel. It is my pleasure to be
here today to talk about CBO’s analysis of the 2010 defense budget.
As you probably know, over the past seven years we have taken a
look at the defense budget, and ordinarily we have access to the
FYDP, the Future Years Defense Program, which goes out another
five years, and we form a projection, which is to say if all the pro-
grams and all the funding and all the force structure implications
in the budget in the FYDP were to be fully funded and imple-
mented over that six-year period, what we would project out is for
another roughly 12 years. Based on that momentum of those pro-
grams and plans and policies how much would it take to sustain
them, sustain those decisions in the current budget and FYDP.

Of course this year we did not have the FYDP. We were working
off the 2010 budget and related materials, Secretary Gates’ various
announcements which we studied, as I am sure you did, Mr. Chair-
man.

The 2010 request, putting aside for a moment the overseas con-
tingency operations, the 2010 request was for $534 billion in total
obligational authority. We have projected that to sustain the pro-
grams of record that are reflected in that request it would actually
cost $567 billion on average between 2011 and 2028. In other
words, there would be a ramp-up just due to the momentum of sus-
taining the programs that are in the 2010 budget.

There are various reasons for this. One is the continued growth
in pay and benefits for both military and civilian personnel. Even
the pay raises that are indexed to the employment cost index, the
ECI, represent a real increase in pay relative to inflation. In other
words, the real pay raises are built into the budget and we expect
those to continue.

In addition, we have observed that systems as they age have
higher costs of operations and maintenance, and we are also ex-
pecting that the newer systems that replace them will probably
have costs at least as high for operations and maintenance.

So all these factors contribute to the increase that we foresee.
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In addition, of course there is the overseas contingency oper-
ations (OCOs). The Department requested $130 billion for 2010.
We have not done any analysis beyond that point of what would
happen in light of the proposed increases in troop levels in Afghan-
istan. But what we have is sort of a steady state number. If U.S.
military presence worldwide were to decline to 30,000 in 2013, the
case we looked at, not specifying whether those troops would be in
Iraq or Afghanistan, being agnostic about the locations, but declin-
ing to 30,000 would require $20 billion in 2010 dollars every year
to sustain that level of forces overseas.

We also looked at other reasons why the costs could be higher,
higher than they are in our base projections. I already indicated
medical inflation has been higher in the Department of Defense
than both the Department and analysts have anticipated. If that
continues, if pay raises above the employment cost index continue
for another five years, and if the cost of procuring weapons systems
continues to grow as they have in the past, then we have a higher
estimate, including what we called unbudgeted costs, costs that are
not reflected in the budget, but that may be realized for all of these
reasons. Costs might be as high as $624 billion on average through
2028 if all those things come to pass, or some 17 percent higher
than what was in the 2010 request.

There is a shifting of funds. There is more money in the oper-
ation and maintenance and military personnel accounts. We see
continued growth there because of the pay raises and because of
the cost to continue supporting weapon systems. But there have
been declines in the procurement and the Research, Development,
Test, and Evaluation (RDT&E) accounts, mostly in the procure-
ment accounts, in light of various changes that Secretary Gates an-
nounced in April. For example, the cancellation of the Future Com-
bat Systems (FCS), cancellation of the second airborne laser, the
cancellation of the Presidential helicopter, the Air Force combat,
search and rescue helicopter, and the Multiple Kill Vehicle (MKV).
And with those with other changes we are projecting that the need
for procurement funds could actually—by 2020 would be about $20
billion less in our current projections than what we were projecting
last year at this time based on the 2009 FYDP.

So in other words, we see long-term implications where if all of
the changes that Secretary Gates proposed in April were made,
were carried through, that the procurement budget required would
be lowered by some $20 billion per year by 2020. That is probably
an overestimate in that some programs have been removed and
other programs, successive programs, have not yet been formulated
which would be put in their place. So in reality 2020 is probably
an upper bound, but we expect to see that if current plans will con-
tinue that the amount of funds required for procurement would
probably be less and there would be migration into the operation
and maintenance and military personnel accounts.

I think I am out of time, Mr. Chairman. So I would be happy to
take your questions when we come around.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Goldberg can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 41.]

The CHAIRMAN. Stephen Daggett, welcome.
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STATEMENT OF STEPHEN DAGGETT, SPECIALIST IN DEFENSE
POLICY AND BUDGETS, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE

Mr. DAGGETT. Mr. Chairman, Mr. McKeon, members of the com-
mittee, thanks very much for inviting me to testify this morning.
Mr. Skelton, it is particularly good to see you. It has been some
time since we had a chance to talk in your office. I look forward
to doing that sometime again.

My testimony really focuses on four issues. First of all, by most
accounts the defense budget is relatively robust right now. It is
about, if you include war-related funding, it is about 20 percent
higher than the peak of spending in the 1980s, which in turn was
the peak of spending in the post-Cold War world except for the
very highest level of spending during the Korean War.

At the same time many of the leaders in the military services are
warning about the need to make very difficult tradeoffs within the
budget. So the question I addressed is why the discrepancy? Why
on the one hand by most historical standards does the budget seem
so high and yet we face these difficult choices? And I provided a
number of answers to it.

The basic answer is that the cost of defense has climbed even
more rapidly than the budget itself, and there are six factors I have
identified that have increased the cost of defense.

First is the increase in cost in military personnel. By my account,
an average service member is 45 percent more expensive in 2009
than in fiscal year 1998. That is above inflation, after adjusting for
inflation.

Second is the trend in operations and maintenance cost. Oper-
ation and maintenance per active duty troop continues to grow at
a rate between two and three percent per year above base inflation,
which is a trend, by the way, that is starkly at odds with cost of
doing business in the civilian sector of the economy and which most
companies have reined in costs have lower costs of operation rather
than higher.

A third factor is apparently accelerating increases in cost from
one generation of new weapons to another. We always expect that
the next generation of weapons will cost somewhat more than ear-
lier generations, but at a certain point there has to be a limit to
how far you can go in that direction. You can’t afford to buy weap-
ons and replace the force on a one-for-one basis with a new system.
Many new weapon systems appear to be dramatically more expen-
sive than their predecessors.

Fourth factor, and I identify it as an independent factor driving
up the cost of acquisition, is we tend to systematically underesti-
mate the cost of new programs, resulting in unplanned cost growth
and scheduled delays. Forty-four percent of new weapons programs,
according to Government Accountability Office, have had a 25 per-
cent or larger increase in estimated costs above initial projections.
So we are not doing very well at estimating costs of major pro-
grams.

Total cost growth in most of the major defense acquisition pro-
grams in 2007 amounted to about $300 billion across the board,
which a full year and a half worth of weapons procurement.

A fifth factor is we have increased demands on ground forces. We
have increased the size of the Navy and Marine Corps by 92,000
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troops at a cost of $12 to $15 billion per year. In addition, we have
new equipment requirements that are the result of war for trans-
portation equipment, for communications equipment, for force pro-
tection equipment.

And finally we are preparing for a much broader range of chal-
lenges in the international security environment, ranging from tra-
ditional to disruptive to catastrophic threats to the homeland to ir-
regular warfare, and we are trying to figure out ways to adjust to
all of these.

Second major point is in April Secretary Gates announced a
number of changes in major weapons programs. How will that af-
fect this disconnect between the growing cost of programs and the
budget? And my answer is it will help to a certain degree. It would
help to a larger degree to the extent that these changes represent
changes in policy that will last over quite a long period of time. We
seem to have turned away from maximizing the capabilities of sys-
tems from multi-role missions and toward systems that will cost
less because they are aimed at a narrower range of missions. We
seem to have also turned in the direction in the acquisition phase,
in the development phase of insisting that at milestone review
processes we are sure that the technology that we are integrating
into new systems will actually be available at cost and on the kind
of schedule that is planned initially.

Fourth point that I addressed, and I will just skip over it very
briefly but we can talk about it more in Q and A, is the deficit situ-
ation that we face now one is one in the past that has led to con-
straints on the defense budget over the long term. If the defense
budget were not to grow over the next 10 years and we had the
kind of growth we had in military personnel and Operations and
Maintenance (O&M) accounts in recent years, that would squeeze
out funding for acquisitions so there would not be enough money
left by the end of the decade to support a very robust moderniza-
tion program at all.

Finally, this QDR it seems to me is likely to come up with a
number of new requirements for major systems. A number of those
changes could end up being quite expensive. I gave one example of
anti-access strategies, which could lead to requirements for dif-
ferent kinds of delivery vehicles to deliver power ashore from forces
offshore. And the effort to cope with these kinds of new challenges
it seems to me it is not necessarily a sidebar to the budget. It could
be a significant budget driver in future years.

With that, I will be glad to leave it to questions and answers.
Thanks.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Daggett can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 65.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Daggett.

Mr. Berteau.

STATEMENT OF DAVID J. BERTEAU, DIRECTOR, DEFENSE IN-
DUSTRIAL INITIATIVES GROUP, CENTER FOR STRATEGIC
AND INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

Mr. BERTEAU. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I had to find the but-
ton here.
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It is a great privilege to appear before you today, and I appre-
ciate the opportunity. My statement actually doesn’t have the same
level of precision of data as the two colleagues who preceded me
here today, because I knew that theirs would, and I basically used
the CBO data and the CRS data for much of our analysis at CSIS
anyway. So we took advantage of that.

What my statement does is look at some of the key issues and
at the process, and I would like to summarize it now and ask the
full statement be submitted in the record.

The Pentagon’s biggest problem today is that they are facing
probably the most significant set of challenges in at least the last
20 years, perhaps a good bit longer than that, and yet they are not
recognizing that that is the situation that they are in. We have had
more money than we have had ever over the last 10 years, and yet
our shortfalls are actually bigger than they have ever been as well,
or at least in relevant memory. I think the Korean War probably
is an exception, but it goes back too far to be relevant today.

And I think the saddest thing and the most difficult thing for
this committee to wrestle with is they have quit keeping score.
There is no longer a process, a rigorous process, inside the Pen-
tagon that tries to capture what its requirements are and what its
shortfalls are.

Mr. Goldberg mentioned the absence of a FYDP with the fiscal
year 2010 budget, and that is actually true, and quite disgraceful.
But the reality is there has not been a fiscally disciplined FYDP
put together by the Pentagon since before September 11, 2001. The
existence of supplementals has made it way too easy to fix a prob-
lem by putting it into the supplementals and funding it there. And
so there hasn’t been a disciplined attempt to figure out what the
real defense program is what it would cost, what the shortfalls are,
how do you prioritize across the shortfalls, how do you make the
tradeoffs necessary, and then how you defend them to the Congress
so the Congress either accepts them or makes the adjustments nec-
essary that you all would seem to be in place.

It seems to me the Pentagon should be teeing up these issues
today and laying out those options, and they are not doing that. So
the challenge this committee has is how do you assess the options
and determine the priorities without the data that you would get
from a physically disciplined FYDP, without the information on ac-
quisitions systems necessary from the selected acquisition reports.

Well, maybe the QDR will fix this. That is kind of the idea, that
is why we do a QDR. The impact of the non-disclosure agreements
of course has made it more difficult for those of us who think we
like to watch what the Pentagon is doing and make intelligent com-
mentary on it. It has been a little more difficult for us because we
don’t actually get much visibility than what is going on. There is
nothing wrong with that as long as we had some comfort and as-
surance that what is going on is going to produce a QDR that will
answer the kind of questions that we raise here this morning. But
I am afraid that much of what we have seen indicates a lack of a
willingness to wrestle with those questions at the broad level. So
I think those who believe that the QDR will have all the answers
may end up being sorely disappointed.
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There are a lot of unspoken risks as well that we are addressing
today, I suspect we will come back to them during our questions,
in addition to the issues facing DOD, there are of course a number
of significant issues facing the industrial base as well, and I would
be happy to touch on those as we go through the questions.

I will yield back the balance of my time, Mr. Chairman, and look
forward to your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Berteau can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 93.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Tom Donnelly.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS DONNELLY, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
DEFENSE STUDIES, AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

Mr. DONNELLY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. McKeon, and
members of the committee. Mr. Skeleton, you mentioned that I
used to work for this committee. That still remains the high point
of my resume. So I am very pleased to come back and talk to my
old bosses.

I have three questions that I would like to pose and offer at least
the sketch of an answer to in talking about long-term budget
trends. I want to talk not only about defense budget trends per se,
but I also think it is essential to talk about trends in Federal budg-
eting and spending overall, because if there is one thing that really
constrains our defense choices going forward, and I would certainly
agree with David that we are at a crossroads that we haven’t been
at in a long time, it is not so much the growth of the debt or the
deficit per se, although because that has mushroomed that is a
larger factor than it has been in the past. But it is other forms of
particularly mandatory spending that are depriving the Defense
Department of the money it needs to fund its programs.

Finally, we have to ask the question that the QDR is supposed
to answer, and that is how much is enough to meet the strategy,
which is also the title of this hearing. And before I begin one more,
I very much want to commend the committee for insisting upon
setting up at least a partially independent panel to review the
QDR’s work. The Congress has an institutional responsibility.
Those of us who were on the committee staff were constantly
pounded by Article 1, Section 8 of the Constitution, so I applaud
the committee for making that happen and hope that process turns
out to be a fruitful one.

To turn to my questions, I also need to use a slightly different
set of metrics in order to measure things across time. I think that
using the measurement of percentages of gross domestic product
are by far the best way to measure the amount of sacrifice or the
opportunity costs, if you will, to the economy of defense spending
over the time. And actually if you look at the numbers through
those lenses, you see exactly the opposite picture from what my col-
leagues have portrayed.

Just very quickly to summarize and to distinguish, as we have
learned to do in recent years between the baseline defense budget,
the cost of raising, training and equipping the forces, and the war-
time costs that we paid through supplementals; that is, the cost of
actually employing the force, you get again quite a different pic-
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ture. And in that regard, the costs of our defense have really gone
down significantly over the post-World War II period. That would
be the period where the United States has been the primary guar-
antor of the international security system.

In the 1950s our baseline posture cost us about nine percentage
gross domestic product (GDP). That fell in the 1960s to seven and
a half percent, and fell even in the 1980s, even allowing for the
Reagan buildup, to about five or six percent. And in the 1990s it
fell even further to an average of between three and a half and four
percent. And if we look at the Administration’s budget plans going
forward, it is going very quickly to fall to three percent and remain
there through the projected 10 years of the budget plan that the
Administration put out earlier this year.

It is true also that the cost of our wars has gone down. Korea
cost about an extra three percent of GDP to fight, Vietnam about
two percent, and our total combined global war on terror or long
war, whatever term of art you want to use to capture the Iraq and
Afghanistan experience, has cost on average about one percent of
GDP rising very slightly to about one point two percent in recent
years in part because of slower economic growth and the surge in
Iraq. And if we project that forward, we will wait and see what the
Afghanistan decision is.

So overall the burden to the American economy of military—of
both raising the force and deploying the force has fallen signifi-
cantly over the course of the last 60 years.

What has happened inside the pie of the budget? Well, my col-
leagues have talked a lot about the growth in personnel costs and
health care costs in particular. So I won’t linger on those, but I just
want to put that in—take three snapshots of how that has changed
things.

In the Reagan years, at the height of the Reagan buildup, and
of course we are still sort of living off the investments of those
years, the Pentagon spent about one point four two dollars in pro-
curement for every dollar it spent on personnel. During the 1990s
after the post-Cold War drawdown and for reasons that were re-
lated to the desire to preserve the old volunteer force, the situation
was almost entirely reversed. The Clinton Administration say in
1998 spent about one point five five dollars on personnel for every
dollar that it spent on procurement. So the ratios have been essen-
tially inverted. And even in recent years and with some of the in-
vestments that the Bush Administration made, that ratio has only
been reduced to one dollar for procurement to one point two two
dollars for personnel. As my colleagues suggested, I think that pro-
portion is only likely to again rise if current trends continue.

I mentioned that I wanted to talk a bit about the rest of the pic-
ture and in particular talk about the portion of defense as an ele-
ment of Federal spending. I have got a lot of statistics on that in
my testimony, but let me just kind of use the projections of the Ad-
ministration, take snapshots again through time to try to suggest
the relative balance of these things.

According to the numbers put out by the Office of Management
and Budget (OMB) earlier this year for 2016, Federal spending
total will be about 22.4 percent of GDP. Of course the amount of
borrowing projected over those years will increase the total debt to
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about 70 percent of GDP. So even as entitlement spending grows,
so will debt service, but to the point where all of those mandatory
expenditures will themselves account for 22 percent of GDP. So be-
fore the Congress authorizes or appropriates a single penny, basi-
cally all the money will be gone. And domestic discretionary pro-
grams are supposed to grow to about four point two percent of GDP
and defense is held to three percent of GDP.

The question I want to leave you with is whether this is ade-
quate, as you were asking in the title of the hearing and as I am
sure we will get to in the Q and A session, whether this is suffi-
cient to meet our strategic goals. The United States remains the
guarantor of international security of the remarkably peaceful and
prosperous and liberal international system that now prevails, al-
though it is under attack and under threat from many quarters.
And the question that I think needs to be asked of the QDR is not
whether the risks are balanced, you can always balance risk, the
question is whether the level of risk is adequate or is too dangerous
or is a threat to the entire system going forward.

Thank you for your time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Donnelly can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 101.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Donnelly.

Mr. Daggett, get your crystal ball out. Tell us in your opinion,
as succinctly as possible, of what does today’s National Defense
Strategy consist and what should the National Defense Strategy
consist of tomorrow?

Not an easy question.

Mr. DAGGETT. Not an easy question.

The CHAIRMAN. You are fully equipped to answer it.

Mr. DAGGETT. Well, there has been a bit of a shift in National
Defense Strategy in recent years with more of a focus on preparing
for irregular warfare. The big change in strategy has been that.
The increase in size of ground forces in particular in order to pro-
vide a rotation base for deployment of a pretty substantial number
of forces abroad in contingency operations like that in Iraq and Af-
ghanistan.

Beyond that I see a little bit of a shift in defense strategy in the
direction of maritime forces, and part of that is the shift in focus
away from Europe, which would have been primarily a ground the-
ater of operations, and to the Pacific, which is mainly maritime.

The two have created—the fact that we shifted in two directions,
one which has led to a substantial increase in ground forces and
the other which emphasizes and reemphasizes naval forces and
also to a degree long range power projection forces in the Air Force,
means we are really committed to adding capability in pretty much
every dimension in the force.

So it hasn’t been simply a matter of making tradeoffs between
one set of priorities and another. We have tried to add capabilities
pretty much across the board, and that is one reason why I think
the budget has been driven up in the direction it has been driven,
why we see shortfalls. We are trying to meet a much broader range
of requirements. And I see new requirements emerging in the fu-
ture, particularly to cope with what is called hybrid warfare, and
that is that even enemies at the lower end of the spectrum of con-
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flict will be equipped with pretty high-technology weaponry like
Hezbollah and Hamas, including anti-ship cruise missiles and more
precise munitions of other kinds and also a shift in the direction
of what the Administration terms high-end asymmetric warfare,
and that is the notion that future foes of whatever capability will
try to challenge the United States in areas in which we are rel-
atively weak, and that means to me even potentially attacks on the
homeland, attacks on communication systems, as well as efforts to
drive U.S. power projection forces further offshore.

So all of these to me are driving requirements up, and it becomes
more difficult to make choices between various systems. You know,
I also think that you are correct, that we are going to have to cope
with budget constraints, we are going to have to figure out how to
set priorities in a situation in which there is not enough money to
do all of the above, and as evidence of that let me just make a final
kind of closing point, and that is that to me the big change that
is going on in the international security environment doesn’t have
to do with military forces. It has do with financial power, and the
financial shifts are all away from the United States and toward
Asia. The projection used to be that China would have a larger
economy than the United States in 40 years or so. Now it is down
to about 30 years or so after this last financial crisis, and that has
to affect the dynamic of U.S. planning.

In the past we could assume that we could build up military ca-
pabilities to such a degree that it would dissuade potential future
foes from trying to challenge us in building up military capabilities.
I am not sure how long that is doable given the shift of financial
resources toward the East. So it puts an emphasis to me in build-
ing cooperative relations with potential future foes to the extent
that we can in areas like protecting the global economy, including
maritime, but also cyberspace and things of that sort.

That is a beginning of an answer to your question.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. A quick follow-up.

In recent days I have heard the phrase used Pax Americana, and
I think aptly so. When in your crystal ball will that begin to shift
away from us, if it ever does?

Mr. DAGGETT. I think we are in the midst of a shift away from
American military predominance towards something different. I
mean we are still for several years clearly going to be techno-
logically predominant in military capabilities. How long we will
have the ability to do all of the above, to project power of every
kind—of ground forces, maritime forces, air forces—I don’t know,
but it is eroding slowly over time, and the more we can we can
rely, it seems to me, on allies to do a part of that work for us, the
better off we will be in the long term, and the more we can avoid
conflict the better we will be in the long term.

I don’t know if that is a precise answer to your question, but I
think—you know, the days of the American century were really the
last 50 years of the 20th century, and the 21st century is turning
slowly into something different, which is much more balance in the
international security environment. The U.S. can still shape that,
and it is still the main power shaping what the global environment
will look like. So you can call it a Pax Americana for the foresee-
able future just in that way, but our shaping in the environment
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has to be in a direction that I think leads to more cooperation with
allies and an effort to build kind of an agreement with rules of the
road with potential future—what we have regarded in past as po-
tentially future foes like China.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Mr. McKeon.

Mr. McKEON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In meetings I have had with defense contractors recently they
have had a great concern about our industrial base. Would you
please, each of you, describe what you would see as the impact on
the industrial base as regard to the recent cuts in the defense
budget?

Dr. GOLDBERG. If you would like me to start, sir. Certainly the
procurement cuts that Secretary Gates has announced and that are
starting to be built into 2010 budget and presumably the 2011
budget will have an effect on defense contractors.

I should point out a few things, that some of the programs that
have been cut will inevitably be followed by some other program
that has not yet been formulated. For example, the Presidential
helicopter, there will be some sort of platform. The Future Combat
System, the Secretary in his announcement left open the possibility
of reformulating the ground vehicles program, but in a way dif-
ferent from the program inherited from the previous Administra-
tion.

So it is not as though we are going to zero in on all the programs
that we cut.

I should also point out that the contractor base, as I am sure you
know, is much more than the big 5 or 10 Lockheed Martin, Nor-
throp Grumman, Boeing, et cetera. I looked up some numbers in
2008. The Department of Defense contracted a total of $390 billion.
Not only is most of the procurement budget and much of the
RDT&E budget contracted, but much of what goes out of the oper-
ations and maintenance budget is contracted, six billion a year to
Logistics Civil Augmentation Program (LOGCAP) to support the
troops in Iraq and increasingly in Afghanistan. Many other con-
tractors do base construction, military construction, support of the
bases, provide security on bases here in the U.S., Information Tech-
nology (IT) support. Every time you walk into a base or Pentagon
or visit a base you see contractors.

So I think taking a broader view, the Department is very reliant
on contractors in a way that is probably more permanent and sus-
tainable than just looking at the big, big procurement programs
that have been cut in the 2010 budget.

Mr. DAGGETT. I think I would begin to address the question by
looking at different elements of the industrial base. One is look at
aircraft in general. There are now really only two major—in the
long term there are really two major production lines for fighter
aircraft, F—18s and F-35s. The defense industry is therefore under-
standably concerned that they will lose the capacity to develop new
systems, because the kind of opportunity for design teams to de-
velop new kinds of fighter aircraft is diminishing. I think that is
true in that area. In other areas it is less true.

I see, given the growth of requirements to deal with high-end
asymmetric threats and things of that sort, increasing demand for
new designs of advanced systems for Command, Control, Commu-
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nications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance and Reconnais-
sance (C4ISR) and lots of other areas to some degree offsetting
those kinds of changes.

On shipbuilding in general it has long been the case that the
U.S. shipbuilding industry depends pretty much strictly on military
production. The changes that Secretary Gates announced in Navy
shipbuilding won’t in my view lead to any substantial decline in
the budget for Navy ships; it will lead to it being focused on a
smaller number of ship designs and actually I think that could lead
to some cooperative effort with the defense industry to improve the
efficiency of shipbuilding production and maybe increase numbers
by doing it that way.

In other areas the industrial base is not as robust. Helicopters,
for example, most recent helicopter programs that we have had
have been based on European design helicopter frames with elec-
tronics built by the United States, reflects the fact that the Euro-
peans have been building more helicopters for a long time for com-
mercial as well as other purposes. Electronics and things of that
sort, again I see a relatively high demand, if there is a shift, it will
be away from platforms and towards C4ISR in the military. So that
may be a relatively robust area in the future.

To some degree it depends on the top line. If as I said the De-
fense budget is frozen for the next 10 years, then that leads to a
decline in acquisition which I think would make it very difficult for
defense industry to sustain the kind of design capabilities that we
have looked to it for in the past. I don’t necessarily foresee that
happening. But, you know, instead we would look at, if necessary,
cuts in the size of the force and certainly increases in the top line
to sustain some level of defense acquisition, but that is an outside
][O)ossibility that there could be simply a decline in the industrial

ase.

Mr. BERTEAU. Mr. McKeon, I think there are two parts to your
question, one which is specifically what you asked, which is what
is the impact. The second implied part is what can we do about it,
because ultimately that is the real challenge. The industrial base
has had a lot of money flowing into it in the last 10 years. Procure-
ment for hardware, procurement and research and development
(R&D) for hardware is up about 60 percent since 2001. Contracts
for services, and there is a whole services industrial base which I
think we have to keep our eyes on as well, has doubled in that pe-
riod of time.

But the future doesn’t look nearly as good, and I think from the
point of view from the hardware side, the procurement and R&D,
all of the testimony this morning is consistent with our analysis,
which is that will be shrinking both potentially in real terms and
certainly in relative terms to the requirement.

It is also getting harder and harder for defense to use commer-
cial variants. In theory it would be you would save money and time
by starting with a commercial platform and then militarizing that
platform. The study we did as part of a defense science board task
force that I was on showed that it is pretty hard to find cases
where it did actually save us time and money. So our ability as a
nation to use the power of the commercial industry, both here and
around the world, has been diminished over time.
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There is a question of what do we do about it. Congress has a
clear law in place that says DOD needs to consider the industrial
base impact of decisions on major weapon systems. Consider, of
course, is a very soft word here, and in our study I think we have
yet to find in recent years any single decision which was changed
as a result of the consideration of the industrial base. In other
words, the documentation basically said we have made the deci-
sion, how do we line up the industrial base impact to be consistent
with that decision?

The bigger challenge is it doesn’t look at the whole industrial
base; it just looks at the piece necessary for that particular weapon
system. And you can always define the universe in such a way, you
say we will have enough, we will be able to get what we need, ma-
terials, technology, skills, et cetera. Over the long run, though, no-
body has taken a look at the comprehensive impact and what it
will do for the industrial base as a whole.

Mr. Daggett noted that we are down in many cases to a single
provider for an awful lot of systems and subsystems. And yet we
all know that only when you have good competition do you not only
get better price control and schedule control but you get better
technology development, because that is where the technology
comes from is a competitive environment.

If we are at the point where the only place we can get competi-
tion is by going global, then that raises a whole set of new issues.
And I think DOD still operates under the idea that 95 percent of
all good new ideas are being developed in America. That may be
true in the very narrow defense part of the universe that Defense
Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) looks at, for instance,
but I don’t think it is true in terms of where global technology is
going at all. I don’t think we have a lock on new technology any-
more. And so that delicate balance of how do you balance competi-
tion, domestic protection, with globalization is one that hasn’t been
wrestled with.

I think all of those are critical questions.

Mr. DONNELLY. I agree with essentially everything that my col-
leagues have said, but just to gild the lily a little bit, it is worth
remembering that there was a significant round of industrial con-
solidation in the 1990s after the end of the Cold War, but that ac-
tually didn’t go as far as some people wanted to make it go, be-
cause people were reluctant to sort of take apart the arsenal of de-
mocracy on the chance that we would need to use that again. It has
been about 15 years since that happened, and the fundamental im-
balance between the structure of the industry and the amount of
work that the industry has to do is leading us I think to the situa-
tion that we see before us and inevitably another round of indus-
trial consolidation.

We have kept two nuclear submarine shipyards open because
they are regarded as national treasures, but we have never had
enough work to justify those two yards and have come up with all
kinds of Rube Goldbergesque arrangements to keep both—some
work going into both yards.

The further canary in the coal mine here is the question of the
industrial workforce, which has a huge demographic hole in its
middle. You have the people who are now relatively senior who
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have spent their careers in the defense industry reaching the end
of their careers and because of the financial constraints there was
essentially a hiring freeze, or close to it, during those late 1990s
or early 2000 years. So what you have is a very immature work-
force, if you will, at the bottom and a very small, the kind of, you
know, ballistic missile pocket protector generation that is reaching
the end of its career at the top end and very little experienced mid-
dle management in between. And there are bound to be con-
sequences of that going forward that will probably lead to further
snafus in program management and the inability particularly to in-
tegrate large-scale efforts, even if they involve as many electronics,
as they do, platforms.

Mr. McKEON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. McKeon.

We are under the five-minute rule, Mr. Ortiz.

Mr. OrTIZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I can remember during
the first Bush I war with Iraq that we were having problems with
our allies because they could not really help us, because we were
so advanced technology-wise that we didn’t get much help from
them. Sometimes I wonder whether we are spending a lot of money
on weapons that we don’t need to fight a war with. Maybe I am
wrong, this is only my personal belief. But then we talk about how
the benefits to our soldiers and pay has gone up. But what bothers
me is that when you look at the big picture and you look at the
two theaters, war theaters in Iraq and Afghanistan, when you have
got more contractors than you have troops, that bothers me.

And I know that this has created a problem because some of the
soldiers that we are trying to get out—their time ended, they spent
time and they were getting out and here comes the backdoor draft
and they wanted to come out because they were going to get a job
with the contractors and they were going to get paid $130,000 or
$140,000 a year. For the specialists they were making $45,000. I
don’t know. And then we have all this equipment that has been de-
stroyed. And when you go and you visit the National Guard units
and the reserve units you will find that most of the equipment that
they had before the war has been left behind in Iraq or Afghani-
stan. And we have to realize that they fight or they answer to two
masters, the Federal Government and the states.

So looking at this problem that I have mentioned, the contrac-
tors, the pay increases, the weapons that maybe we don’t need,
how can we grasp it and bring it in, rein it in so that we can re-
duce some money? I throw these questions to you, and maybe I am
wrong, but I see a lot of things that need to be done, but how do
we rein them in to do what is best for our troops and for the tax-
payer?

And now I leave it in good hands.

Dr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Ortiz, a very interesting set of problems that
you raise and I have a few comments coming from a couple of dif-
ferent directions. One argument that we have made at CBO in
terms of contractors may actually be a cheaper solution than in-
creasing the force structure for a couple of reasons.

One is that many of the contractors who hired in the theater are
either host country nationals, Iraqis, or third country nationals
who get paid a lot less than the American expatriates, the Amer-
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ican veterans, who hired at some of the high salaries that you men-
tioned. A lot of the third country nationals are paid considerably
less because they don’t have the options that we have here.

And another thing about contractors is—the advantage of con-
tractors is they are temporary. When you don’t need them, termi-
nate the contract. Whereas if we wanted to have our U.S. Army
units perform a lot of those functions, we would have to build pre-
sumably permanent end strength and we have to provide dwell
times for each battalion that we deploy to the theater. We have a
battalion or two here in garrison recuperating. So you multiply the
cost of increasing force structure of two or three when you consider
dwell time.

So contractors in many cases can be an effective solution. You
don’t have to maintain a garrison here, you don’t have to maintain
a rotation base, and when the war is over you just end the contract
and that is it.

As far as the equipment, that is an important concern, the equip-
ment that is been worn out, and we have done some estimates
early in the year. Equipment reconstitution costs; that is, replac-
ing, repairing the equipment that was worn out, damaged, lost,
during the war will probably take an extra two years, even after
the conflict in Iraq ends. So we see costs going out as late as 2013
to get the force, including the National Guard, their equipment
back to the state where they were again ready to perform all their
missions.

Mr. DAGGETT. I will just make one point echoing that. We have
a couple of reports that have looked at new information that DOD
is providing recently on use of contractors, specifically in Iraq and
in Afghanistan. As Matt said the bulk of the contractors, particu-
larly in Afghanistan are third country nationals, neither U.S. nor
Afghan, and they perform a lot of the basic functions.

So use of contractors now appears to be built into the way in
which the U.S. deploys forces abroad for good or real, but a lot of
it is the people who get attention are contractors for security func-
tions and things of that sort. The bulk of the contractors are not
for those purposes. They are for food services and transportation
and things of that nature, which otherwise would be more expen-
sive if they were handled by U.S. military personnel.

Mr. OrTIZ. You know, and the numbers I am giving you from
what I understand are not contractors from those countries.

Mr. DAGGETT. Yes.

Mr. ORTIZ. I am talking American contractors who are paid hun-
dreds of thousands of dollars.

Mr. DAGGETT. Well, they are contracted by American firms gen-
erally, but the people they hire for most of these activities, again
food services and transportation, very undramatic kinds of things,
are mainly nationals of other countries. The high-profile contrac-
tors really are Blackwater and things of that sort. They have got-
ten the bulk of attention. Those people to tend to be considerably
higher paid, Special Forces, American Special Forces personnel
have been leaving the force to join those kinds of contractors, and
that has presented a problem in retention in Special Forces, yes,
but that is a relatively smaller part of contractor pool.

Mr. OrTIZ. My time is up.
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The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Bartlett.

Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you very much, I have three quick con-
cerns. Let me express them.

Mr. Daggett, you mentioned the asymmetric warfare that we are
involved in and that we will be attacked where we are weak and
perhaps here in the homeland. I would suggest that one of our
greatest vulnerabilities, not just in the homeland but our military,
is our susceptibility to—our vulnerability to electromagnetic pulse
(EMP). We may avoid that, sir, but what we may not avoid is a
major solar storm of the Carrington magnitude. A high official in
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) told me that if
that happened our grid would come down, cascading bring down
some of the major transformers, it would be perhaps several years
before the grid was back up. I asked him the consequences of that.
He said probably 80 percent of our population would die. I see no
activity on the part of either the military or the Homeland Security
that addresses this enormous threat to life as we know it.

Secondly, Mr. Berteau, you mentioned unaddressed risks, I read
just recently China developed and is now fielding an anti-ship mis-
sile. If that is a cruise missile, supersonic, we have no defense
against that. We would have to stand off 1,200 miles from any land
where an enemy had that kind of a weapon.

I see no indication that we are addressing that and reordering
our military for the future to that reality, which is here and will
increase.

And thirdly, Mr. Donnelly, you mentioned that our military ex-
penditure today is less in terms of GDP than it has ever been. I
would suggest there is no shortage of money. What there is a short-
age of is our ability to convince the American people that we need
more money. The American people will support any level of funding
of the military which is necessary to address our national security
interests.

Am I wrong in having these concerns?

Mr. DAGGETT. On EMP, I know that you have been involved in
a commission that has been studying electromagnetic pulse (EMP)
issues. I have to say I haven’t looked at it as thoroughly as I think
I probably should. I have taken a look at some—lots of different
studies of potential future asymmetric threats.

I discussed one

The CHAIRMAN. Would you get just a little closer to the micro-
phone?

Mr. DAGGETT. Yeah. I discussed one set of those challenges in
the testimony, which is access denial kinds of challenges, which I
am convinced is an increasing problem for U.S. Naval forces. But
the United States is beginning to address that. The decision to ter-
minate DDG-1000 and use, instead, DDG-51 as a basis for blue-
water forces reflects, I think, in part a decision that it is more dif-
ficult to maintain a ship of the size of the DDG-1000 in littoral
waters given area denial strategies by the Chinese and by others
than in the past. And that can include not just antiship cruise mis-
siles, as you mentioned, but also smart mines, even precision-guid-
ed ballistic missile capabilities and things of that sort, let alone
small boats with suicide bombers on board.
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So there are a lot of those kinds of challenges. And EMP is one
of them. But there are a number of other asymmetric challenges
which we are going to have to cope with in the future. And, as I
said, I think they could in the future become a pretty significant
budget driver.

Mr. BERTEAU. Mr. Bartlett, let me respond to both your first two
points there.

On the vulnerability on the grid, I would urge you as you are
looking at defense next year also to notice that it used to be, 15
years ago, that much of the defense infrastructure in the U.S. had
its own independent power sources. Today, that is no longer true.
We have now privatized, and DOD is largely dependent on the
commercial grid.

Mr. BARTLETT. Sir, we have gone in the wrong direction, haven’t
we? The military ought to be able to island itself. We have a bunch
of our electric production which cannot do a black start; it has got
to have electricity to start if it if goes down. We will now be incapa-
ble of that.

And wouldn’t it be a good idea if the military could island itself
so it could be a starter for this?

Mr. BERTEAU. And I suspect there is a third option there from
a technology point of view that ought to be looked at.

From the unaddressed risk things, particularly the one you
raised—and we can’t talk about much about it here in an open ses-
sion. But I actually think the QDR has done a better job on these
sets of risks than in many other areas, and I suspect that you will
be able to see some of the results of that when the QDR is released.

Mr. DONNELLY. Mr. Bartlett, apropos of your last question, I
agree wholeheartedly. The willingness of the American people to
fund an adequate defense is quite remarkable.

Just to pick a rather—almost unhappy, but I think illustrative
example, the Congress, and even including many Members who
disagreed with President Bush’s war policy in Iraq, fully funded es-
sentially every request to support the forces in the field that was
made, over dozens and dozens of votes.

So if there is strong and articulate leadership on the part of our
politicians, I am quite convinced that Americans will do what is
necessary, particularly when they rightly and properly understand
that the cost isn’t nearly as great as some measures make it ap-
pear to be, and that the costs of not doing so are as dire as they
obviously are.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Taylor, the gentleman from Mississippi.

Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you, gentlemen, for being here. Three questions:

How much a month to run the United States effort in Iraq?

How much a month to run the United States effort in Afghani-
stan, DOD dollars?

And lastly, I am looking at your report, and if I have read it cor-
rectly, you say that about 20 percent of our budget, DOD budget,
is procurement, 15 is R&D, 35 is O&M, and 25 percent is military
personnel. I am curious how that tracks historically.

If we were to go back 10 years, 20 years, 30 years, is that about
how it has always been, or is one portion of this getting out of kil-
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ter? And I am particularly interested in rate of return for our R&D
money. Are we getting what we are paying for there?

So I will open that up to the panel. First is the hard numbers
on Iraq and Afghanistan, whoever can provide those.

Dr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Taylor, I am better prepared to talk about
Iraq. We did a study recently on the President’s plan to draw down
from Iraq. I would refer you to that study. And we are showing
that the Administration’s plan, which would take out about three
brigades per month, would total 156 billion to complete the oper-
ations in Iraq through

Mr. TAYLOR. That wasn’t the question, sir.

The question was how much per month DOD money for the
United States effort in Iraq and same question for Afghanistan?

Dr. GOLDBERG. The monthly burn rate now, we are looking at
about five billion a month.

Mr. TAYLOR. In Iraq?

Dr. GOLDBERG. Total Iraq and Afghanistan.

Mr. TAYLOR. For both?

Dr. GOLDBERG. For both.

Now, what we have not done yet—because we haven’t gotten a
request, Mr. Taylor—is to look specifically at whether the cost of
operations in Afghanistan, how they would differ for the same
troop level, or per troop, from what we see in Iraq. I suspect it
would be more expensive to conduct operations in Afghanistan be-
cause of the terrain and the geography, but I don’t have those num-
bers. That is something we have not yet looked at at CBO.

Mr. TAYLOR. Okay. How about the DOD budget pie and the per-
centages that I gave you? How does that track historically going
back 20, 30 years?

Dr. GOLDBERG. The numbers you gave are indeed our numbers.
And there has been a trend, going back, say, through 1980—I have
the chart, and it is in our testimony; there was a big bulge in pro-
curement in the early 1980s during the Reagan years, and much
smaller during the 1990s during the Clinton years. And right now
we are at about the percentage or close to the percentage that we
had during the Reagan years when you include the procurement
that was in the supplementals as well as in the base budget.

Military personnel has been growing, and operations and mainte-
nance have been growing, particularly since about 2000. It was in
2000 when a lot of the changes were enacted, the repeal of the
REDUX retirement, in other words making retiring at 50 percent
rather than 40 percent of base pay, the concurrent receipt of vet-
erans’ benefits, et cetera.

A lot of those changes were passed in 2001—time frame,
TRICARE for Life. So the military personnel costs have really been
increasing since about 2000-2001, and that has taken a bite out of
procurement, and it has taken a bite out of the RDT&E budget.
That is really the main thing I see.

How the future is differing from the past is, we have a momen-
tum in military personnel and in operations and maintenance to
the extent that civilians get paid out of that account that is squeez-
ing out the procurement accounts.

Mr. TAYLOR. Is the ratio of R&D to procurement, has that been
constant, say, over the past 20 or 30 years?
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Dr. GOLDBERG. It has not been. R&D has been pretty constant
in sort of real dollar terms, but procurement has fluctuated a lot.
So the ratio of R&D to procurement was low during the Reagan
years when procurement was high. I think it is easier to say it the
other way around. Procurement was the dominant factor in the
1980s, less so in the 1990s, when RDT&E was pretty flat and pro-
curement came down. And then, more recently, since 2000, pro-
curement has been up again and RDT&E kind of flat, so procure-
ment has been a higher fraction.

Mr. TAYLOR. Okay.

Mr. BERTEAU. Mr. Taylor, if I could add two things to that from
our CSIS work, two anomalies, I think, are worth your paying at-
tention to here.

Everything that Mr. Goldberg says is correct. But the growth in
the percentage of O&M over the last 10 years has been historically
unprecedented; and absent changes in getting that under control,
that is going to continue to be the most significant unfunded short-
fall.

Mr. TAaYLOR. Now, that is a huge thing. So is that medical, is
that housing, is that equipment repair?

Mr. BERTEAU. It is a combination of increased pay for civilians,
increased use of contractors, and supplemental costs from the war.

Mr. TAYLOR. Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

Mr. Franks.

Mr. FRANKS. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank all of you here today.

Mr. Donnelly, if it is all right, I am going to start with you. You
know, I know the Administration continues to talk about the nomi-
nal increase in the defense budget, but you point out so effectively
that that is not a reflection of the actual increases as a part of
GDP.

And the service chiefs tell us all the time that they need more.
And I think that their challenge is complicated by the fact that so
much of the time their baseline budget is being eaten up by per-
sonnel issues.

And there is a major shift. And Mr. Taylor, I think, was trying
to get at that point. And if I can just be very direct here, it seems
this Administration finds massive amounts of money for bailouts
and economic stimulus packages, but not enough to fund the basic
money needed for the defense hardware and the equipment reset
for this country. And there is, of course, a point—I won’t say of no
return—but where it becomes very difficult to undo all of that be-
cause we reach a tipping point and our future capability is dimin-
ished. And with all respect to Mr. Daggett, I think that we too cas-
ually consider a future where America’s military capability and our
influence is diminished and more balanced in the world. And I
think that has pretty profound implications for the future and for
freedom itself.

And so, with that, when do you think or do you think we are ac-
tually facing some critical junctures here where if we don’t react,
there could become some tipping points in our future that would
be very difficult to recover from?
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And I will ask that generally, and hope I will have time for an-
other question.

Mr. DONNELLY. Well, I will try to be succinct then.

I really believe that the coming year is very much a point of de-
flection. We have not only the Quadrennial Defense Review, but
the Nuclear Posture Review and the Space Review; we have a new
budget, the first fully vetted or the first budget that will fully re-
flect this Administration’s priorities. And the path that we are on,
I think is pretty clear. So the conversation, particularly in the Con-
gress this coming year, is going to be really quite critical.

I would just conclude with, I don’t believe that the ebbing of the
Pax Americana is anything like inevitable. And I think it would be
ahistorical to suggest that there is an ironclad connection between,
you know, slice of global GDP and strategic preeminence. Great
Britain at the height of the Pax Britannica never accounted for
more than nine percent of global GDP, yet they were still able to
rule the waves and essentially establish the international order.

So I think that issue needs a lot more reflection and work than
is often given.

But again I would say that this coming year and the decisions
that we will see enumerated in the various reviews and the num-
bers that we will see in the budget and FYDP presented to Con-
gress really mark a fork in the road for us. And if we—we should
think very hard before we go down that path.

Mr. FraNKS. I suppose, if all philosophies at the table were of
equal import or equal effect in the world, it wouldn’t bother me so
much. You know, I wouldn’t mind handing over some of this re-
sponsibility to China if I had the confidence that they would take
care of freedom. Given their own record, it makes even the most
casual among us a little concerned.

And you know, I am also—it seems like there is an old saying
that there is nothing so tragic in the world as a beautiful theory
that becomes totally destroyed by an unruly set of facts. And the
realities in the world, I think, that we face are pretty significant.
And when two airplanes hit two buildings it cost our economy two
trillion dollars, which is about four times our Defense Department
budget at the time. So I am just concerned that the more pressure
we put on our military and our defense capability, that the more
significant those risks could grow in the future, and that we ask
very noble people to do things that are really almost impossible to
do. And we keep handing them that equation.

So let me ask you, what do you think the proper percentage of
GDP should be for the military, and the fact that, if it is a percent-
age of the GDP, it increases as the economy grows? What should
that percentage be?

Mr. DONNELLY. I don’t think that the GDP metric tells us what
is affordable or not. If it were so high that it would cripple the abil-
ity of our economy to grow, that would be—I think that is when
you really begin to worry. But whether it is, you know, four percent
or five percent, it is clearly consistent with historical patterns of
economic growth and higher defense spending.

So I think the question is whether it is adequate to meet the
strategic requirement or achieve the goals that we have set for our-
selves. I think that is highly debatable at this point.
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But if you are asking, can we afford a sufficient defense, I also
think that is a no-brainer kind of question too. Four cents out of
our dollar, five cents out of our dollar won’t beggar us and won’t
prevent our economy from growing, but it could quite clearly close
a number of these gaps that my colleagues have mentioned.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

Mr. FRANKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Snyder.

Dr. SNYDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You all have given us a
lot to think about today.

I want to be brief in my question and let each of you discuss the
answer in the time that I have. We are talking today about the De-
fense budget, but we probably would be smarter as a country if we
were talking about the national security budget.

Mr. Daggett, you referred several times to you think the future
is—I believe your words were—“cooperative relationships.” The
Secretary of Defense has been probably the leading spokesman in
the last year or two of the Bush Administration about the need to
increase our investment in diplomacy, and the State Department—
State Department budget, State Department employees, U.S. Agen-
cy for International Development (USAID), USAID budget—and
yet in the process we have here on the Hill we don’t really balance
a line of helicopters versus the budget for USAID. In our budget
process it will be basically a top line versus a top line on the floor
of the House, which I don’t think gets at all to the kind of weighing
that we should have.

Let me start with you, Mr. Donnelly. How should we, as Mem-
bers who are trying to sort this out, look at the overall national se-
curity budget that is much broader than just Defense? And much
broader, by the way, than just State Department and USAID. We
have veterinarians and the Ag Department and

Mr. DoONNELLY. I am absolutely sympathetic to your basic ap-
proach. And if you start using the kind of metrics that I used about
the Defense budget relative to other elements of Federal spending
or our economy as a whole, certainly our ability to afford better
statecraft or create other elements of “national power,” to use the
silly term of art, to be able to do a better job of state building in
Afghanistan or Iraq, again our ability to afford those things is quite
clear. Again, the limiting factor, it seems to me, is not the size of
the economy or the relative size of the Defense account or the State
Department’s budget, but the thing that is squeezing everything
out is the mandatory spending for entitlements and debt service.

So to solve the long-term problem, to build the capacity that you
refer to, which I think is essential, we really need a larger dose of
broader fiscal discipline. To rob the Defense Department to create
a more responsive set of diplomats or USAID seems to be kind of
a zero-sum approach from where I sit.

Mr. BERTEAU. Mr. Snyder, if I could add a couple things to that,
you will recall that the President, in announcing his initial Afghan
strategy back in March, part of the element of that was what I be-
lieve he referred to as the “civilian surge.” And it is interesting to
compare what civilian surge capability is with what military surge
capability is. And the orders of magnitude are wildly different. You
can triple the capacity or the delivery of certain USAID services in
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Afghanistan and you are still talking fewer than 30 people. If you
triple the military surge capacity, you are talking 100,000 people.

So I think that the orders of magnitude are so different that we
have a lot of work to do in terms of not only building the resources
and putting them in place, but building the capacity and the capa-
bility to use those resources. That is a very significant challenge.

It is one of the best responses to the strategy issues that Mr.
Daggett laid out in response to Chairman Skelton’s question, but
it is going to take us a good while to get there. And I am not even
sure we have really started yet.

Mr. DAGGETT. I have been thinking about exactly the issue you
raised. How do you even begin to think about the role of Defense
in conjunction with the other agencies of government in setting
global policy in this international environment? And I think there
is a starting point for talking about it, and it is actually work done
by the Intelligence Community (IC).

The National Intelligence Council (NIC) every five years does a
report called Global Trends. The latest is Global Trends 2025. So
it looks out 15 years. And it is a really pretty thorough look at the
evolving international security environment.

And they emphasize a number of things. They do take a look
really at military challenges, of the changes in military technology
and how that is affecting security. But they discuss changes in fi-
nancial power as well. They talk about the growth of ideological ex-
tremism, Islamic—you know, extreme Islamic fundamentalism as a
persistent issue.

They also discuss things like energy policy, access to other kinds
of resources, limitations on water resources as a potential source
of conflict in many areas of the globe, regional conflicts over var-
ious other kinds of issues, the potential impact of climate change
on all of the above, which tends to overlap where there are already
potential bases for conflict in other areas.

So it is a good starting point for thinking about what are the
kinds of problems the country as a whole needs to address, and
then what agencies of the government are most appropriate to take
the lead in addressing those kinds of challenges.

Dr. SNYDER. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

Mr. Conaway.

Mr. CoNAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have got a couple comments unrelated to anything you guys are
even remotely responsible for, but they do tie in. All of these num-
bers that you churn around and play with are unaudited and
unauditable. DOD across the system does a great job of thinking
they know what the money is and where it is going, who is doing
it. But they don’t, they can’t audit it, and so I am going to continue
to beat on the Administration to continue this effort to get the
numbers correct.

Now, at 50,000 feet, which is what we are talking about right
now, it would take a spectacular error to sway these numbers
much. But every one of those dollars we spend gets appropriated
one at a time, even though en masse, and they get spent one at
a time. And the DOD, along with the Intelligence Community, nei-
ther one of them can show us that they know for sure where all
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this money is going. So we will keep pounding on them, with an
acknowledgment that the basis for the conversation might not be
as firm as we would like to have it.

Mr. Daggett, you had mentioned that the growth in compensa-
tion, regular military compensation, is about 45 percent above rate
of inflation, which I think is reflective, if you look at Mr. Daggett’s
chart, of underpaying our military for a long, long time.

We made a concerted effort before I got here to try to right that
ship. If you take a look at this chart, it looks like we are closing
the gap. We still haven’t closed it entirely.

While that is a factor, I think we need to recognize that in 1998
they were underpaid. And today I think they are probably reason-
ably compensated for what we are asking them to do.

But, Mr. Chairman, I want to yield back my time because I don’t
have any comments beyond that, other than to just thank you for
having this hearing this morning. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Kissell.

Mr. KisseLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you, gentlemen, for being here today. Just a couple
quick questions.

Mr. Berteau, you had mentioned something about, that our
thinking sometimes excludes the technical advances that are made
elsewhere in the world. I just wonder if there are any glaring ex-
amples there that we have overlooked.

Mr. BERTEAU. I think one of the primary areas was already re-
ferred to by Mr. Daggett, and that is in the rotary wing industry,
in the helicopter industry, where the technological capacity from an
avionics perspective, from a drive train perspective, from a turbine
engineering perspective has evolved more dramatically with the
co&nmercial industry on the European side than it has on the U.S.
side.

And I think, there we are being put at risk of future technology
developments in the rotary wing industry, not from the electronics
packages, from an equipment package point of view, from a mission
package point of view, but from a platform capability point of view,
011; we run the risk of the Europeans leaving us behind dramatically
there.

Mr. KissELL. Do you think that is because we just didn’t see the
need for this or just somehow missed it altogether? How did that
come to be?

Mr. BERTEAU. About 20 years ago we had the idea that we could
push in the defense industry what we called “dual-use technology,”
that we could simultaneously have companies that were satisfying
our highest-level military needs, and at the same time use much
of the same fundamental core business base to satisfy commercial
needs. That has proven to be a much more elusive objective than
we thought it would be in the early 1990s.

I have not done a thorough assessment of this. Off the top of my
head, I would say it is that, in part, the gap in Europe and the gap
elsewhere in the world between military use and military tech-
nology and commercial use and commercial technology, is a more
narrow gap elsewhere than it is in the U.S. In the U.S. it is a big-

ger gap.



25

We are always pushing for the latest technology edge. That
makes it harder for our guys to bridge that dual-use gap there. It
is an issue worth further study.

Mr. KissELL. And, Mr. Goldberg, and if anybody else has any
ideas on this, we passed a pretty sweeping piece of legislation, the
Weapon Systems Acquisition Reform Act (WSARA)—get rid of the
waste, let’s do this better. But I have heard in different comments
that you all have made that, you know, we still don’t have a way
of accounting for this, we still don’t keep score, and all the things
that we were wanting to address in that legislation.

Mr. Goldberg, do you see that legislation being effective towards
helping this budget process?

Dr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Kissell, I am assuming you are referring to
the legislation this session, the Weapons Systems Acquisition Re-
form?

Mr. KiSSELL. Yes.

Dr. GOLDBERG. I think it is a little too early to tell, but I think
there is great potential in that legislation, particularly redesig-
nating the Cost Analysis and Program Evaluation office, the so-
called CAPE, in DOD, which has the potential at least, if imple-
mented correctly, to get more realistic estimates of cost and sched-
ule not only internally to the Pentagon, but to the Congress, much
earlier in the procurement process so there can be much better
oversight.

So I think there is a potential there, if that office and that pro-
gram is implemented correctly, for a lot of reform. I don’t think it
will solve any—I don’t think it will solve all the problems; it is not
a panacea. But it would give greater visibility and greater congres-
sional oversight, so I think it has a lot of potential.

Mr. KiSSELL. Any other thoughts on that?

Mr. BERTEAU. I would add one thing, sir.

At CSIS we are actually tracking the implementation of the
Weapons Systems Acquisition Reform Act. And I will be glad to
send you a copy of our report card when it is done.

On that particular point that Mr. Goldberg raised, better cost
analysis, the Congress has just confirmed the new director of that
position, and so—she will be in position shortly. They have yet to
fill the billets of the additional staff, and they right now don’t have
the capability in place to do the additional cost estimates required
by the law.

Mr. KisseLL. I would appreciate that information.

I yield back my time, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

We have Lamborn—wrong list. Mr. Wittman.

Mr. WiTTMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Gentlemen, thank you so much for joining us today. I have a cou-
ple of questions for Dr. Goldberg and Mr. Daggett.

The decision has apparently been made to move on our aircraft
carrier construction cost centers from four years to five years. And
as we know, if you look at the cost of production there, those over-
{1ead costs haven’t changed; they are going to continue along the
ines.

My concern is that as you look at those overhead costs and that
capacity, those costs are still going to be there. Those yards then
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are going to have to look to distribute those costs elsewhere. And
they also build other ships; my concern is, those costs might be
shifted to the construction of other platforms.

We have also recently been unable to get a commitment out of
the Under Secretary of the Navy concerning the commitment of the
production of two Virginia class submarines per year. So if we go
to a one-sub-per-year build, that concerns me also about the over-
head costs, also those up-and-down cycles in manpower.

As you know, the folks that construct our nuclear subs and nu-
clear aircraft carriers are highly skilled individuals. If we are up
and down on a roller coaster ride both with cost and with avail-
ability of personnel, that gives me some concern.

So I just wanted to get your perspective, if you can speak to
those issues and give us your perspective on consistency in deci-
sion-making, whether it is on cost centers or whether it is on com-
mitments on the number of subs that are being built.

Dr. GOLDBERG. Well, I think ultimately the decision to reduce the
carrier force has been made on the basis of more strategic deci-
sions, how many we need to meet the mission, and in particular,
with the Fleet Response Plan and the way the Navy can get carrier
presence, the feeling that they can get by with less. It does lead
to volatility and a problem in covering overhead. Undoubtedly—I
don’t have estimates of those numbers, but undoubtedly, some of
the costs of maintaining that capability at the yards will be passed
on. We do not completely avoid those costs by reducing the fre-
quency of the carrier purchases, and similarly with the sub-
marines.

Mr. DAGGETT. Yeah, just a very general comment.

We haven’t looked directly at allocation of overhead costs in ship-
building for some time. My colleague, Ron O’Rourke, did a pretty
detailed study of the shipbuilding industrial base some time ago,
but it is getting pretty old at this point. So it might be time for
another look at it, given the changes in requirements in the Navy.

In general, you know, a big issue for the shipbuilding industrial
base has been, the Navy has been trying to put pressure on ship-
builders to invest in improvements in efficiency. And to my way of
thinking, the more you have predictability in the shipbuilding plan,
the more you can insist on that. So it is important for the Navy
to settle on a pretty long-term sustainable shipbuilding plan.

And I can only think that the recent decisions will help to some
extent in that regard. At least it is identified, we are going to build
one carrier every five years. And as long as we follow through on
that commitment, we can plan on that basis. It would be helpful
from the point of view of the shipbuilding industry to get up to two
submarines a year if possible.

But we are also now, you know, we know at least—I think, after
the QDR, we will know whether we are going to go back to some
version of DDG-1000 or, instead, rely on DDG-51 hull for most of
the other—most surface-combatant basic designs. And it appears
likely to be DDG-51 as the basic design. So that will rationalize
that as well.

And you know, the comment I made in my testimony is, to the
extent that we do have relatively long production runs of fairly sta-
ble designs of major ships and other systems as well, then we can
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focus on efficiency-improving measures, including encouraging the
industry to make more investments in those areas. So, you know,
it could be a positive step in that direction, but we will have to see
where it goes.

Mr. WITTMAN. One additional question to you both. Do you see
the current course that we are on with strategic planning, author-
ization, and budget being in the proper balance to make sure that
we provide for the robustness in our fleet, in our capability, but
also making sure that we are looking at sustainability as far as our
industrial base to meet those needs?

Dr. GOLDBERG. Sustainability is a big issue. And I guess I don’t
have any recommendations for how to do it differently.

One thing we didn’t get this year was the Navy’s annual ship-
building plan, which helps us. We generally do an annual forecast
of the sustainability of the program and the resources it would re-
quire, which we could not produce this year.

Again, I think, to echo what Mr. Daggett said, having a predict-
able plan that doesn’t change year to year would be a good thing
in terms of sustaining the industrial base and giving the yards a
basis for forecasting their workforce. So I would hope that we could
reach that state.

Mr. DAGGETT. Again, very much in general, since the end of the
Cold War, we have really been in flux in terms of defining what
the strategy is. And I do see a long-term trend.

I think if you read—if you start with the base force in 1990 and
the Bottom-Up Review in 1993 and then the Quadrennial Defense
Review since then, you see a progression. And the progression has
been actually in the direction of broadening the kinds of challenges
that we think we face. And that has led to—in turn, to really
changes in our strategic plans and setting strategic priorities, the
latest big change being an increased emphasis on ground forces,
when all the trend previously had been moving away from that and
making ground forces more deployable.

I am not sure we have reached the end of that discussion by any
means. I mean, I think this QDR appears to be addressing some
pretty far-reaching decisions about future threats that might be
quite unique. So, you know, on the one hand we do want stability
in shipbuilding and areas like that; we want to get there. But the
discussion of strategy has really been moving in a direction that I
think is coming to grips with actual—you know, real changes in the
international security environment that we need to continue. And
they are evolving and changing over time. There are new threats
that we are facing, and we are going to have to figure out how to
deal with that and how to shift investments in the Defense ac-
counts in order to do that as well.

So I don’t see us at the end of it by any means.

Mr. WITTMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Coffman.

Mr. CorrMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me start with Mr.
Donnelly, and then I will work my way to the left. And that would
be that a concern of mine that we are so focused right now on
asymmetric warfare or counterinsurgency operations that require
very light forces.
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Are we losing our focus on maintaining the type of conventional
deterrence that is necessary with a resurgent Russia, with Iran,
with China, with North Korea?

Mr. Donnelly.

Mr. DONNELLY. Honestly, I don’t think so. You know, to talk to
people in the Air Force or the Navy, you get much greater concern
about, say, the rise of China and the growth of the PLA military
capacity or, you know, lots of discussions about what an Iran cam-
paign might look like.

However, you know, I think that it is true that in the political
world the focus has been lost on that. And particularly wrestling
with the Chinese challenge is just very difficult for people to come
to grips with.

So it would be better if we could have an out-loud conversation
about these things. And that would, I think, advance all our under-
standing, and we would probably come to some sensible answer
and be able to balance these things appropriately.

But I am less concerned about the dialogue inside the Pentagon
than I am sort of amongst the rest of us.

Mr. CoFrMAN. Mr. Berteau.

Mr. BERTEAU. Sir, I think we are okay for now. I think the bigger
question is, what does the longer-term structure look like and what
are we willing to invest over the long term? And we really just
don’t have the visibility that we need to have into the Pentagon’s
thinking today to be able to answer that.

I am going to be cautiously optimistic for a little while until I see
numbers that make me pessimistic. If I don’t see numbers that sus-
tain cautious optimism by next February, though, I am going to
start turning more pessimistic.

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Daggett.

Mr. DAGGETT. Yeah. The argument you referred to, it seems to
me, is mostly within the Army. It is really how the Army should
be organized as much as anything else.

And, you know, it faces some difficult issues. Does it focus mostly
on capabilities for irregular warfare or does it try to maintain, you
know, large armored forces with offensive capabilities and so on,
which some argue are becoming less relevant? And it is really a
very vigorous debate going on inside the Army over how to square
the circle essentially.

And, you know, I think what the Army—what I see the Army is
coming down to is trying to maintain across-the-board capabilities
and really struggling with the best way to do that. And I am not
sure that they are at the end of the debate. I am not sure the an-
swer they have come up with is the right one.

But for the present it appears to be that the basic unit will still
be a brigade combat team. We will have a balance of heavy and
light forces. And brigade combat teams in cases like Iraq and Af-
ghanistan will be augmented to be able to carry out training with
foreign militaries, but they will still be the basic unit. We are not
going to build separate units specifically for training of foreign
militaries. We will have some of those capabilities in Special
Forces, but otherwise the all-purpose forces are going to have to re-
main all-purpose forces.
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You know, whether that is sustainable or not, I am not sure. I
am not sure you can train everybody for everything all the time.
So, you know, it is a big issue.

Beyond that, the Air Force and the Navy are still focused on
high-end combat.

Mr. CorrFMAN. Dr. Goldberg.

Dr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Coffman, I would agree it is principally an
Army issue. The promise that was put forward for Future Combat
System (FCS) was that we would have a force that is lighter, fast-
er, more easily deployable, and make some trade-offs in terms of
less armor versus greater informational awareness. And the Army
itself, narrowly, as well as in the QDR process, is rethinking that
whole strategy, what kind of manned vehicles they want. And I
think that is really where the debate is.

I don’t know how it is going to turn out. But in the next few
years, as we see what the successor is to the FCS program, the
Army ground combat program, we will get a better idea.

Those considerations of lighter, faster, more deployable, I think,
are very important because we don’t know where we’ll be—nobody
knew we would end up—15 years ago that we would end up in Iraq
and Afghanistan. And the fact that we have great mobility assets
and some lighter forces has turned out to be fortuitous.

Mr. BERTEAU. Mr. Coffman, could I add one thing to that?

Mr. CoFrMAN. Please.

Mr. BERTEAU. Both my colleagues to the right indicated this is
primarily a ground forces or an Army issue. I think it is important
to keep sight of the lift problem as well.

For much of my career we have had more Army than we could
move on the timetable. That was the whole driver behind the FCS.
And if we do rethink that, the role of the Navy and the Air Force
is going to be very, very powerfully affected here in terms of both
sealift and airlift. And it is pretty easy to project scenarios in
which we don’t have nearly enough of either.

Mr. CorrMAN. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I yield back.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

You know, in talking with the Army leaders, they are trying to
train and build for a full-spectrum Army, and I have indicated to
them there are only two problems with that: One is time and one
is money. And I think it might be very difficult to train a soldier
to be a first-class individual in the mountains doing Special Oper-
ations-type and then a platoon sergeant backing up an armored di-
vision across a plain. And I just don’t see how that can happen.

Do you have recommendations for the Army along this line, Mr.
Daggett?

Mr. DAGGETT. No. If I may, I think you have put your finger on
precisely the issue; and I have to say I am not in the position to
be able to judge how much training you can do.

The Army does insist that in Afghanistan and Iraq the brigade
combat teams are quite capable, when augmented appropriately, of
carrying out the training mission. And you know, I can understand,
in particular in Iraq, that they are almost forced to come to that
conclusion because if you are going to have a training presence still
in Iraq, you don’t want to rely strictly on the Iraqis for force protec-
tion. You want to have that organic to the training unit itself. And
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if you are going to have a large self-protection capability, well, you
may as well have a full brigade team with all the combat capabili-
ties that go along with it.

So assigning your regular unit to do the training is quite likely
the right answer in Iraq. Now, does that apply also elsewhere in
the world or is the training mission more specialized than that, re-
quiring, you know, particular people with particular experiences?
And the answer to that is maybe. That may be the case.

It may not be universally applicable elsewhere, but I don’t see it
as necessarily being the wrong answer under current cir-
cumstances, though.

Mr. DONNELLY. Mr. Skelton, if I could toss in two sentences. My
colleague, Fred Kagan, and I did a whacking big study a couple
years ago on sort of the future of American land power. So I want
to recoup that investment briefly, if I could.

Actually, I think overall the Army is doing a pretty good job of
adapting to an immensely wide variety of challenges. I mean, the
kinds of operations that the Army has conducted in land forces
more broadly over the last—since 9/11 ranges all the way from the
most traditional kind of mounted armored—you know, the march
to Baghdad in three weeks was, you know, arguably the best ex-
pression of blitzkrieg that there has ever been in terms of distance
covered and so on and so forth.

But that same force has adapted quite remarkably to quite dif-
ferent irregular warfare challenges. And we have also learned that
the best—that all kinds of training are not the same. Training, say,
a Filipino counterterrorism unit as opposed to standing up an Iraqi
Army or an Afghan Army while they are in the midst of fighting
a war are quite different challenges. And when it comes to the
Iraqi and Afghanistan experience, unit partnering has proved to be
the most efficient and the most effective means of increasing the
capacity of our partnering forces, which sort of throws you back
onto the brigade combat team as, actually, a quite useful tool in
t}ﬁis regard, although it needs enablers of all kinds to be able to do
this.

So when you are talking about the full spectrum of operations,
I think that is just the reality. And the Army is not buying a lot
more heavy tank units as it adds forces. And even now it is shifting
a number of heavy brigade combat teams (BCTs) to Stryker-
equipped BCTs. So the balance of the force is slowly shifting, but
the broad capabilities that it retains have all been employed at
very high rates in recent years.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

I have Mr. Spratt, and then as I understand it Mr. Bartlett has
a second-round question.

Mr. Spratt.

Mr. SPRATT. I am sorry to be late in arriving. I heard from half
the team before because we had a similar hearing on the Budget
Committee and had a briefing this morning.

This may be redundant to what you have already discussed, but
there is lots of talk now about how much it costs to deploy one
troop, one combat trooper, to a theater like Afghanistan or Iraq.
And the number being bandied about now is a million dollars incre-
mental cost.
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Do you think that is a valid estimation? And if not, what is the
proper way to calculate on the back of an envelope the incremental
costs for deploying troops to theaters like this on an average an-
nual basis?

Dr. GOLDBERG. Mr. Spratt, I would have to take that for the
record.

We have not at CBO done an explicit study, particularly of the
conditions in Afghanistan, as opposed to the combined Global War
on Terror (GWOT) Central Command (CENTCOM) operations,
which were the basis for our previous estimates. So I don’t really
have it at this time. And I entertain a request from either this com-
mittee or the Budget Committee to do a more detailed analysis of
the cost of operations in Afghanistan. I don’t have that at the
present time.

[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix on
page 111.]

Mr. SPRATT. Okay.

Mr. Daggett.

Mr. DAGGETT. Can I say we have looked at it, just as you said,
just as a really back-of-the-envelope calculation. And the calcula-
tion is pretty straightforward.

The most recent estimate of costs in Afghanistan is, it is about
$68 billion in fiscal year 2010, and that is for roughly 68,000
troops. So the math is pretty simple; it is about a million dollars
per troop. But that is really just taking the top-line, total amount
of spending that is allocated to Afghanistan and scaling it to the
number of boots on the ground in Afghanistan.

And if you make an incremental change in the number of troops,
does it scale one-for-one? And the answer is, a big part of it does.
Eighty percent of that is military personnel and operation and
maintenance, and that likely would scale pretty closely.

There are some parts of it that don’t. Afghan Security Forces
Fund, the amount of equipment we provide to equip the Afghan
Army wouldn’t necessarily change with the size of the U.S. force.
It changes with the size of the Afghan force, but not with the size
of the U.S. force. And there are some overhead activities which
might not have to increase quite in proportion to the increase in
the size of the force.

But that said, if it is not a million dollars per troop it is not far
off, I think.

Again, it would be phased in over time, so it wouldn’t be a mil-
lion dollars the first year. But in the end, that is probably not far
off from what the sustainment costs of a troop would be, I think.

Mr. SPRATT. Mr. Berteau.

Mr. BERTEAU. Similarly, sir, we have not looked at that specific
question.

But I think that I would probably agree with the front end of Mr.
Daggett’s calculation, but not necessarily the back end. I think that
the marginal change up or down for troops is actually quite dra-
matically different. And my own estimate, based upon the costs we
have looked at, is that drawing down would not save you anywhere
near a chunk of a million dollars per person. Increasing will cost
you a little bit closer to that.
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That is just the estimate. I think we would have to look at that
further as well.

Mr. SPRATT. Mr. Donnelly.

Mr. DONNELLY. Very briefly—and I would never want to try to
outdo my colleagues on the actual arithmetic of this, but I think
there is one important conceptual thing to keep in mind in making
these calculations, and that is, where do the costs of mobilizing
Guardsmen and Reserve people, get accounted for?

There is certainly a large part—I mean, one of the reasons that
we have done this is because we have been able to slough off per-
sonnel costs of mobilization into emergency supplementals and not
increase active duty on the book’s end strength. We have had more
than 100,000 folks mobilized pretty much every day since 9/11. So
certainly in Afghanistan, since Guard brigades have, for example,
been responsible for the Afghan Army training mission, one of the
things that you would want to pick apart, to understand where the
money is actually going, is how much of it is going to mobilize
Guardsmen and Reservists who account for active duty shortfalls?

Mr. SPRATT. One final question. We have got a Defense budget
at historic highs. And when you look at the components of it, they
are all swelling.

There is no single component that is driving this. The O&M costs
and personnel costs due to the deployment of the troops to, and ex-
peditionary forces, and the extraordinary wear and tear and the
harsher environmental conditions on equipment, that is one factor.

And then you have got the increase in size of the personnel,
92,000 troops being added to ground forces, and increased costs per
troop because of the benefit increases that we have effected over
the last 10 or 15 years.

And then, of course, you have got acquisition costs, which are
substantial with the Army redoing its forces, the Navy rebuilding
its surface ship Navy, and the Air Force buying the F-35 and other
airplanes.

Where do you look for savings in a budget like this at the present
time?

Dr. GOLDBERG. I would say you really have to look hard at pro-
curement, because all the personnel compensation changes are al-
ready built into the numbers.

In other words, so many improvements have been enacted to the
point where I think we have achieved pay comparability and we
have improved benefits and improved housing; and there is a mo-
mentum that carries those benefits forward. And there is no way
to cut the benefits that have already been enacted.

And similarly in O&M, to the degree that O&M is funding civil-
ian salaries, which tend to get parity pay increases with military
personnel, and for other reasons—O&M has, so to speak, its own
momentum—I would think the area with the most latitude for cuts
would be the procurement accounts.

Mr. DAGGETT. Traditionally, when the budget has been declining,
the part of the budget that has disproportionately been affected has
been acquisition, has been procurement and R&D. They have de-
clined—you know, they have declined very rapidly when the budget
has declined marginally; they have increased very rapidly when the



33

budget has increased even marginally. So that is the variable part
of the budget.

That said, by no means would I give up on looking at O&M as
a potential place for savings. I would be very leery of projections
that O&M costs are going to level off in the future. Historically,
when the Defense Department has projected that, it hasn’t worked
out. And in the end, year after year, DOD ended up taking money
out of the procurement accounts in order to pay “must” bills in
O&M.

But again, it is not a reason not for looking very hard at it. You
know, we spend something like $20 billion a year just on fuel. If
you could reduce that by 10 percent, that is a pretty substantial
saving right there. We spend about $27 billion a year on base oper-
ation support activities. So if you can improve efficiency even in op-
erating your facilities by 10 percent, that is another two point five
to three billion dollars.

So there are certainly areas you can look at in the O&M accounts
to try to achieve some savings.

And T also think, frankly, if the budget is going to be constrained
over the long term, one area in which there will have to be a dis-
cussion is whether we can sustain the increases in the size of the
force we have agreed on recently. I see that as very much on the
agenda. It is a difficult thing to take on, but if the budget is going
to be constrained by the deficit situation in the long term, at some
point it is almost unavoidable that you have to take a look at that,
for good or ill.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank the gentleman.

Wrap it up, Mr. Bartlett.

Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you very much.

There is a reality that is very hard to avoid, and that is that the
urgent almost always sweeps the important off the table—this dy-
namic, along with the assumption that the EMP threat is a very
esoteric threat, probably coming only from a Russia or a China,
which would result in all-out war and therefore very unlikely to
happen, so we are not addressing this threat.

Let me suggest that it will probably come from a nonstate actor
or a state masquerading as a nonstate actor. All that they need is
a tramp steamer, a Scud launcher, which they can buy on the open
market, and a crude nuclear weapon, perhaps one loosed from the
Soviet Union dissolution or one from Iraq or Afghanistan. And, you
know, if they miss their target by 100 miles it won’t make any dif-
ference.

Now, this can’t reach the center of our country, 300 miles high,
and therefore take down our whole country, but it could take down
all of New England, which would be Katrina 10 times over. And
we are not certain but what the cascading effects of the collapse
of the grid there would take down the grid in the rest of the coun-
try, damaging some transformers so that we could not bring the
grid back up.

I know that the military is now taking a new look at EMP, thank
God, because during the Clinton years we waived EMP hardening
of all of our weapons systems. I asked why. As Solomon Ortiz says,
we don’t need any of this high-tech stuff to fight the enemies we
are now fighting. And when we will need is against a peer or near-
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peer, and one of the first things they do—it is in all of their war
games, all of their open literature. One of the first things they do
is an EMP lay-down, which will deny us the use of all of the equip-
ment that is not EMP-hardened, which is essentially all of our
equipment.

I understand now that the Pentagon is taking a new look at
EMP. But they are looking at either the 30 or 50—it is not clear
to me which—kilovolts per meter. The Russian generals told the
EMP Commission that the Soviets had developed and they had a
weapon which would produce 200 kilovolts per meter at the center,
which was 100 kilovolts per meter at the margins of our country.
And we have not, as I understand it, built or tested anything at
that level, which would mean that what we think is hardened is
not hardened, and about all we have hardened now is our com-
mand and control. It is a little bit like me having my brain and
spinal cord work and my arms and legs won'’t.

I don’t understand what good I would be in fighting a war if that
is true. Are my concerns unrealistic?

Mr. BERTEAU. I have to say, Mr. Bartlett, that I came in here
today with a long list of things that I was worried about. You have
added one to that list. And I am going to have to tell you that I
don’t have a response to the challenge you have laid out there. It
certainly seems to me to be worthy of more attention than I have
seen it get.

Mr. BARTLETT. By the way, sir, the tramp steamer they launch
that from will be sunk. There will be no fingerprints on it. You
know, this is a huge, huge vulnerability. It would, in fact, end life
as we know it in this country.

And I am very concerned that the urgency of processing these
two wars have swept this really important defense off the table.

The CHAIRMAN. No comment?

Mr. DONNELLY. I am no EMP expert either. But in addition to
a pulse that would be generated by a nuclear weapon—and this
may reflect my limited understanding of the technology, but I think
it is also becoming increasingly aware that there may be other
means for generating for sort of tactical purposes——

Mr. BARTLETT. You are exactly right, sir, directed energy weap-
ons.

The thing I mentioned in the previous question was, there is an
absolute certainty there will be another major solar magnetic
storm, perhaps of the Carrington magnitude; and if that happened,
FERC tells me it would take down our grid, and it would cost a
trillion to $4 trillion, I think, to bring it back, and take perhaps
several years.

I asked them the consequences of that to our country. This is the
magnetic storm. By the way, the same thing you do to protect
against that protects you against EMP. And 1 asked, what would
be the consequences of that?

He said probably 80 percent of our population would die. You are
totally immune to EMP. You wouldn’t even know it was happening
if you looked in the opposite direction. But, you know, you can’t
eat. If there is no electricity, there is no anything in our culture.
You know, I just think that we are permitting the urgency of these
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immediate problems to sweep really important things off the table,
and this is one of them.

There are others, but this is a major one.

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly thank the gentleman.

And if there is no further business, we appreciate the excellent
testimony of our panel, and we look forward to seeing you again.

[Whereupon, at 12:01 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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Mr. Chairman, Congressman McKeon, and Members of the Commitcee, [ appreciate
the epportunity ro appear before you roday to discuss the long-term implications of the
fiscal year 2010 budger submission for the Department of Defense (IDoD). Decisions
about national defense made roday—whether they involve numbers of personnel, mili-
tary compensation, or weapon systems—can have lang-lasting effects on the composi-
tion of the natien’s armed forces and the budgerary resources needed o support them.

Over the past seven years, the Congressional Budget Office {CBO) has published a
series of reports about its projections of the resources that could be required over the
long term (rypically rwo decades) 1o carry out the narion’s defense plans.l Those pro-
jections differ from CBOYs baseline, under which discretionary defense spending
grows at the rate of inflatian withourt reference to DoD’s plans.?

This restimony is the latest installment in CBO's analyses of Dol)'s budger requests. It
concerns CBO’s preliminary projections for fiscal years 2011 through 2028. Those
projections are based in part on the President’s 2010 budgert request and budger justi-
fication materials the Administration provided to the Congress with chat request.”
Amang the other sources CBO consulted o supplement its analysis were DoD press
releases and briefing marerials and the Secretary of Defense's announcement in

April 2009 of changes to the narion’s detense p|am5f:l For its analyses of past budget
requests, CBO has drawn from informarion in DoD’s Future Years Defense Program
{FYD?), which rypically is submitted o the Congress with the President’s annual
budge: tequest.” This year, however, the Adminiscration did not submit a FYDE,
which would have covered the years 2011 through 2015,

CBO projects that carrying out the plans proposed in the President’s 201G budger
request, excluding overseas contingency operarions {in general, overseas military
operations against hostile forces—currently cansisting of the wars in Traq and
Afghanistan and military actions elsewhere to combar terrorism), would require
defense resaurces averaging $567 billion annually (in constanc 2010 dollars) from
2011 10 2028 (sce Figure 1 on page 16 and Table 1 on page 2]).6 That amount is

1. The first of those Congressianal Budger Office reports, The Long- fovn fmplicarians af Current
Defrnse Plns, appeared in January 2003, Each year since then, CBO has published summary and
derailed updares (the latrer in annotated bricfing formar); all are available online: wwow.cho.gov.

2. Congressional Budget Office, The Budyer and Ecunomic Ontlack: Frocal Years 2009 10 2019
{January 2009}

3. Department of Defense, "DoD {2010 Budget] Request,” www.detenselink.mil/camptrollerf
Budget20H) hrml.

4. Department of Defense. “Defense Budget Recommendation Stacement” {as prepared for delivery
by Secretary of Defense Robers M. Gates, April 6, 2009}, www defenselink.milispesches/
speech. aspxispeechid= 1341

5. The FYDP is a database that comprises 2 historical record of defense forces and funding as well as
Da’s plans for future programs. The historical pordion shows costs, forees, and personnel levels
since 1962, The plan porion presents Dol¥s program budgets (estimates of Rinding needed for the
next five or six years, based an the department’s current plans for all of iss programs).

6. In this anzlysis, CBO measures inflavion by che implicit price deflavor for gross domastic preduct,
which measures overall prices among final goeds and services in the U5, economy.
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about 6 percent more than the $534 billion in total obligatienal authority {TOA)
the Administrarien requested in its regular 2010 budger, which is the portion of the
budget that excludes funding for overseas contingency operations.” Four main factors
account for the higher resoutces required in the long term:

8 The likelihood of continued real growth in pay and benefits for DoD's military and
etvilizn persornel;

# The projected increases in the costs of operation and maintenance (O8M) for
aging equipment as well as for newer, more complex equipment;

m DoD’s plans to develop and field advanced weapon systems to replace many of
today’s military systems that are nearing the end of their service lives; and

B Investments in new capabilities, such as advanced intelligence, surveillance, and
reconnaissance systems, to meet emerging security threats.

Supplemental and emergency appropriations to fund averseas contingency operations
totaled $164 billion in 2007 ($173 billion in constant 201 0 dollars), or 27 percent of
total budger autherity for DD thar year® In 2008, those appropriations peaked ar
$180 billion ($185 billion in constanc 2010 dollars), apain 27 percent of tatal DoD
funding. In 2009, those appropriations dropped to $146 billion {$147 billior in
constant 2010 dollars), or 22 percent of DoD}'s appropriations.

This year, the Administration has requested a full year of anticipated appropriations for
those operations along with its regular defense budgec request. In June 2009, the U.S.

military had deployed 172,000 service members to the Iraq theaser and 59,008 to the

Afghanistan theater. The Administration’s request of $130 billion for 201¢ would sup-
port a smaller total number: 190,000 service members in lraq and 68,000in Afghani-

stan.” CBO does not have aceess to DoD's estimates of costs for overseas contingﬁncy

operations in 2011 or later that would have been consained in cthe 2010 FYDP!

The long-term demand for defense resources could be larger than CBO's base
projections. CBO has developed a scenario under which, consistent with the Status
of Forces Agreement signed by the governments of Iraq and the United States in

7. All funding in CBO's projection is caleulated as TOA, most of which is for annual appropriations
sought by the department. Budpet authority differs from TOA in that it includes the effects of cer-
taim tecqipts, permanent spending in cereain crust funds and other accounts, and certain payments to
the military secirement fund. In recent years, the difference berween TOA and budger autherity in
subfunction 051 of the federal budget (Department of Defense, Milisary), which funds DoD, been
12 billion or less.

8. These figures represent discretionary appropriations in federal budger subfuncrion 051,

9. Departmesnt of Defense, Fiscal Year 2010 Budger Requess: Summary fustification {May 2609},
wwny defenselink. mit/comptrollerfdefbudpe /B 2010/f 2010_58). pdf.

10. The Administration submitted a “placcholder estimate,” however, in the Presidents 2010 budger
request of $30 billion per year from 2011 1o 2014, See Office of Management and Budget, Updated
Summary Table: Budgee of the US. Government, Fiscal Year 2010 (May 2009), Table 5-12,
www.whirchonse goviomb/budpet/ Fr20102ssces summary. pdf,

2
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November 2008, all 1.5. wroops would be withdrawn from iraq by Decemnber 31,
2011. The toral number of U.S. military personnel deployed worldwide would
decline ro 30,006 starcing in fiscal year 2013, although those troops would be in
unspecified locations and not necessarily in Iraq or Afghanistan. W CBO estimares
that supporting that number of deployed service members would require recurring
annual appropriations of about $20 billion in 2010 doltars. CBO refers 1o those costs
as “conungency unbudpeted costs.”

Qther facrors also could increase defense spending above CBO's base projections.
CBO designares “total unbudgeted coscs™ as the sum of contingency unbudgeted casts
as well as other costs that are excluded from the projection of the regular defense bud-
get, There conld be higher costs for developing and purchasing new weapon systems;
CBO's analysis of unbudgered costs assumes the same percentage cost growth, on
average, that has been observed in the p:a.'sr.l2 In addition, as has been true historically,
medical costs could rise more rapidly than anticipated. When it estimates unbudgeted
costs, CBO assumes that DoD’s medical costs per capita will increase during fiscal
year 2010 ac the rates outlined in the department’s annual inflation guidance memo-
randum.'3 For fiscal years 2011 and beyond, CBO assumes that per ca?ita medical
costs will increase 30 percent faster than the sates used in the base case, 4 The indlu-
sion of total unbudgeted costs Increases che projection to an annuat average of

$624 billion through 2028, or 17 percent more chan the regular funding requested
for 2010 (see Figure 1}. Some 38 percent of the total unbudgeted costs between
2013 and 2028 zre associared with overseas cOntingency operations.

11, Congressional Budger Office, The Budger aned Econorsic Outhoak: An Updice {August 2809,
pp. 23-26.

12. See Mark V. Arena and others, Historical Cost Growth of Completed Weapon System Programs,
TR-343-AF {prepared by RAND Cotporation for the United States Air Force, 2006},
www.rand.org/pubsitechnical_yepors 2006/RAND_TR343.pdf: and Obaid Younossi and othess,
Is Weapon System Cost Grawth Increasing? A Quantitative Assessment of Completed and Ongoing
Programs, MG-588-AF {prepared by RAND Corparation for the United Stares Air Force, 2007),
weww. rand org/pubs/monographs 2007 RAND_MO 385 pdll

13. Dol anticipates that medical costs will escalate more capidly than general inflation. In the most
recent programming guidance, the Dol comprroller promulgated infatian rates for 2018 of
7 percent for private-sector medical care purchased by the Defense Health Program (DHP),
18.1 percent for DDHP pharmacy outlays, and 6.2 percent for other outlays by the DHP (mastly
for in-house care provided at military medical treazment facilities). See Deparement of Defense,
“Inflation Guidance-Fiscal Year (FY) 2010 President’s Budget” {memorandum from the Under
Secretaty of Defense {Compreolier], February 13, 2009), www.necanaviemil/services!
PB20_Inflacion_Guidance_Feb_13_2009 pdf.

14, For the justificarion for the 30 prreent acceleration in cosis, see Congressiomal Budger Office,
Crroweh in Medical Spending by the Department of Defense (Seprember 2003}, p. 14.
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Usnder DoD’s current plans and CBO's projecrions, defense spending wouid steadily
decline as a share of U.S. gross damestic psoduct (GDP).!? That share dropped from
an annual average of 5.6 percent in the 1980s ro 3.8 percent in the 1990s and rose
again above 4 percent starting in 2008 with supplemental and emergency funding
included.© 1f DoD)’s current plans wete executed, defense spending would fall to

3.2 percent of GDP in 2015 and to 2.6 percent of GOP by 2028. Spending would be
higher with unbudgered costs included, but it would still decline te 3.8 percent of
GDPin 2615 and to 3.1 percent of GDP by 2028 (see Figure 2 on page 17},

The remainder of this testimony describes in more detail CBO’s projections of fund-
ing for aperation and suppert {O&8) accounts and for investment acconnts. O&3
accounts include the appropriation titles for mifitary personnel, O&M, and various
revelving funds.!” 1 highlight causes of increases in those accounts aver the past
decade, some of which CBO projects will continue to grow for the next decade or
wwo. Investment accounts are for developing, testing, and purchasing weapon systems
and ather equipment. I discuss possible budgetary effects of recent announcements by
the Secretary of Defense concerning the restructuring or termination of several major
defense acquisition programs,

Projections of Funding for Operation and Snpport

The 2010 regular budget request {excluding overseas contingenicy operations)
includes $188 billion, or 35 percent of the total budget, for O&M and $136 billion,
or 25 percent of the toral, for milirary persoanel (see Table 1).

Berween 1980 and 2001, O&M costs per acrive-duty service member increased
steadily by abour $2,200 per year {in canstant 2010 dollars). O8(M costs have flucta-
ated above that uend since 2002 because the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan have
required large amounts of Q&M funding but more modest increases in active end
strengih (the number of acrive military personnel as of the last day of the fiscal
year).'® Those funds supported U.S. military forces in the Iraq and Afghanistan
thearers, providing food, housing, and conrracted security; fuel, spare parts, and

15. CBQ's esttimate of future GDP growth is based on continuing the series presented in The Bredyer
and Eeowemic Qrulook: An Updase,

16. Defense spending here is measured by the actual disburserents {outlays) from the Treasury that
arise from funding for defense programs.

1

™

For its analysis, CBO treats the revolving funds as part of the O&M appropriation. The revolving
funds generate receipis from fees charged to the miliwary services and defense agencies. Dol) also
requested direct appropriations for the following funds in 2010: the Mational Defense Sealift Fund,
the Defense Commissary Agency, Defense Coalition Support. and the Army's and Air Force's
working capital funds.

18. The Army’s active-duty end strength increased by 13 percent, fram 480,000 in 2001 ro 544,000 in
2008, The supplemental and emergency appropriations for Army Q&M in 2008 totaled cwice the
amount in the regutar budger for that year.
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maintenance for milltary equipmenr; transportacion of personncl and equipment o
and from the theater; and other services. CBO's projections of the regular defense
budger through 2028 include Q&M funding that exceeds the prewar srend line by
$12,000 to $15.000 per service member per year. Additional Q&M funding would
be required to support overseas contingency operations; CBO estimates chat conrin-
gency unbudgeted costs would converge 1o 39,000 per service member annually in
2014 and beyond.

Important Influences on the Costs of Operation and Support
For its projections, CBO divided O&S funding into functional categories used by
DiokY's program analysts:!?

® Operating forces—combat and support units assigned 10 combarant commands;

® Medical—medical personnel, military medical treaument facilities (MTFs),
purchased care, pharmaceuticals, and medical acerual charges;*®

& Bases, installations, and infrastructire—instailations for military forces, communica-
tions and information infrastruccure, central benefit programs for Dol personnel,
and miscellaneous activiries;

m Command and intelligence—operational headquarters, command-and-control
systems, and intelligence collecrion;

& Ceneral training—iraining av central tocations away from service members’ dury
stations;

B Central bogistics—depot-level maintenance, supplies, and transportation of
materiel; and

B Headquarters and administration—acquisition infrastructure, science and rechnol-
ogy programs, central personnel administration, and departmental management.

(CBO assumes that zll costs other than those for military and civitian pay and the two
caregories labeled “operating forces” and “medical” grow at the rate of general infla-
tion {see Figure 3 on page 18 and Table 2 on page 22). Projected funding for operar-
ing forces exhibits real growth because as weapon systems age, their O&M costs
increase as well. Moreover, new generations of weapon systems are likely 10 be more

complex and more expensive to operate and maintain than the systems they rcp|ac.c.2]

19. The definitions that follow are adapted from Ronald E. Porten, Draniel L. Cuda, and Arthur
C. Yengling, Diol) Force and Infrastruciure Caiegories. A FYDP-Based Conceptueal Model of Department
of Defense Programs and Resaurces (Alexandria, Va.: Instituie for Defense Analyses, Seprember 2002,

20. Acerual payments for the cost of providing health care 1o cestain military retirees are distributed
among all of the O&S funcional categories in the defense budget. To provide a comprehensive
estimate of DoD's medical costs, CBO consolidsted all such payments in the medical category.

21. Congrcssional Budge: Office, The f:ﬂé‘r.‘.rs fgﬂ']ging on the Coss qf()pﬂufi:rg and rM.r:imrn'n.r'ng
Military Equipnent [August 2001),
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Medical costs also have grown faster than other O&M-funded activities in the past,
and Do) anticipates growth in per capira medical spending for in-house and pur-
chased care. However, DoD anticipates that pharmaceutical funding per capita will
experience a one-time decrease of about 11 percent from 2009 to 2010, due largely o
a recent federal regulation thar applies federal ceiling prices co pharmaceuticals cov-
ered by DoD’s TRICARE system and purchased through its retaif pharmacy net-
work.?? CBO’s projection incorporates thar reduction for 2018. Afrer 2010, for the
base projection CBO assumed thar DoD’s medical costs would grow at rates similar to
those experienced elsewhere in the economy. It used projections of national healch
expenditures produced annually by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services as
the basis for those assumptions.*>

CBO projects continued teal growth in military and civilian pay. In November 2003,
the Congress passed a permanent law that indexed the annual increase in basic mili-
tary pay to the percentage increase in the Bureau of Labor Statistics’ employment cost
index {ECH) for wages and salaries in private industry. 24 The ECI grew more rapidly
than the GDP deflator in all years but two from 1981 o 2009; CBO projects thas
pattern will continue between 2810 and 2028 and that growth of the ECI will exceed
growth of the GDP deflator by an average of 1.4 percentage points per year. Furcher-
tnote, in 20 of the past 28 years the annual pay raise for federal civilians has been set
equal to (and, in one year, above) the percentage increase in basic milicary pay.2
Assuming thac pay raises for federal civilians continue 1o keep pace with those for
military personnel, CBC projects continued real growth in pay for both groups.

12. Manufactusers receive payment for the sale of drugs 10 federal agencies or under Medieaid as long
as the prices they charge four government agencies { oD}, the Department of Veterans Affairs, the
Public Health Service, and the Coast Guard) far brand-name drugs arc no higher than the federal
ceiling prices, which are computed 25 a fixed percentape of the previous year’s average price pad 1o
manxfacturers by whalesalers. See Congressional Budget Oftice, Prives for Brand-Nawe Drugs
nder Sefecred Federaf Progrens {June 2003}, p. 8.

23. CBO derived its estimates for the growth of funding for DoD medical care from the hospital care,
physician and clinieal services. and phamaccuticals portans of “National Health Expendizure
Projections,” www.cms.hhs,gov/Mational Health Expend Duneidewnionds/ pro) 2008, pdf, published
by the Centers for Medicars and Medicaid Services. Those projections extend only 10 2018, and
CBO assumed thar growth would slow after thar dare, evenqually reaching a rare in 2633 chat is
I percenage point higher than the growth of per capita GDFR

24, Secrian 602 of the NDAA for fiscal year 2004 (RL. 108-136, 117 Stac. 1498, amending 37 US.C.
1009). See Drepartment of Labor, Bureau of Lzbor Staristics, "Employment Cost Trends: Data
Usage,” www.bls govinesfusage him, and Charles A, Henning, Mifitary Pay and Benefits: Key
Quesiions and Answers, CRS RL33446 (Congressional Research Service, updated October 31,
2008), www.palicyarchive.orgfbitstreamhandle/ 102071201924
Ri.33446_20081031 pd ﬁ’scqurn cezd,

25. in three other years, 2000, 2001 and 2007, che pay raise for civilian employees was set equal 1o the
across-the-board increase in basic milirary pay, but the Congress enacted additional military pay
raises tied to senierity. Thus, the average military pay raise exceeded the civilian pay raise in those
three years.
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CBO's projections reflect several developmencs over the past decade that provided
new or enhanced military benefits:

In

Changes to the REDUX retirement systemn. The immediate annuity paid to milicary
personnel who retize after 20 years of acrive service increased from 40 percent to
50 percenrt of a service member’s “high-three” basic pay, and the system now
provides full {rather chan partial} cost-of-living adjusiments each year.?®

Establishment of TRICARE for Life. Expanded health care coverage is now available
for Medicare-eligible military retirees and their families, paying most of what
would have been the retiree’s out-of-pocket cost shares under Medicare as well as
Runding space-available care for rerirees at MTFEs. 2

Elimination of the Social Security Offset for the Survivor’s Beneftt Plan. The
retirement annuiry for surviving spouses who parricipate in the plan and artain
age 62 increased from 35 percent to 55 percent of the deceased service member’s
retirement pay.

Changes in the Rules Regarding Concurrent Receipt. Several classes of retired milirary
persennel are now permitted to receive milicary retirement pay without any offse
for compensacion from che Department of Veterans Affairs for a service-connected
disabitity.??

Provision of Early Receipt of Retirement Pay by Some Reservists. The age av which
retired members of the reserve components can receive retirement pay was lowered
to less than age 60 in some cases and is based on the accumulation of periods of
active duty during the member’s military career. 3

addition to those new benefits, the Congress has enacted real increases in basic mil-

itary pay that affect the pay of active service members and their future redirement

26. The basic pay thar determines an active-duty service member’s retirement annuiry is computed as

7.

28.

29.°

30

the average of the 36 highest months of basic pay in the service member’s carcer. The retirement
changes were enacted in the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000 (NDAA,
Public Law 106-65, 113 Star. 512) and affected service members who retired beginning in 2006,

TRICARE for Life was enacted in the NDAA for fiscal year 2000. The program is funded on an
acerual basis, with payments inro the Medicare-Eligible Retiree Health Care Fund charged againse
the military persennct accounts.

That change was enacted in the NDAA for fiscal year 2005 (PL. 108-375, section 644, 118 Siat.
1940, 10 U.S.C. 1451},

Fhe rules for cancutrent receipt have been relaxed successively in the Bob Stump NDAA for fiscal
yeat 2003 (PL, 107-314, secrion 636, 116 Stat. 2574, 10 U.S.C. 1413a, a5 amended by section
642 of the NDAA for fiscal year 2004, PL. 108-136, 147 Stac. 1566) and in the NDAA for fiscal
year 2008 (PL. 110-181, section 641, 122 Stat. 156).

. That change was enacted in the NIJAA for fiscal year 2008 (PL. 110-181, section 647,

122 Stat. 160, 10 LRS.C. 12731 ).
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annuities. DoD) funds military retirement on an accrual basis, with payments into the
Milicary Resirement Fund charged againse the military personnel accounts. Higher
basic pay today leads to higher projectiens of future retirement znnuities, in wrn
requiring larger contributions today from the military persannel accounts into the
retirement fund.”!

Military Compensation

In early 1980s, several relarively large increases in milizary pay were enaceed that pur-
portedly equalized the pay scales for military personnel and the civilian workforce.
However, many observers assert that since 1982 a gap has developed berween basic
military pay and civilian wages and salaries. The Congress has passed several measures
in an effort to close thac gap.

Pay Comparability. Up to 2003, the annual increase in basic military pay had been
loosely linked to the percentage increase in the General Schedule pay scale under the
Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990.%% In Novemnber 2003, the Con-
gress enacted a permanent law requiring thar annual increases in basic pay from 2607
forward be indexed to the ECI. Thar law also stipulated thac rhe pay increases for
2004, 2005, and 2006 exceed the increase in the ECI by one-half of 1 percenrage
poinr.?’} With the 2008 and 2009 pay increases, which also exceeded the percentage
increase in the ECI, the pay gap, which in 1998 and 1999 reached 13.5 petcent, was
reduced to 2.9 percent (the percentage by which the cumulative increase in military
basic pay since 1982 fell short of che cumulative increase in the ECI for wages and
salaries in private industry; see Figure 4 on page 19).

The pay gap as conventionally measured might noet provide the best information

on the adeguacy of military compensation, First, the broad sample of civilian workers
included in the survey used to produce the ECI consists of people who are, on
average, older than military personnel and more likely to have college degrees. Since
1980, the pay of college-educated workers has risen faster than thar of high school
graduares in the civilian sector. Also, the pay of older civilian workers generally has
grown faster than that of younger workers.

Basic pay far enlisted personnel closely matches the 50th percentile (median} earnings
for civilian counterparts of comparable age and education. With cash allowances

31. Those calculations are revisited each year by DoDD’s Office of the Acwuary, most recently in
“Valuation of the Milkary Retirement Systemy: September 30, 20077 {December 2008),
www.deferselink.milfactuarvalbook 2007 pdr.

32, An exception was the "pay table reform” that provided additional increases in basic military
pay tied 1o serioriry during calendar years 2000 2nd 2001,

33, Section 602 of the NDAA for fiscal year 2004 (PL. 108-136, 117 Si2t. 1498, amending
37 DA.C 1009,
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included, pay for the average enlisted member in 2006 marched the 75th percentile of
civilian earnings, exceeding DoD}'s stated goal of paying ar the 70th percencile.?t

The pay gap calculation focuses on one part of milirary compensation—basic pay—
and ignores changes in other pay components, Regular military compensation {RMC)
is a broader measure that, in zdditien to basic pay, inclides housing and feod allow-
ances, which are not subject o the federal income tax. In addirion to raising basic pay
in 2000, DoD requested and fawmakers authorized a restructuring of housing atlow-
ances that eliminated out-of-pocket expenses typically paid by service members (chose
payments had averaged about 20 percent of housing cosrs).ji Other changes were
made as well: Allowance rates were more closely linked o increases in local housing
prices, and service members were given “rate protection” from any declines in those
prices.

With RMC substituted for basic pay in the comparison, annual increases in military
compensation cutpaced the corresponding increases in the ECI for 8 of the 10 years
berween 2000 and 2009. The pay gap recomputed using RMC reveals a pay surplus
after 2002, standing ac 10.3 percent as of january 1, 2009 (the percentage by which
the cumulative increase in RMC since 1982 exceeded the cumulative increase in the
ECI for wages and salaries in private industry; see Figure 4).

Ultimately. the best barometer of the effecsiveness of DolYs compensarion system is
how well the military attracts and retains high-quality, skilled personnel. Overall, in
recent years DoD) has met its goals in recruiting and retaining active-dury members
{perhaps because military compensation compares favorably with civilian options),
notwithstanding the prospect of deploymenr to Iraq or Afghanistan,a's

Many of the same considerations apply to DoD’s civilian personnel. DoD's 26010
budget calls for employing 745,000 full-time-equivalent civitians who would earn
$70 billion in compensation in that year. Of thar sum, $56 billion would be paid
from the Q&M appropriation.?” The same pressures that real increases {above general

34. The percentile comparisons were reposted in Congressional Budget Office, Svaluaring Military
Compensation (June 2007}, DoD's goal of paving av the 70th percentile was first stated in
Department of Defense, Repore of the Ninth Quadrennial Review of Military Compersation (2002),
herpfprhuime defense. gov/qrmc/ Vol 1 Pref. pdf.

35. Those changes were enacted in the NDAA for fiscal year 2001 (PL. 106-398, section 685, 114 Sz,
1694A- 147, 37 1.5.C. 403}

36. Congressional Budget Ofitce, Necrniring, Rewentison, and Fotwre Levels of Milisary Personnel
{Ocrober 2006},

37. See the "Green Book,” namely, Department of Defense, National Defense Budger Fseimates for
FY 2000 (June 2009}, Tables 6-1, 6-2, and 7-5, www.defenselink. milfcomptoler/defbudger!
2010/ Green_Book_linalpdf. {The remaining civilizns would be paid from ather appropriation
titkes: For instznce, civilians in milizary faboracoties might be paid from the appropriadion for
research, development, test, and evaluation; civilians in acqusition programs offices might be paid
from the procurement appropriation.)
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inflation) in military cempensation exerc en the milicary personnel appropriation are
reinforced by real increases in civilian compensation in the O&M (and other) appro-
priations, both contributing co the real increases in funding required for operation
and support.

Unbudgeted Pay Increases. CBO’s base projection assumes that military and civilian
pay raises from 20 1 forward will be ser equal to the percentage increase in the ECI1#
Among other factors, CBO’s analysis of unbudgered costs attempts o quantify the
impact on future defense budgets if military and civilian pay raises above the ECI
continue to be enacted. In pardcuiar, CBO's analysis assumes that military personnel
and federal civilians will receive pay raises in 2011 through 2015 that equal its projec-
tior: of the percentage increase in the ECI plus a premium of 0.5 percentage points,
Funding those five years of larger pay raises would require an additional $2.8 billion
in the military personnel appropriation and $2.3 billion in the Q&M appropriation
{to fund higher civilian salaries) by 2015. Although pay raises are assumed to revert o
the EC] after 2015, the funding necessary to sustain the larger pay raises assumed
from 2011 through 2015 would continue 1o compound in future years, requiring
$3.6 billion in the military personnel appropriation and $2.8 billion in the O&M
appropsiation by 2028.

Projections of Funding for Investment

The 2010 regular budget request for investment (excluding overseas contingency oper-
arions) includes $109 billion, o7 20 percent of the total defense budget, for procure-
ment; it aiso includes $79 billion, or 15 percent of the total, for research, development,
test, and evaluation {RDT&E, see Table 1). CBO’s projection of $126 bilhon in pro-
curement funding for 2020 15 $21 billien below CBO's earlier projection that was
based on the 2009 FYDP; CBO' projection of $187 billion in total investment
funding for 2020 is $25 billion below its earlier projection {see Figure 5 on page 20,
particularly the gap berween this year's projection and the solid black line representing
last year’s projection, which was made on the basis of the 2009 FYDP).> The new,

38. DoD's 2010 budger requested 2 military raise of 2.% percent and assumed 2 2.0 percent raise for
civilian employees (see Dlepastment of Defense, Sl Year 2000 Budgre Bequese: Swnmary
Justification). The 2010 NDAA authorizes a military pay raise of 3.4 percent to take effect on
January 1, 2010 (Public Law 111-84, Section 601, enacted Ocrober 28, 2009). The corresponding
pay raise for federal civilian employecs has not yet been cnacted. The version of the Financial
Setvices and General Government Appropriations Act for 2010 passed by the House {H.R. 3170)
would provide a raise of 2.0 percent for federal civilian employees, as requested by the Adminisera-
1ion, whereas the Senate version (5. 1432) would provide a raise of 2.9 percent. CBOVs base
projection assumnes raises of 2.9 percent for military personnel and 2.0 percent for civilians, as in
DoDr's budger requess; CBO's estimate of unbudgered costs assumes larger raises of 3.4 percent
in 2010 for milicary persannel and civilians.

39. See Congressional Budger Office, Long-Yerm fmplivations of the Fircal Year 2009 Future Years
LDefense Prograsm (January 2009).



52

smaller projections incorperate recently announced changes 10 DoD’s investment

plans.

Basis of Projections
The Secretary of Defense announced several major changes to DoD's investment

plans before the formal release of the 2010 budger.‘m Although additional details were
provided in the budget request and in subsequent press releases and briefing materials,
the Administration did not submic 2 FYDP {which weuld have conrained projected
funding and other program information through 2015) with its 2010 budger request.
Nor did it submit year-end {Decamber 20808) Sefected Acquisition Reports (SARs),
which would have provided cost, schedule, and funding data {including the estimated
out-year funding requirements) to reflect the program of record for each major

defense acquisition program.

In the absence of information typicaily available in a FYDE, CBO relied on the Presi-
dent’s 2010 budger request, with its accompanying budger justification materials, and
other sources {including the previous years FYDP and SARs, to the extent they are
still applicable) to project investment resources chrough what would have been the
FYDP years (2011 through 2815) and further out, 10 2028 {see Table 3 on page 23).

Important Influences on Projections of the Costs of Investment

This section provides four examples of changes in DoD’s investment plans thac CRQ
was largely able to anticipate and thus build inte its projection of the 2010 defense
budget. Those four changes affect the number of brigade combat teams (BCTs) in the
active Army, the Future Combar Systems (FUS} program, the Airborne Laser (ABL})
program, and sea- and land-based missile defense in Europe.

Dolr's Plans to Lower the Target Number of BCTs in the Active Army from 48 to 45.
According to the 200% FYDD, DoD planned to expand the active Army from 42 ro
48 combar brigades by 2013 (as well as 28 BCTs in the Army National Guard). In its
2002 edition of Budget Options, CROY nated that the active Army would probably be
unable to identify 23,000 additional soldiers (beyond thase already identified) to Fully
populate 6 new brigades under the current cap on ol Army pcrsonnel,4] In April
2009, the Secrertary of Defense proposed curtailing the number of BUTs at 45 (versus
48) as a means 1o ensure that deployed units are fully siaffed and to end the routine
use of “stop loss™ {the pracrice of involuntarily retaining deployed soldiers past the
end of their enlistment or reenlistment contracts, until after cheir units return o

the United States). The Secretary also propesed maincaining the active Army's
planned end strength at 547,000, CBO estimates thac by holding thar end strength,

40. Department of Drefense, "Defense Budger Recommendation Statement.”

41. Congressional Budger Office, Brdper Options. Volume 2 {Augusc 200693, Option 050-1, p. 6,

11
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DoI} can avoid requesting as much as $16 billion over che next five years in budget
authority that would be required for the permanent expansionf’z

DoD’s Plans to Cancel the Manned-Vehicles Portion of the Army’s FCS Program.
The FCS program had been planned to encompass eight new models of manned
combat vehicles as well as new unmanned aerial and ground vehicles, sensors, and
munitions. All of those compenents would be linked by advanced communications
nerworks into an integrated combat system. In January 2089, CBO projected {on the
basis of the 2009 FYDP) that che Army's FCS program would cost $60 billion

over the next 10 years; “spinning out” rechnology enhancements to all of the Army's
infantry BCTs would cost $10 billion; the upgrades and purchase of combart vehicles
would cost $28 billion. The combined 10-year cost of those related programs would
have been $98 billion.

The Secretary announced in April 2009 thar DoD would cancel the manned-vehicle
portion of the FCS program. The depariment would then reevaluate that component
and restart it at some unspecified time in the future. Further details concerning the
revised FCS program, including funding estimates and delivery schedules for the vari-
ous components, will most likely not be available uncil DoD submits its 2011 budget
{and associated FYDP) in February 2010. As a substiture for the FCS plan that would
have procured about 300 new vehicles per year, CBO analyzed a plan under which the
Army would upgrade its existing Abrams tanks, Bradley fighting vehicles, and M109
self-propelled howirzers and also purchase new Stryker wheeled vehicles, CBO esti-
mates those upgrades and new purchases of an average of 770 vehicles per year would
cost a total of $43 billion berween 2010 and 2019, In addition, CBO estimated a cost
of $37 billion over the same 10-year peried to spin out improved communications
and other systems for all 73 of the Army's active and National Guard BCTs.53 All
togethet, the program assumed in CBO’s projections would cost about $18 bitlion less
over the next 19 years than the plan in the 2009 FYDP ({The Secrerary’s announce-
ment concerning FCS left epen the possibility of restarting the Army's program o

42. The Secretary of Defense also announced a temporary increase in active Army end stength from
547,000 0 569,000 through fiscat year 201 2 For the purpose of “[ensuting] that our deplayed
units are properly manned, and ot to create new combat farmations” (see Department of
Defense, “Dol) News Briefing with Secretary Gates and Chairman, Joine Chiefs of Staff Adm,
Michael Mullen” [news teanscrips, July 20, 2009], www.defenselink. milftranscripesd
transcaipraspxitranseriptid= 4447). The Secrerary indicaced that the increase in end strengeh for
fiscal years 2009 2nd 2010 could be achieved withour requesting any additionzl budget authoriry.
Subsequently, the Office of Management and Budget identified a requirement for about $1 billion in
2010 1o train 15,000 additional new soidicrs, and recommended that those funds be reprogrammed
from various accounts, including abour $704 million criginally slated to purchase MRAP and High
Mobiliey Multipurpase Wheeled Vehicles (HMMYVs) (see Megan Scully, “Obama submits phan to
pay for troops,” Government Exeentive, August 14, 2009, hripif fwww.govexec.comfdailvfed (G809
08140%dpm1.him). The proposed source for funding in 2011 and 2012 remains o be derermined.

43. Congressional Budget Office, Hudges Options, Vehome 2 {Angust 2009), Option 050-4, p. 10;
A Analysts of the Armys Trassformation Programs and Possible Aliernacives (June 2009); and
The Army’s Frauve Combar Sysienss Program and Alsernasives (Auguse 2006).
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develop new rypes ef manned combat vehicles; CBO's estimartes did not include
any development or procurement costs for chac program .}

DoD's Plans to Cancel the Second ABL Aircraft and Restructure the Program as a
Research and Development Effort. The ABL program, managed by the Missile
Defense Agency, has been working to develop a system 10 destroy enerny ballistic mis-
siles during their boost phase—the few minutes after launch before a missile’s rocket
motors burn out—by means of a2 high-energy chemical aser carried on meodified
Boeing 747 aircraft. Under previous plans, a successful test of the first ABL against a
missile in flight would have been followed by developmens of a second prototype and,
eventually, by the fielding of seven aircraft for operatienal use. Chiing problems with
technology and cost as well as doubts abourt the operational roles envisioned for the
ABL, DoD) announced thac plans for the second aircraf would be shelved and that
the program would be shifted o a research and development effort.

CBO is currently examining the operational effectiveness and potential cosis of pur-
chasing and operating of a fleet of ABL aircraft. The analysis will explore such factors
as how well the ABL: lasers and optics will perform in combar, the nuember of aircraft
needed to keep 2 single ABL on station areund the clock, the vulnerability of the ABL
to enemy action, and the potential need for additional support such as fighter protec-
tion and aerial refueling.

CBQO's projecrion assumed thar the shoot-down test for the first ABL aircraft, which
was originally scheduled for 2009, would be completed in 2010 but that none of the
seven subsequent ABL aircraft would be built. CBO also zssumed thar the Missile
Defense Agency would maintain an ongoing research and development effert costing
$300 million per year in 2010 dolfars. CBO estimares that those changes to the ABL
program wauld yield net savings in budget authority of $2.4 billion over the nexi five
years {2010-2014) and $8.6 billion berween 2010 and 2019 {in 2010 dollars). The
Secretary’s announcement left open the possibilicy thar 2 second or later ABL aircraft
could be procured, depending on the outcome of the shoot-down test and subsequent
research and development effores; CBO’s estimate does not include any funding for
rhose aircraft.

Dob's Plans to Change Ground-Based Missile Pefease Systems. In April 2009 the
Secretary of Defense announced plans to freeze the current number of ground-based
interceptors in Alaska as parr of the ground-based midcousse missile defense system
that is intended o defend the United States against limited ballistic missile attacks
from North Korea or Iran. The plan would continue funding for research and devel-
ppment to improve the nation’s abitity 10 defend against long-range ballistic missiles.
Dol also announced plans to upgrade six Navy Aegis warships 1o perform the ballis-
tic missile defense mission at a total cost of $200 million. Moreovet, President Obama
announced on Seprember 17, 2009, the cancellation of the previous Administration’s
plans to field  high-resolurion tracking radar in the Czech Republic and 1o deploy

13
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10 ground-based intercepror missiles in permanent silos in Poland.% In its place, the
President proposed a four-phase plan. Phase One would rely on Block IA of the SM-3
missile, which would be deployed on existing Acgis warships.*> Phase One also would
base an AN/TPY-2 radar in Europe to provide carly detection and tracking of ballistic
missiles if launched toward the United Srates. Phase Two would entail both sea- and
land-based deployment of a more capable Block IB version of the SM-3 missile;
Phases Three and Four would involve Block I1A and Block TIB missiles thar are still
under development. (Each block represencs a major upgrade in capability from its
predecessor.}

In a report published in February 2009, CBO discussed three alternatives to the previ-
ous Administsation’s plans for ballistic-missile defense in Eun:)p(:,46 Two of the three
are similar to the current Administration’s revised plans. One alternative would use
SM-3 missiles deployed on Aegis warships operating at three locations areund
Eurepe, suppotred by two forward-based tracking radar stations; another alternative
would refy on land-based SM-3 missiles operating from mobile launchers located at
two U.S. bases in Europe {Ramstein Air Base in Germany and Incirlik Air Base in
Turkey), supported by twe transpartable radar units. The Administratien’s new plan
blends elements of these rwe options and encompasses both sea- and land-based
deployment of SM-3 missiles,

For a sea-based concepr, maintaining concinuous coverage in three locations would
require a totzl of nine ships {for each ship deployed, another would be undergoing
maintenance and a third would be in use for rraining), Ar least three different varia-
tions of the sea-based concepr are possible. 1f the Navy were to procure nine Arleigh
Burke-class destroyers for the mission, the total cost would be abour $19 billion. A
second approach would perform the same mission with less costly ships, For example,
littoral combat ships cost abour $560 million each; a specially developed Aegis mod-
ule consisting of a version of the AN/SPY-1 radar and vertical launch system cells
would add about 330 million per ship, CBO estimates. The total cost for nine such
ships would be about $6 biflion. As a third alternative, rather than building new ships
dedicated to the missile defense mission, and consiscent with the announcement by
the Secretary of Defense in Aprit 2009, the Navy could upgrade existing warships {or
proposed warships that would have been builr to perform other missions) ro provide
missile defense. The fiscal year 2010 request for 8200 million ro converr six warships

44, The White House, “Fact Sheet on U.5. Missife Defense Policy: A 'Phased, Adaptive Approach’ for
Missile Defense in Europe” {press release prepared by the Office of the Press Secretary, Sepiember
17, 2009), w\x'w_\\'llilc‘hDuht.gl)\'hhc_prc:.:i_umcr“::'\(: SHEEL-US-Misstle- Defense-Policy-A-
Phased-Adoprive-Approach-lorMissife-Defense-in- Europe/.

45, On February 21, 2008, 3 modibied SM-3 Block LA missile fired from the Acgis cruiser U.S.5. fake
Erie {CG-70) destroyed a military sarellite that was in a deceriorating orbit and carrying the toxic
chemical hydrazine. See Jim Gatamone, “Lake Erie Satetfite Shot™ {Pear! Harbor, Hawati: American
Forces Press Service) www lake-erie mavy.mil/Site® 20 apges! Evenes_Satiiie®e20shot aspx,

46. Congressional Budger Office, Options for Depluying Missile Deferse in Enrape (February 2009}
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may be viewed as a firse installment in pursuing the latcer approach; the total cost for
nine ships would be about $30¢ million. In that case, however, the Navy would forgo
the possibility of deploying chose ships 1o other locations in the world where they
could perform other missions.

In January 2009 (on the basis of the 2009 FYDP), CBO projecied that toral invest-
ment costs for missile defense would be at least $10 billion per year, peaking at

$17 billion in 2018; unbudgered costs could add another $4 billion annually.”” The
Secretary announced 1n April 2009 that the ABL program would be limited to asingle
aircraft, that no additional ground-based interceprors would be deployed in Alaska,
and that the Multiple Kill Vehicle program would be terminated. With those and
other changes, the 2010 request for the Missile Defense Agency would be $1.4 billian
smaller than the amount provided in 2009.%8 Incarparating those changes, CBO now
projects that total investment costs for missile defense would average abous $8 billion
annually through 2028, peaking at about $10 billion in 2014. The total savings,
averaging $2 billion per year, include the specific savings from restructuting the

ABL program as described above.

47. Congresstonal Budget Office, Long- Termr Jmpiications of the Fiscal Year 20019 Futtere Yeurs Defenee

;‘)’l]gfu‘f}{,

48. Department of Defense, “Defense Budger Recommendation Starement.”
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Flgure 1.

Past and Projected Resources for Defense
{Bitlions of 2010 dollars}
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Figure 2.
Defense Resources as a Percentage of Gross Domestic Product
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Flgure 3.
Past and Projected Resources for Operation and Support
(Billions of 2000 dollars)
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Figure 4.
Differences Between Military and Private-Sector Pay Raises Since 1982
{Percent}
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Figure 5.

Past and Projecied Resources for Defense In
{Billtons of 2010 dollars)
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Table 1.
Past and Projected Resources for Defense in Selected Years
(Billipns of 2019 doltars)

Actuat Requested Projected Average
2009 RE1G 2013 2020 2028 2010-2913 2014-2028
Procurement 113 109 13 126 116 117 jved
Research, Development, Test, and
Evaluation 18 7% 57 41 54 Gh 9
Sutrtoral, Investment 194 187 177 187 169 183 184
Operation and Maintenance 745 138 194 214 240 1491 217
Military Personnel 27 136 142 157 178 139 140
Subtokal, Operation and Support 173 324 336 171 47 330 377
Other % 23 11 11 13 12 12
Total, Regular Defense Budget 595 534 525 L1411 598 528 374
hdditionat Supplemental and Emergency
Funding 747 13 n.a. na. .. na. R.2.
Tatal Including Additional Funding 669 464 525 574 500 £27 575
Total Including Unbudgeted Costs n.a. 681" 568 627 65% 612 £31
Source: Congressional Budget Office.
Nate: na. = not applicable,
a. This Rgure encludes $74 hillion in other supph I3l and emergency funding allocated among the appropriation fitles

listed ahove.
b. This figure includes $17 Lilfion that the Administration has not requested but that CBO prejects could be needed.

2t
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Table 2.

Past and Profgcted Resonrces for Operation and Support in Selected Years
(Biltigns of 2010 dollars)

Actusl Requesied Frofected Average
2005 2010 2013 2020 2028 2010-2013 2014-2025
Qperating Forces 161 24 128 13% 152 124 140
Medical 44 46 50 63 B5 48 58
Bases, Instailations, and
Infrastructure 52 47 48 51 54 a8 51
Command and Intellrgence 2 22 3 24 25 23 24
Central Training 33 32 33 35 37 32 35
Lentral Logistics 21 16 17 1% 11 17 19
Headquarters and Administration 39 EL] 37 39 LE3 16 40
Total Speration and Suppoert, Regular
Defense Budget 373 329 336 371 417 330 377
Additwonal Supplemental and Emergency
Funding 477 105 [ -2 na. na na. na.
Tutal, Inciuding Additional Funding 420 429 336 37 417 338 377
Total Including Unbudgeted Costs na. 430" 358 398 453 385 406

Source: Congressionat Budgel Office.
Mote: na = not applicable.

a. This figurs excludes 564 billion in other supplemental and emergency fending allocated emong the categories lisled above.
b. This figure includes $1 billion that the Administration has not requestad but that B0 projects could be neaded.

22



(Biltions of 2019 dallars)

Actual Reguested Projectec Average
200% 2010 2013 2020 2028 2010-2913  2614-2028

Ground Combat 1] 7 7 13 5 7 18
Ships 15 16 21 25 24 19 25
hircralt b2l 26 3 20 24 sl 4
Missiles and Munitions 4 4 5 2 3 4 3
Missite Delenze 1 1 2 1 2 H 3
{4I5R 5 9 9 3 3 9 7
Other Procurement 48 a5 4k 56 55 48 56
Resegrch, Bevelopment, Test, and

Evatuation £1 i 57 61 54 &4 59
Tatal Investment, Regular Defense

Budget 194 187 177 147 169 183 186
Atditronal Supplemental and Emergency

Fusding 5t 23 n.a n.a n.a. n.a. h.a.
Yotal, Including Additional Funding z19 210 177 187 169 183 186
Tetal, Including Unbudgeted Costs n.2. 227t 199 b3 ¥ 193 213 219
Source:  Congressional Budget Office.
Muote: n.a. = not applicable; C4ISR = ¢ d, control, & ications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and

TRCDNMAISSANCE.

a. This figure excludes $4 billion in gther | tal and ¥ ting allocated among the categories listed above.

b. This figure includes $17 billion that the Admini

23

ion has not requested but that CBO projects couid be needed.
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Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member McKeon, Members of the Commiltee, thank you very much for
inviting me 1o testify this morning on resourcing the national defense strategy. 1 am Stephen
Daggett, Specialist in Defense Policy and Budgets with the Congressional Research Service,

This statement addresses four broad sets of guestions:

o First, althoogh the defense budget appears by historical standards 10 be quite robust,
senior leaders of the military services have expressed concern about shortfalls in funding
for major programs and the Drefense Department has feit a need to make some difficult
trade-offs between programs needed to Tight the wars we are in, as Secretary Gates has
put i, and preparations for future conflicts. The first question in understanding budget
issues, therefore, is why funding seems so fight when the budget is so high. The answer
appears te be that the cost of much of what the Defense Department does has climbed in
recent years at a rate that outpaces the growth in funding. This stalement identifies six
very broad trends that have driven up the cost of military capabilities, in some cases quite
dramatically, over the past ten 1o twenty years.

¢ Second, in April, the Defense Departmenlt announced some signilicant changes in defense
programs, including the tenmination of several major weapon programs. How have those
program decisions affected trends in the cost of defense?

v Third, what additional trade-offs might the Defense Department face in the future in view
of projections of substantial federal budget deficits through the next decade?

¢ Fourth, the Drefense Department is now engaged in a congressionaly mandated
Quadrennial Defense Review (QDR) due to be reporied early next year. and the review
may lead 1o additional changes in major programs. In view of experience with earlier
defense policy reviews in 1990 and 1993 and with prior QDRs in 1997, 2031, and 2000, 2
key question is to what exlent the review may lead to long-term changes fn policy that
will affect defense resources. An example of issues with potentially substantial long-term
budget implications is how (o cope with anti-access strategies (i.e., asymmetric efforts to
defeat U.S. power projection capabilities} that future foes might employ.

Current Defense Budgets In Perspective

By any of several measures, the level of defense spending in recent years appears relativety
substantial. The amount appropriated for the Department of Defense in FY 2009, totaled $667
biltion, of which $521 billion was in the base defense budget and $146 billion was provided as
war-retated supplemental or bridge appropriations. For FY2010, House and Senaie versions of
defense and military construction/VA appropriations bifls provide about $664 billion, of which
$534 billion is in the base budget and $130 billion is in war-related appropriations. There has
recently been some discussion of additional war-related appropriations of as much as $20 hillion
for FY2010. See Tahle Al, appended to this statement, for DOD funding from FY1976-FY2014.

By comparison with earlier peaks in spending during the Cold War, this level of defense spending
appears quite high. Prior to FY2007, the DOD budget exceeded $600 billion. measured in

FY 2010 prices, only in FY 1952, at the height of the Korean War. The next highest peak in
spending was in FY 1985 when DOD funding totaled $56G billion in FY2010 prices. After
adjusting for inflation, defense budgets, including war-related funding, in FY2009 and FY 2010
are about 20% larger than the FY 1985 peak. This is for a force that s about 1/3 smaller than in
FY 1985 — there were about 2.2 million active duty persennel in FY 1983, and 1.5 million 10day.
For weapons acquisition, that is for weapons procurement plus research, development, test, and
evaluation (RDT&E), the total in FY 1985 was about 3220 billion. The comparable otal in

FY 2009 is about $192 billion, 13% less, again, for a force about 1/3 smaller. Acquisition totaled
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over $250 billion in FY2008, including funds in the base budget and relatively large amounts in
war-refated funding. So the budget appears quite large compared with earlier levels of spending.
even though the size of the force is much smaller.

An alternative way of pulting the budget inlo context is ta compare current spending to the
average trend in defense spending per service member over time. The total DOD budget per
active duty treop, this time excluding war costs, has grown by a bit more than 2% per year above
inflation on average since the end of the Korean War (see Figure 1). In some years, actual
budgets were above the trend line, in other years, below it. In FY 2009, the overall DOD base
budget, not including war costs, is about 8%, or more than $40 billion, above this historic trend
line.

Figure 1: Department of Defense Budget Aunthority per Active Duty Troop,
FY1955-FY2013
(For FY1990-FY 1992 and FY2003-FY 2013. Not Including War-Related Funding)
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1975

Another way of gauging current spending is simply to note the growth of the defense budget over
the past few years. Again considering just the base defense budget, without including war-relaled
funding, there has heen a very large increase over the past ten years. By FY2009, the DOD base
budget had grown by 48% above inflation since it reached its lowest post-Cold War level in

FY 1998, That buildup is somewhat larger than the increase ai the end of the Carter and
beginning of the Reagan Administrations — which was about 40% above inflation from FY 1980-
FY 1985,

By ali these standards -- the size of the budget compared to earlier peaks, current spending
relative to the long term trend, and the recent growth in spending - the defense budget appears to
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be doing quite will. Listening to the military services, io defense industry, and to many defense
budget analysts, however, creates a very different impression — that even now the budget is tight,
and that if spending does not continue te ¢limb, planners will face tougher and tougher cheices in
the future. The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, Admiral Mullen, for example, has argued that the
defense budget should be mzintained at 4% or so of GDP, an amount anywhere from $60 to $110
billian higher than the DOB projects through FY2013, assuming it applies 10 the base defense
budget and not war-¢osts.

Similarly, the former Secretary and Chief of Staff of the Air Force argued for the past couple of
budget cycles that the Air Force alone needed $20 billion more per year for weapons acquisition.'
To put that into perspective, in last year's six-year defense plan, acquisition funding — that is,
procurement ptus R&D -~ in the Air Force base budget was scheduted to grow from $63 billion in
FY2009 to $70 billion in F¥2013. So the senior leaders of the Air Force appeared 1o be saying,
in effect, that their budget was 30% short of the amount they thought necessary for equipment.

The Army reportedly is now projecting ongoing budget requirements of $17¢ 1o $130 biflion a
year, which is $30 10 $40 billion per year higher than currently projected base funding.? The
Navy has not been so explicit, but last year increased substantially its estimates of the cost of its
30 year shipbuilding plan, and it has warned of a substantiat shortfall in fighter awreraft
inventories as wetl,

So why the discrepancy? What explzins complaints about shortfalis in funding when, by any
historical analysis, defense appears to be prospering? CRS's analysis is Lhat the budget seems
tight because the cost of almost everything the Defense Department does -- from mecting
recruitment goals, to operating new weapons, 10 acquiring advanced technology -- has been
accelerating upward at a pace that growing budgets cannot keep up with.

Six factors, in particular, have driven up Lhe cost of defense substantially in recent years: the
growing cost of personnel; continued growth in operation and maintenance accounts; accelerating
growth in costs of new weapons programs; systematic and apparently worsening estimates of
weapons costs with attendant delays and cost growth; new requirements for ground forces; and an
expanded range of challenges in the imernational security environment. The following sections
discuss each of these factors.

The Growing Cost of Uniformed Personnel

The first factor driving up the price of defense is, simply, the growing cost of untformed military
persennel. Taking the amount provided for active duty military personnel in annuval defense
appropriations bills, excluding supplemental appropriations, adjusting for inflation using the
Consumer Price Index (CPi}, and dividing by the number of active duty troops, again excluding
war-related increments, an average military service member was about 45% more expensive, after
adpusting for inflation, in FY2009 than in FY 1998, This does net include the cost of medical
care for service members, dependents, and recent retirees, which is financed in the operation and
maintenance accounts, and which also has grown substantially. Nor does it include bepefits that
are not part of the national defense budget, and which are not, therefore, among the cost tradeoffs
that planners directly face. These include tax advantages for service personnel and veterans
benefils, including VA medical and educational benefits.

" Author's notes on a presentation by then-Secretary of the Air Force, Michael Wynne, at an Aviation
Waek Defense Technotogy and Requirements Conference, February 13, 2008,

? John T. Bennent, “$40B Price Tag for Larger Army: LS, Service Predicts Cost of 1.1 Million-Soldier
Force,” Defense News, December 15, 2008, p. 1.
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A long term perspective on the price of military personnel is reflected in Figure 2, which shows
the cost of an individual active duty service member indexed 10 the inception of the all volunteer
force in 1972, In brief, pay and benefits of military personnel declined in the 1970s because

annial pay

raises did not keep up with inflation; jumped up in ¥Y 1980 and FY 1981 with catch up

pay raises of 11.7% and then of 14.3% - that is, more than 25% over a two-year period; elimbed

very modes

fly in the remainder of the 1980s and *90s; and then rocketed up dramatically

beginning In about FY 1999,
Figure 2: Military Pay and Benefits per Active Duty Troop Indexed to FY1972
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The main increases over the past ten years include:

» Congressionally mandated annual pay raises equal to the Employment Cost Index {ECI)
plus 2 percent in eight of the last nine years. The EC1 is a measure of the average cost of
pay and benefits in the civilian econemy. Since FY 1982, pay raises had failen hehind the
growth of the ECE and the “ECI plus 4" farmula was designed to catch up over a pertod
of several vears.

*  Three rounds of *pay table reform.” requested by the Defense Department, which
provided additional pay raises, sometimes of as much as 10%, to middle grades in order
to improve retention of experienced personnel.

« Substantial increases over several years, requested by the Clinton Administeation, in the
non-taxable Basic Allowance for Housing {BAH), intended to eliminate differences in
out-of-pocket on-base and off-base housing costs.

Thase increases, along with changes in subsistence pay for officers, bonuses and special pays,
and some other things, are reflected in higher take home paychecks of military personnel. In
addition, there have been very large increases in retirement benefits, including
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Tricare-for-Life, enacted by Congress as part of the FY2001 national defense
authorization act, and implemented in F Y2003, which makes the military Tricare medical
insurance system into a second payer for Medicare for 65-and-older military retirees,
DOD pays 510 to $11 billion a year into the military retirement fund 1o cover future costs
of this new benefit for current uniformed personnel, which is about 10% of the entire
military pay and benefits package.

Concurrent receipt of military retired pay and veterans disability payments for those with
disabilities of 50% or more. Another congressional initiative, this is paid for omt of the
national defense budget function as a mandatory amount of about 35 bilkion a year.

Repeal of the “Redux” retirement plan, which had provided somewhat lower retirement
benefits 1o military personnel who enlisted after 1986 than to earlier enlistees.

The elimination of social security offsets in pensions of 62 and older survivors of military
retirees who chose dependent benefits as part of their retirement.

Figure 3 shows the relative growth per troop in the major elements of hoth take-home pay and

deferred compensation in the military personnel accounts, adjusted for intlation, between FY 1998
and FY2009. As noted earkier, with everything included, these clements of compensation grew by

45%, ahove inflation. Even leaving out the cost of Tricare-for-Life and concurrent receipt,
milftary pay and benefits would still have grown by 30% above infiation.

Figure 3: Changes in Military Pay and Benefits per Active Duty Troop,
FY19598-FY 2009
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The purpose of this analysis is not to address whether military pay and benefits are adequate or
more than adequate or less than adeguate. A discussion of that question is certainly important, but
it goes way beyond the point made here. The only purpose of this analysis is to address the issue
of budget radeoffs. 1f only a given amount of money is available for defense, the growing cost of
personnel necessarily comes at the expense of something ¢lse. Others have addressed 1he issues
of pay comparability, the value of deferred compensation, promises of medical care in retirement,
and other matters thoroughly. Last year’s Quadrennial Review of Military Compensation, for
example, reviewed all of the key measures of compensation comparability.’

That said, increased 1ake home pay appears 1o have eliminated what has been referred to as the
military “pay gap.” in which military pay fagged behind average increases in compensation in the
civilian economy. Usually, the pay gap is measured by comparing cumulative raises in military
basic pay with a trend line that starts with pay in FY [ 982, after the catch up raises of FY 1980 and
FY 1981, and adjusts upward annually by the amount of the Employmem Cost Index. Using this
measure, there was a significant pay gap by the end of the 1990s, which ECI plus ¥ raises have
been intended to correct, :

In measuring military pay, however, it is iniportant to note that the amount service members 1ake
home every month includes both basic pay and the basic allewance for housing, and might also
be considered to include amounts for subsistence, which is provided both as pay and as a direct
service, When very large increases in the basic allowance for housing are included, the pay gap.
measured as the FY 1982 level adjusted for curmulative growth in the ECI, has been made up in
recent years.

One other issue may be a matter for some further discussion. A frequently asked tong-term
budget questicn is whether it might be cheaper e rely more on reserve than on active duty forces,
In the past, when Army National Guard (ARNG} combat units were, for the mosl part, regarded
as & strategic reserve that would be calied up only in the event of a major war, it was reasonable
to caleulate that Guard units were cheaper than active duty forces. Personnel and operating costs
were lypically 25-35% of those of active duty uaits, and mnvestment ¢osts were less, as well,
because Guard units were often equipped with older material cascaded from active duty forces.
Now. however. ARNG units are no longer regarded as a strategic reserve, but as an operational
reserve available for regular deployment abroad. In that role, Guard units no tonger appear much
cheaper per day of availability - and might even be more expensive — than active duty forces,
since they are available for deployment for only a fraction of the time of active units, and
equipment levels must come closer to matching those of active forces.

Continued Growth in Operation and Maintenance (O&M)} Costs

A second cost driver has been the continued, steady growth of operation and maintenance
budgets. Dividing anmual O&M budgets by the number of active duly troops, and adjusting for
inflation resulls i a trend Jine that grows by somewhere between 2.5% and 3.0% zbove inflation
every year since the end of the Korean conflict (see Figure 4).

! Depanment of Defense, Report of the Tenth Quadrennial Review of Miliiary Compensation, Volume 1,
February 2008, en Jine at http://prhome defense gov/docs/Tenth QRMC_Feb2008_Vol%20.pdf.
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Figure 4: Operation and Maintenance Funding per Active Daty Troop,
FY1935-FY2013

120,000 5. -

100,000 1| =—O&M Per Troap ,—ﬂ‘

Z: — Trend +2.5% Per Year /p/
S goond | ~—
L ]
(]
S 7
L s0000
=
8
2 40,000 |
Q
Q
20,000
0 TT T T T 11T~ TT ERCHL L LI L L S AN JOCA A e e Bl e e il et A ik - b i k|
1955 1965 1975 1985 1995 2005

Fiscal Year

Source: CRS based on Department of Defense budget data.

It is a bit difficult to analyze why Q&M grows at such a steady pace, because the O&M budget
covers ali kinds of very different activities — advertising and recruiting; basic and advanced
individual and unit training; professional military education; fuel costs; transpertation; medical
care for service members, their dependents, and some retirees; utility bills; facility maintenance
and repair; warehouse and supply operations; purchases of spare and repair parts; day-1o-day
operation of weapons and equipment; everhauls, including sometimes extensive upgrades, ef
weapons and equipment; research undertaken by Federally Funded R&D Corporations
(FFRDCs), pay and financial manapgement; and management of much of the Defense Department.

There are, however. a few pieces of the picture that collectively explain in very large part why
Od& M costs keep climbing.

One is that a significant share of the O&M budgel goes to pay civilian Department of Defense
personnel. Tn the FY 2009 base budget, civilian pay in the O&M accounts was projected to total
£53 billion, abont 30% of total O&M funding. While federal civilian pay and benefits have not
grown as rapidly as those of uniformed persennel, they have outpaced the growth of inflation — as
in most skilled cccupations, compensation of federal civilian workers has grown in real terms
over time,

Second, the O&M budget includes most of the aninual funding for providing medical care 10
service members, their dependents, and many retirees (it does not include $5-6 billior a year in
military personnel zceounts for pay and benefits of unformed health care providers). DOD
officials see growing medical costs, which have climbed much faster than overall inflation, as a
critical long-term budget issue.
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Third, the O&M budget includes costs of operaiing and maintaining major weapon systems.
Thosc costs also appear 10 have increased faster than base inflation, though the reasons are
complicated. Military service officials, particularly in the Air Force, have long argued that aging
equipment becomes progressively more and more expensive to operate and maintain. CBO found
some time ago that this was not a major factor in O&M. On the other hand, though it may not
add up in itself to a huge amount of money, it may be one of a farge number of individually minor
factors that should be considered in concert to expiain the larger trend.

Most observers alse agree thal new weapans are typically more expensive 1o operate and maintain
than earlier generations of similar systems. Why this should be the case is very hard to explain.

It is certainly at odds with trends in the civilian sector, in which reliability and maintainability of
all kinds of goods have improved dramatically - consider automobiles, household appliances,
and. especially, eonsumer electronics (leaving aside battery replacement). It appears, however,
that while military developers promise lower operating costs, in the end they choose to pursue
advances in performance instead.

Fourth, and finalty, the O&M budget finances operation and repair of miliiary facilities. Asthe
quality of life in the civilian sector improves, defense facilities also, in general, are expected to
keep up, which, in turn, also may drive up costs in real terms.

This list is by no means exhaustive, but may help to understand some of the principal factors
behind the continued growth of O&M costs. The cotollary question, then, is whether this is a
problem. Some may say no - that this is the cost of doing business and as long as growth isn't
excessive, it is simply a fact of life for which budgets need to be adjusted. On the other hand,
continued steady growth in the day-te-day cost of doing business appears to be at odds with
experience in many parts of the private secior, in which improved productivity is the norm. The
trend in defense O&M prices appears to be more similar to the trend in health care costs — which
is almost universally seen to be a problem -- than to the trend in other economic activities.

Most imporiantly, within {imited budgets, higher O&M costs will crowd oul other things. The
effect of growing O&M costs on trade-offs within the defense budget in the 1990s Hlvstrates the
issue. Defense advocates ofien complain about the dramatic decline of weapons procurement
funding in the 1990s. Then-Secretary of Defense William Perry, at the time, agreed, saying that
the “procurement holiday™ of the early *90s had gone an long enough and needed to be reversed.
The Defense Department’s target for many years was to get the procurement budget up from the
£45 billion range to al least $60 billion. While $6{ billion for procurement appears quite
constrained by today’s standards, achieving even that target proved elusive. The reason was the
continuing growth of overall O&M costs. Successive long-term defense plans generally assumed
that O&M costs would level off in future years. When they did not, within limited budgets, the
Defense Department shified funds from procurement to cover must pay O&M bills. Year afier
year, therefore, planned increases in procurement funding were deferred due to the growth in
Q&M accounts,

As a side note, the problem should not be attributed only te the Clinton Administration.
Underestimation of Q&M costs, rather, was something the Clinton defense 1eam inherited from
the outgoing Bush Administration’s defense plan and then was unable to correct. After adjusting
for lower than expected trends in inflation, over the FY 1994 to FY 1999 peried, for which we can
compare Bush and Clinton defense plans in detail, the total amount the Clinton Administration
spent on defense was, in terms of real purchasing power, not much lower than the previous



74

Congressional Research Service 9

Administration projected in its final six year defense program.® O&M spending, however, was
much higher, and procurement much lower.

Steadily growing O&M cosis eroded the budget for weapons modernization through most of the
1990s. The danger, of course, is that the Defense Department will face the same tradeofts again if
budgels in the next decade are as tight as in the *90s.

Intergenerational Cost Growth in Major Weapons Programs

A third cost factor, and one that is @ matier of extensive discussion today, is the apparently
accelerating pace of intergenerational cost growth in major weapons programs. Intergenerational
cost growth is otten not carefully distinguished from the separate issue of “cost overruns,” which
refers to the growth in costs of programs compared to initial development estimates, but the two
factors are really quite distinct. Systematic underestimation of weapons acquisition costs is an
independent Factor, which is discussed next.

Examples of very large intergencrational leaps in weapons costs abound, The F-35 fighter, which
is the new “tow-end” fighter for the Air Force, is now projected o have a unil Ayaway cost of $83
million each and a total unit acquisition cost of over $100 million.” In FY 1983, the Defense
Department procured {50 F-16s fighters, the previous low-end fighter, at a then-year price of $16
miltion apiece, which is about $30 million in FY 2009 prices. In later years, F-16 prices climbed

© as new models incorporated more and more advanced technology. Still, the leap in cosis is
striking.

tt is not, however, by any means atypical. Below is an illustrative table, prepared by Cecit Black
of the Boeing Corporation, which compares numbers of major weapons in selected categories
procured in FY 1985 with numbers bought in FY2008 {with funding both in the base DOD budget
and in war-related appropriations). As noted earlier, in FY 1985, acquisition funding (again,
procurement plus R&D) tolaled abount $220 bilion in FY2010 prices. 1n FY 2008, acquisition
funding totaled about $250 billion.

* The butk of the reduction can be fraced to twa things — a cut of about 150,000 in active duty troops and
reductions in missile defense funding. This discussion is based on CRS Report 95-20, *A Comparison af
Clinton Adminisiration and Bush Administralion Long-Term Defense Budget Plans for FY 1994-99 ™ Dec.
29, 1994, by Siephen Daggent, and on subsequent unpublished update information. Both are avaitable to
congressional offices from the author on request,

* Data from F-35 Selected Acquisition Repon, June 2008,
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Table 1: Recapitalization Rates: FY1985 versus FY2008
(quantities of weapons procured}

Tactical Fighters 338 56 -282
Bombers 34 0 - 34
Other Fixed Wing 2n 153 -58
Rotary Wing 354 373 +19
Missiles 87,113 13,471 -73,642
[fracked Combat 2414 1,258 1,156
[Vehicles

Tactical Vehicles 56,551 22 -24.275
Satellies (Unclassified) 10 i -9
Ships 23 7 -16

Source: Cecil Black, Boeging Corporation.

The growing price of weapons does much te explain why the expense of maintaining even a
smaller force structure than in the past has climbed so high. At current prices of major weapon
syslems, the “steady state™ cost of replacing platforms as they reach the end of their planned
service lives has become very difficult to afford, even with budgets that exceed previous peaks.

Why this is the case — and what 10 do about - js a matter thal is far beyond the scope of this brief
survey. In some cases. al Jeast, cost has been driven up by an attempt to build systems to perform
naltiple missions with high capabilities in every dimension. The DDG-1000. cited only because
it has been a focus of debate for the past year. and now has apparently been terminated, may be a
informative example.

In brief the DDG-1000 (formerly DIYX) destroyer is a 15,000 ton ship, This is about the size of 2
World War Il cruiser, and it is 50 percent larger than the earlier generation DDG-51 destroyer it is
intended, in pan, to replace. It is so large because it is designed for multiple, diverse missions
with advanced capabilities for all of them, I incorporates an advanced Aegis air defense radar
and anti-air missile systems: the anti-submarine warfare capabilities of a dedicated ASW frigate;
the ability to provide long-range fire support to forces ashore from two guns and from vertically
launched missiles; a ful} flag officer communications capability: the ability fo deploy two
helicopters or one helicopter and two UAVs for muitiple missions, such as mine-sweeping and
ASW: and the ability to carry aboard and deploy ashore either a Marine unit or a special forces
detachment. 1t also includes an advanced drive and multiple systems intended to reduce the
required number of sailors. In short, it is all things to all requirements writers. The resulf is a
ship that was ultimately projected to cost between $3.5 and $4.0 billion each, and that could nof,
therefore, be afforded in substantial numbers.
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The rationale for developing a ship like the DDG- 1000 is apparent. A large muiti-mission ship
has considerable advamages, including an ability 1o absorb future growth in capabilities. With a
smaller force in prospect, it is understandable that the Navy would wam some of its newer ships
to be as flexible as possible. 1t was designed not only for blue water operations off shore, but for
support of forces ashore from littoral waters. The resufting cost of the ship led the Navy to an
internal debate about tertninating the program and resuming DDG-51 procurement in its place, In
any case, the DDG-1000 is too expensive to be produced in large numbers.

How typical is this of recent development efforis? Secretary Gates, at least, thought it had
become the norm. In his articie on defense policy in the January/February issue of Foreign
Affairs he wrate:

When it comes to procurement, for the better part of five decades, the trend has
gone toward lower numbers as technology gains have made cach system more
capable, In recent years, these platforms have grown ever more baroque, have
become ever more costly, are taking longer to build, and are being fielded in
ever-dwindling quantities. Given that resources are not unlimited, the dynamic of
exchanging numbers for capability is perhaps reaching a point of diminishing
retumns. A given ship or aircrafi, no matter how capable or well equipped, can be
i only one place at one time.”

Underestimation of Program Costs

Systematic underestimation of weapons cosis has become such a significant etement of defense
costs thal it can easily be seen as an independent lacior driving up the overall price of defense.
For the past six years, GAO has done annual overviews of cost trends in major defense
acquisition programs based on a review of Department of Defense Selected Acquisition Reporns.
In the review it reported in March, 2608, GAOC provided a very clear summary of what has been
happening. Table 2 is an overview of GAO’s Hindings.

® Robert M. Gates, “A Balanced Strategy: Reprogramming the Peniagon for a New Age,” Foreign Affairs,
January/February 2004,
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Table 2: GAQ Analysis of Major Defense Acquisition Program Cost Growth
{amounts in comstant FY2008 $)

2000 portfolio 2005 porifolio 007 portfolic
Mumher of programs 75 9 95
Totai planned commitments £798 Billion $1.3 Trillion %1.6 Trillion
Commitments culstanding $380 Billion $387 Billion $858 Bitlion
Portfolio perfurimance
Lh:dnge to total RDT&E costs from first 27 percent 33 percent 40 percent
estimate
Chfangc in total acquisition cost from firsi & percent 18 percent 36 percent
estimate
Estimated total acquisition cost growth 542 Biltion $202 Billion $265 Billion
IShare of programs with 2‘5 percent or more 37 percen 44 percent 44 percent
merease in program acquisition unit cost
Average schedule delay in defivering initiat 16 months 17 months 21 months
capabilities

Source: Government Acgoumability Olfice, Deferse doquishiions: Aszessment of Sefected Weapon Programs, GAQ-
O8-4675P, March 31, 2008,

To summarize the results: GAQ compared the average acquisition performance of all the Major
Defense Acquisition Programs (MDAPs) on which DD reported in 2000, 2005, and 2007.
There were 75 MDAPs in 2000, 91 in 2005, and 95 in 2007, On average. DOD underestimated
R&D costs of MDAP progrars in the 2000 program by 27 percent and in 2007 by 40%. It
underestimared total acquisition cosls of MIAPs in the 2000 program by an average of 6 percent,
and it underestimated total acquisition costs of MDAPs in the 2007 plan by an average of 26
percent, In the 2007 program. 44 percent of the programs had cost growth of more than 25%, a
thresholds established by the Nunn-McCurdy amendment, which triggers requirements for a
thorough program review.

Most significantly, totaf cosl growth in the 2607 programs is now expected to total $295 biliion,
which is 18% of the overal! $1.6 trillion value of the major weapons programs tn the acquisition
plan. Such substantial unplanned cost growth undermines efficiency, further increases cosis, and
creates a need {o restruciute acquisition programs across the sl the services. Some programs may
have 10 be cancelled and many sireiched out 1o adjusi the overall budget to accommodate the
resulting gap on funding.

New Requirements for Ground Forces

A Tifth factor driving up defense costs is the apparent need to restruciure the Army, in particular,
and the Marine Corps to some degree, to be able to respond to new missions that have been
adopted in response to the atiacks of 9/11. The decision to engage first in Afghanistan and then in
Iraq led the Army to acceierate plans to restructure its basic crganization. instead of a force
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designed for wholesale mobilization for a major war, the Army has become a modular foree
organized arcund fully manned and readily deployable Brigade Combat Teams (BCTs) designed
for rotational deployment abroad. The Defense Deparument, with broad support in Congress, has
also decided to increase the size of the Army by 65,000 active duty troops, mainly to add six
additional brigades, and of the Marine Corps by 27.000. When fully phased in, the addition of
92.000 active duly troops will cost more than $13 billion a year in increased personnel and
operating expenses of the Army and Marine Corps.

The modularization of the Army in itself will cost more than $56 billion, mainly 1o il out
equipment requirements for the force.” The conlicts in lrag and Afghanistan have also led the
Army Io redefine its requirements for equipment in atl its units. To fight the wars in Irag and
Afghanistan the Army has, in effeci, established new standards that it sees necessary for force
protection equipment, transportalion equipment, and communications equipment for almost every
unit in the force. And these requirements now extend net only to aclive duly units but also to
Mationat Giuard combat units that have become part of the regular rotation base for deployment
abroad, and therefore require largely the same equipment as active duty forces.

The cost of reorganizing ground forces to be more flexible and deployable is a significam facier
that has driven the overall cost of defense somewhat higher. The Army s case for reorganizing
and for adding to the size of the force is based on anticipated requirements for rotating forces
abread. Foliowing the 2004 Quadrennial Defense Review. the goal to be able 10 deploy 18 or 19
brigade combat teams abroad on a recurring basis. Laler, the force generation goal was increased
1o as many as 23 forward deployed brigades.

If active duty units are available for deployment ane year out of every three, then 45 active
brigades, as is now planned, would provide 15 deployable brigades a year. Additional brigades
would be generated from the Armiy MNational Guard, which requires Guard units to be trained and
equipped for regular deploymenis.

A Broader Array of Global Security Challenges

A final, and much less easily quantifiable factor that may affect the defense budget has 1o do with
entirely new security challenges that planners have only begun to characterize. A good starting
point in thinking about the ranpge of new challenges is what has come to be called the “Quad
Chart” in the Pentagen. One version of the Quad Chan is included as Fignre 6, (page 23.)

In brief, the Quad Chart divides security challenges intc four categories: Traditicnal mifitary
conflicts between states with conventional military ferces; irregular conflict such as insurgencies
in Iraq, Afghanistan and elsewhere; carastrophic challenges posed by, for example, state-
sponsored or non-stale lerrorist groups with access to weapons of mass destruction; and, the
newesi category, disruptive threats from a range of competitors, including peer or near-peer
regional or global actors, who would not attempt to compete with traditional U.S. military forces
directly, but would instead try to idemtify and attack U.S_ vulnerabilities. The quad chart divides
these challenges according to likelihood and vulnerability. The premise is that traditional military
threats are unlikely and the Uniied States has such overwhelming capabilities that it is not
vulnerable to them. Catastrophic challenges are secn as likely to appear. and vulnerability as
high. Irreguiar threats are likely. but vuinerability low. Distuptive threats are regarded as
unlikely, but vulnerability high.

The quad chan has important implications for the allocation of resources. 1f traditional
chailenges are unhikely, and U.S. vuinerability s low. the implication is that resources might be

7 See CRS Report RL32476, LS. Army’s Modufar Redesign; Issues for Congress, by Andrew Feickert,
updated January 24, 2007,
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shifted away from investments in such capabilities in favor of other, higher, priorities. Much of
what Secretary Gates has said in recent articles and speeches reflects this perspective. An effort
to reduce investments in traditional military capabilities, however, implics a willingness to accept
greater tisks to U5, security in some potential areas of conflict. While direct state-on-state
conflict may appear less likely than in the past, assessments of the international security
enviromment nonetheless point up the potential for future conflicts over many 1ssues, including
access 10 Tespurces, economic and social dislocations caused by climate change, and remaining
unresolved regional disputes. So traditional challenges could reappear in the future, and planners
must decide in the present how much 1o invest as a means of hedging against them.,

The apparent need to prepare for & broader array of new challenges than planners had assumed at
the end of the Cold War may prove 1o have a very big effect on budgets - or it may not. It is not
clear 10 what extent the new challenges may shape spending in the future. Some more spending
to counter anti-saiellite weapons and cyberwarfare may prove necessary — but it is very difficult
to anticipate how much money will be required to caunter other *disruptive” chalienges that
temain {0 be delined.

So far, the main effect of idenlifying new challenges seems to have been to push budget
reguirements marginzalty higher, though there may laler be offsetting trade-offs. In the long-term,
however, new kinds of challenges may have a much more substantial effect on defense budgets.
The upcoming Quadrennial Defense Review (GDR} appears to be focusing much more than in
the pasi on new kinds of challenges.

The Impact of Recent Changes in Defense Plans

In part because of budget constraints, Secretary of Defense Gates announced & number of
significant changes in long-1erm defense plans last A pril. Some of the changes entailed higher
spending, particularly for health care and social services for personnel returning from combat and
their families. The Secretary also reaffirmed plans to increase ground force end-strength, with
costs being absorbed in the base defense budget rather than in supplemental appropristions, Many
of the changes announced in April. however, particularly the termination of several major
weapons programs, might very well limit Nuture costs, especially to the cxtent they mark changes
in policies that will affect designs of future weapon systems. In addition, in May, Congress
passed a major defense acquisition reform measure, the Weapon Systems Acquisition Reform Act
of 20609, P.L. 111-23, which, if implemented effectively, might also limit weapons cost growth.

The changes in major weapons programs that Secretary Gates announced might be particularly
significant to the extent they provide an impetus to pursue more efficient production practices for
systems that were not eliminated. For tactical fighter aircraft, the Defense Department has
narrowed production to two platforms — various versions of the F/A-18 Navy-Marine fighter and
of the multi-service F-35 Joint Strike Fighter. In shipbuilding, while there are some uncertainties,
the effect of recent decisions may be to atlow fairly long and relatively farge production runs of
DDG-51 destroyers, perhaps with some variants: of the Littoral Combat Ship (LCS); of new ships
based on LPD-17 amphibious ship; and of Virginia-class submarines. Even in satellites, the
termination of the Transformational Communications Saellite (TSAT} program will entail
reliance on improved designs of existing, more proven technelogies. To the extent the changes
result in reguiar, predictable, and robust annual preduction runs of technologically mature
systerns with stable designs, both acquisition officials in the government and production teams in
industry might focus on efficiency measures. Weapon costs might be driven down considerably
by such measures as productivity improving investments and production practices, cost saving
financial mechanisms including multiyear contracting; and expanded use of compebitive sourcing
in subcontracting,
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Similarly, in the weapons development process, the termination of programs that had experienced
significant cost growlh and schedule delays - including TSAT, the presidential helicopter, and the
Combat Search and Rescue (CSAR) helicopter ~ may reflect a determination Lo ensure that
development efforts rely on proven technologies before committing to Jarge development and
production investments. The Weapons Acquisition Reform Act provides further statulory support
for DOD acquisition policies that require achievement of appropriate levels of technological
maturity in key elements of development programs before mitestone approval for progressively
more costly stages of a project. The Act also creates an independent cost analysis directorate.
While some of the program terminations remain matters of debate, there appears to be a growing
consensus on the general principle that development should proceed on the basis of sufficient
knowledge aboul the availability and cost of key technologies throughout the development
process in order 10 avoid excessive technical risk that has contributed to delays and cost increases
in the past.

Trade-Offs in Future Defense Budgets

While progress in these areas may, i pursued consistently in the future, help ameliorate some of
the factors thal have been driving the cost of defense so high, budgel trade-offs remain an issue
for the Defense Department, particularly in the years following the current Future Years Defense
Plan (FYDP), which runs through FY2015. A key issue for the QDR may be how to balance
potential trade-offs between the size of the force, the pace of weapons modemnization, and the size
of future defense appropriations, particularly in view of currently projected tong-term federal
budget deficits,

To date. DOD officials have not said much about how ihe QDR will address intermediate- and
longer-term budget issues. Officials had said that. at least for initial planning purposes, the QDR
assumed that the base defense budget, not including war-refated funding, will be essentially flat
for the next five years, with growth sufficient only to cover inflation - i.e., “7ero real growth.™
And they acknowledged that this would require at least moedest trade-offs between programs. Al
the end of July, David Ochmanek, a leader of the Pertagon’s QDR imtegration group, told defense
reporters that the QDR had already led to a decision to move about 64 billion over the FYDP
into programs supporting current operations — “the wars we are in” as Secretary Gates has put 1 —
and that the military services were developing lists of cuts in other programs to act as bill payers.

A shift of 360 billion within the DOD FYDP is by no means unusual, On the contrary, it is welt
within the range of adjustments that the Defense Department makes in every annual budget cycle.
But trade-offs in the years beyond the current FYDP will have te be much more substamial
unless spending turms up at lcast modestly within the next few years, To illustrate that point. a
very simple exercise may be useful. Consider. not as a prediction, but only for the sake of
analysis, what would happen to the altocation of funds within major categorics of the defense
budget between FY2010 and FY2020 i1 (1) the overall level of spending is frozen at the FY2018
level for the next fen years, {2) milhary personnel funding grows at the historical rate of the
Employment Cost index {ECI), which increased by 0.7% per vear above base inflation between

% {n questions and answers foliowing a presentation at the Center for Strategic and International Studies
{CS1S) on Apri} 29, 2009, Under Secretary of Defense Michéle Floumoy said that QDR budgel planning
was focused strictly on the FYDP ~ audio and video recordings are available on line at CS15, though not a
transcript. Also see David Ochmanek, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Force Planning,
Interview with the Defense Writers Group, July 28, 2009, of which a transcript is avaitable on line from Air
Force Magazine.
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FY 1981 and FY2005, and (3) DOD operation and mamtenance accournts are assumed to grow at
the historical rate of 2.7% per year above inflation.”

Figure § shows the allocation of funds hetween (1) military personnel, (2) operation and
maintenance, {3} acquisition {the suw of procurement plus R&ID Funding), and {4} other programs
in the Department of Defense base budget, not including war-related supplemental funding, in
FY2010 compared to FY2020, on those assumptions, The result, as one would expect, is a
dramatic reduction in funding for weapons acquisition, which declines, in constant FY2{H 0
prices, from $186 billion and 35% of the budget in FY2010 to $127 billion and 24% of the budget
i FY2020." In relative terms, that is a cui of 32% in funding to replace equipment and
modernize the foree between FY2010 and FY2020 in the base defense budget.

Figure 5. DOD Base Budget with No Real Growth:

FY2010-FY2026
{constant FY2010 § in billions)
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¥ The Employment Cost Index is a Durean of Labor Statistics measure of the average change of pay and
benefits in the overall economy. The anpual real growth in DOD O&3 accounts 13 2 CRS caleufation that
measures the change per active duty service member in O&M funding excluding funding of overseas
comtingency operations,

" This is analysts is based on a discussion with Mr. Hugh Brady of the Raytheon Corporation of a defense
mdustry 10 vear budpet projection under the auspices of TechAmerica.
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Source: CRS based on the FY2010 Department of Delense budget reques], with growth ol 0.7 %
per year in Mililary Personne! accounls and 2. 7% per yeor in Operation and Maolnlenance
accourts through Fr2020,

While, again, this is not intended as a prediction of likety budget trends, it may suggest a need for
the Defense Department to discuss intermediate-term budget trade-offs in the QDR. CBO and
other budget projections over the next ten years show potential budget deficits as a percentage of
GDP that have, in the past, been followed by tong-term limits on defense spending ' The
alternatives (o a steep reduction in acquisition accounts are (1} a2 resumption of at least modest
real growth in the overall defense budget, (2) cuts in the size of the force. or (3) measures to
reduce operating costs. Each 2% increase in the defense budget above inflation would add about
$10 billion in funds available for acquisition accounts. A cut of 100,000 active duty troops would
save §12-13 billion per year in military personne] and in directly relaled operation and
maintenance costs. A smaller force would entail limits on ULS, military capabilities — one choice
might be to reduce requirements for ground forces for long-term stability operations.

The need for difficult budget trade-offs could, of course, be ameliorated to some extent by further
limiting defense costs. The QDR will certainly address that issue. Business process reform is
one of five focus areas in the original QDR guidance that Secretary Gates issued in April, and one
of five QDR issue teams is responsible for addressing defense costs. Earlier QDRs also fed to
efforts to reduce costs by reducing infrastructure, outsource activities, and improving contracting
procedures.

How much DO can save — and how much it should count on saving — s a matler that deserves
carefu} consideration. In the past, the Defense Department has perennially projected that
operation and maintenance {O&M) budgets, which. as noted, have grown historically at 2.510 3
percent per year above inflation per active duly service member. would level ofl, freeing up funds
for weapons investments. Throughout the 1990s, however, projected savings in &M did not
malerialize, in spite of concerted efforts a1 management reform, and procurement accounts ended
up being cut from year to vear to finance must-pay-bills in the operating accounts.

In the FY2010-FY 2020 budgel exercise shown in Figure 5, the assumption is tha1 O&M would
continue o grow at the historic rate of 2.7% per year above inflation. Given past experience,
DOD will have strong incentives in the QDR to assume thal reforms will slow that rate of growth.
But experience also shows that reforms generaily serve 1o keep O&M cost growth down to
historical levels rather than to achieve additional savings. In addition, the FY2010-FY 2020
analysis shown above assumes much more limited increases in military pay and benefits than
Cangress approved in the years between FY 1999 and FY2009. The premise is that service
members have alrcady won most of the increases in pay and benefits that support groups were
seeking, 50 growth may be more modest in the future. That assumption may nol be correct,
however, and the analysis may well underestimate personne! costs. Long-term budget trade-offs
might be more difficult to the exient personnel costs grow faster.

Will the QDR Lead to More Radical Changes in Budget Plans?

As well as discussing budget trade-offs over the nexl decade or 50, the current QDR may be an
occasion for considering more far-reaching, Jonger-term changes in policy with potentially very
substantial effects on budget planning. Perhaps the central issue in debate over earlier QDR has
concerned whether the Defense Depantment has kept up with the pace of global change and has

! Congress passed the original Gramm-Rudman-Hollings deficit control act in November 1985 afier the
federal budgel deficit exceeded 6% of GDP in FY 1983, Defense spending subsequently declined in real
terms every year until Y 1999, when the federal budget ran a surpius.
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adjusted defense plans accordingly. That issue appears likeiy to remain a matter of debate over
the current QDR.

The current QDR, on which the Defense Department is required 10 provide a report early next
year, is the fourth such review mandated by a provision that Congress originally included in the
FY 1997 National Defense Authorization Act and later made permanent. QDRs in 1997, 2001,
and 2006 were preceded by two earlier, similarly broad reviews — the “Base Force™ analysis that
the Joint Chiefs carried out under then Chairman Colin Powell in 1990, and 1he “Botiom-Up
Review™ conducted at the beginning of the Clinton Administration under Secretary of Defense
Les Aspin in 1993,

The Base Force analysis and the Botiom-Up Review {BUR) were imtended first of all to establish
a raiionale for maintaining strong military capabilities as the Cold War came to an end. The
BUR, fottowing the Persian Gulf War of 1991, established as a basic planning principle a
requirement that U.S. military forces should be able to prevail in two nearly simuitaneous
regional conflicts - now termied “Major Theater Wars™ (MTWs} . . comparable to the war with
Iraq. Planners did not neglect post-Cold War requirements for capabilities (o manage other kinds
of operations. Rather, the BUR argued that forces able to prevail in two major wars would also
be able 16 meet less demanding requirements.

By the time Congress enacied the original QDR reguirement, however, that premisc was being
very widely questioned. Ongoing, long-term U.S. military missions in Bosnia and Herzegovina
and later in Kosovo, plus enforcement of no-fly zones in Iraq, were straining the Army and Air
Force, neither of which was organized 1o sustain long-term rotationat deployments abroad. The
Army, in particular, was still organized in a way that required the mobilization of large numbers
of reserves and the reassignmenl of substantial numbers of aclive duty troops in order to fill out
units selected for deployment. The effect was to disrupt Army personnel management across the
whole force and to degrade the readiness of many non-deployed units in order to support cvena
modest rolational deployment of 5,000 troops 1o the Baikans.

The 1997 QDR reflected efforts to assess and later amefiorate some of these strains. Among other
things, it identified so-called low density-high demand units; mandated addiions to some of the
more highty stressed forces, including military police and civil affairs teams; made offsetting
reductions in other units; and underiook systematic studies of the burdens of recent and ongoing
contingency operations on military personnel. 1t also included a substantially new statement of
the missions of U.5. military forces that stressed military engagement and other measures to make
use of mititary forces in non-conflici sitvations 10 improve ties with foreign nations and prevent
regional conflicts.

As one means of encouraging an even more far-reaching policy reassessment, Congress required
as pan of the 1997 process the appointment of an independent group, called the National Defense
Panef (NDP). to provide input to the QDR and then to prepare an aiternative assessment. The
NDP's final report emphasized the prospect that future foes would not challenge U.S.
conventional military power directly, but would instead use asymmetric means to exploit U1S.
weaknesses. The panel warned that critical 1S, capabilitics, particularly the ability to project
power far around the giche from bases in distant regions and naval forees offshore, would be
increasingly at risk because of the diffusion of advanced technologies. The NDP recemmended
new programs, including converting ballistic missile submarines fo launch cruise missiles against
targets ashore, and substantial annual investments in experimental technologies to cope with
rapidly evolving challenges.

The NDP report is in many ways represertative of the discussion, in Congress and elsewhere,
aboul the apparent limitations of successive QDRs. Even though the 1997 QDR, by most
accounts, reflected considerable progress in addressing new challenges, the NDP report was quite
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critical of the Defense Depariment for not adjusting rapidly enough to accelerating changes in the
international sccurity environment. Critical as it was, the NDP also received a respectful hearing
from senior teaders — the authors of the QDR — inside the Pentagon.

In peneral, successive QDRs can be seen as progressive sleps away from force planning that
remained wed to weapens and organizations inheriled from the Cold War and toward a much
fuller appreciaiion of the extraordinarily broad array of challenges facing the United States in first
half of the 217 Century. The 1997 QDR was succeeded by the 2001 QDR, which emphasized the
need to build a full range of capabilities 1o cope with often unpredictable dangers. 1t added to the
Iwo-war reguirement 2 mandate 10 protect the homeland from potentially catastrophic attacks and
to maintain an effective deterrent presence in four eritical regions of the globe.'

The 2006 QDR, the first composed after the attacks of September 11, 2001, included the “new
challenges” framework that has since shaped much of the discussion of defense planning. Figure
b, taken directly from the a DOD briefing on the 2006 QDR, iliusirales the premise — which
Secretary Gates has pursued since then more assiduously - that invesmments should be shifted
from means of engaging in traditional. conventional forec-on-force conflicts, in which the United
States stil} appears to have a significant margin of superiority, and toward imegular, disruptive
(i.e., asymmetric attacks on L).5. vulnerabilities), and catastrophic {WMD attacks on the
hometand) challenges.

"2 The 200] QDR articulated what it called the 1-4-2-1 force planning construct, which calied for forces to
{1) protect the hameland, {4} deter aggression in Europe, Wortheast Asia, the East Asian littaral, and
Southwes! Asia and the Middle Easi, (2) simultaneously hatt attacks in two regions, and (1) win decisively
in one major conflict.
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Figure 6. 2006 QDR Four Challenges Framework for Setting Priorities
QDR Objective — Shift in Focus

frregular

Catastrephic

Counter

reformns ta ensure structures and process support the President and the warfightar

Source: Department of Defenze, Briefing Slides on the 2006 Guadrenniol Review, February 3,
2006.

Based on briefings by senior DOD officials, the current QDR appears likely to pursue the
discussion changes in the intermational security envirenment, with implications for force
planning, somewhat further yet. Secretary Gates and other officials have, for example, stressed
that distinctions between traditional, irregular, and disruptive challenges are eroding. Groups like
Hezbollah and Hamas have employed quite sophisticated short-range missiles, meluding anti-ship
missiles, supplied by sponsoring nations. Insurgents in Trag and Afghanistan have used modern
shaped-charge munitions in TEDS (o attack anmored vehicies. Analysts describe the result as
“hybrid warfare,” in which non-state groups, considered to operate at the lower end of the conflict
spectrum, emplay quite advanced technology, a merger of irregular warfare with advanced means
of warfare.

Officials also emphasize that even relatively sophisticated future enemies, including peer- or
near-peer competitors, will almost certainly employ whatever means they believe will be effective
in a conflict with the United States and its atlies, including irregular and disruptive asymmetric
attacks and even assaults on the U5, homeland. A focus of the current QDR appears to be on
what officials term “high end asymmetric” threats, meaning challenges that a technologically
sophisticated and relatively wealthy opponent might pose in an effort 10 prevail without having to
defeal the U.S. on its own terms. High-end asymmetric warfare was another focus of the April
QDR guidance. and it is the subject of one of the QDR s issue teams.

in focusing on high-end asymmetric challenges, part of what defense officials are thinking may
be reflected in recent discussions by Under Secretary of Defense for Policy Michéle Floumney,
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who has stressed the need to safeguard what she and others call “the global commons,” meaning
air, sea, space, and cyberspace means of transport, intelligence, and communications.”” Threats to
the global commons could invelve the use of some new techrologies, including anti-satelliie
devices (nol just weapons but jammers) and cyber-attacks. They could also involve aggressive,
wide-scale use by possible future foes of new versions of older technologies. In attacking sea
lanes, for example, enemies could use high-speed smail boats packed with high explosives
{perhaps with suicide pilots); advanced, very quiet diesel-electric submarines with highly capable
munilions; smart seg mines that can be deploved in large numbers, hidden, maneuvered, and
activated when needed; short- to intermediate-range ballistic missiles with highly accurate and
perhaps even mancuverable warheads to attack ships as well as fixed sites; and Jong-range,
steahihy anti-ship cruise missiles. Some of these technologies. particularly bailistic and cruise
missiles, could also be used 10 attack U.S. forward bases in regions of conflict.

Taken as a whole, discussions of security challenges in successive JDRSs appear to represent
considerable progress over time. The issue, however, is whether the progress has been rapid
enough. and, more impontantly, whether it has led to sufficiently rapid changes in policy, One
goal Congress had in reguiring quadrenmial defense reviews was to push the discussion of post-
Cold War force requirements further. QDRs may have helped to some degree in doing so, simply
by requiring senjor DOD leaders to think systematically about long-term issues. At the same
fime, it would be hard 1o say that QDRs have fully anticipated the evolving nature of future
threats. On the conirary, they seem in many cases to have lagged behind emerging threats.

Moreover, changes In military force posture appear to have been even slower to mature. 1 tock
the Army until 2001 just on the verge of subsequent conflicts in Afghanisian and Iraq, to begin
implementing a new force posture based on more deployable, modular brigades that were
sufficiently manned in peacetime to be deployed without distupting personnel movements over
the whole of the force. In general, earlier (DRs appear to constitute snapshols of progress in
angeing discussions of strategy rather than radical depariures [rom earlier views —an
evblulionary process driven by the pressing need 10 adjust to unexpected evems, rather than
anything revolutionary.

Anti-Access Strategies as an Example of Major Asymmetric
Challenges

This raises what may be the key issue for Congress in assessing the currem QDR. Wilt this QDR
be another in a line of modest adjustments to global changes, or will it mare fully anticipate the
impact on LS. security of fast-moving globai trends? A goal of DOD's current eadership
appears to be, not merely 10 identify the range of challenges facing the nation, bur also to
establish priorities in addressing them. But will this include not only identifying arcas that may
warrant greater investment, bul also capabilities hat may be becoming absclete?

One common criticism of the “capabilities based™ analysis of the 2001 and 2006 QDRs, even as
they helped 10 broaden awareness of the range of threats, is that the analytical framework did not
help much in allocaling resources away from some areas and into others, L.eaving aside whether
such criticism is fair, the corrent Administration has emphasized the need to analyze specific
threats in order to establish priorities. The guestion that follows is. how boldly will the current
QDR address the polential need for major changes in forces in view of its assessment of new
challenges?

" Michéle Flournoy and Skawn Brimiey, “The Contested Comrons,” Proceedings of the U5, Naval
{nstivuse, Vol 135, Mo, 7, July 2009,
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To give one example of the kinds of more radical changes in force posture that the QDR might
address, consider the long-standing debate over anti-access/area denial strategies. I'he issue has
been debated at least since the MNational Defense Panel discussed it in 1997, A “Red Team™
established as part of the 2006 QDR, and headed by Andrew Marshall, director of the Office of
Net Assessment, also discussed it and recommended some far-reaching changes in force structure,
inciuding a cul of up to one-third in the number of short-range tactical fighter aircraft and an
increase in funding for longer-range strike systems. Now a similar “Red Team™ has been
established for the current QDIR, alse co-chaired by Marshall, and it includes prominent
advocales of changes in forces 10 cope with anti-access/area denial strategies. They include
Andrew Krepinevich, who served on earlier panels as well, and who has long highlighted the
issue, and retired Marine Lisutenant General Paul Van Riper, who, in a major war game, called
“Millennium Challenge 2002.” direcied a “Red Force™ group that cxploited with great effect
creative means of disrupting ULS. forces in a Persian Gulf-type scenario,

I is important to note that the Defense Department has not ducked the issue. The Nationat
Defense Panel and fater internal Red Teams were not suppressed or dismissed — on the contrary,
the Defense Department has appeared 10 welcome the involvement of some forcefui critics of
some of its policies. After he read Krepinevich’s recent book, 7 Deadly Seenarios, Secretary
Gates reportedly directed the QDR 1eam to incorperate Krepinevich’s examples into its set of
planning exercises.'*

That said, there appears to be a considerable gulf between the urgency that Krepinevich and
others attach to the issuc and views of sepior DOD officials. In a recent anticle m Foreign Affairs,
Krepinevich characterized currenit U.S. means of projecting and sustaining power arcund the
globe — a capability now unique 10 the United States and also extremely expensive 10 maintain -
as a “wasting asset.” “Several events in recent years have demonstrated that traditional means
and methods of projecting power and accessing the global commons are growing increasingly
obsolete,” he wrote. Citing General Van Riper’s success in Millennium Challenge, which, he
says, fed (o the early toss ol half the U.S, ships deployed in 4 model conflict with Iran inthe
Persian Guif, Krepinevich concluded:

Van Riper's success should have served as a waming: projecting power into an area of
vital interest @0 the United States using traditional forces and operational concepts will
become increasingly difficult. Indeed, these means and methods are a1 preal risk of
experiencing significant, perhaps even precipitous, declines in value....

in the real world, lran and other staies can buy high-speed, sea-skimming ASCMS {anu-
ship cruise missiles] in quanlity. in confmed waters near shore, U S warships would have -
{ittle warning time W defend against these weapons. The same can be said of high-speed
suicide boats packed with explosives, which can hide among commercial vessels. Widely
avaifable modern sea mines are far more difficult 10 delect 1han were those plaguing the
LLS. fleet during the 1991 Gulf War. Quiet diesel submarines operating in noisy waters,
such as the Strait of Hormuz, are very difficult to detect. ran's possession of all of these
weapons and vessels suggests that the Persian Gulf - the jugular of the world's ofl supply

- could become a no-go zone for the U.S, Navy "

China, too, he says, is concentrating on anti-access/area denial capabilities as well as the ability 1¢
disrupt U5, freedom of action in space and cyberspace.

% Apdrew F. Krepinevich, 7 Deadh Scenarios (New York: Bantam Books, 2009). Chrisiopher J. Castelli,
“QDR Shakes Up Planning Scenarios for Future Military Missions,” fnside the Pentagon, May 28, 2009.
' Andrew F, Krepinevich, “The Pentagon's Wasting Assets,” Foreign Affairs, luly August, 2009, Vol. 28,
Issue 4.
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In contrast, Under Secretary Floumoy and co-author Shawn Brimley, acknowledge similar
challenges, but come to a starkly different conclusion about the immediacy of the threat:

... barriers to entry for both state and non-slate actors to develop and field capabilities
that can pose challenges to 11§, and allied freedom of action will lower substantially over
time. The proliferation of knowledge and techrology will allow an increasing number of
state and nop-state actors to deploy anli-access capabilities and high-end asymmeltric
technologies that can put allied infrastructure at risk and harper LS. power projeciion,

[oon]

While these trends are already apparent loday, their enumeration should not be
interpreted to mean that U.S. dominance in, lor example, space-based capabilities or in
blue-water naval pawer projection is being eraded at a precipitovs pace. Far from it —
America's military wili remain without peer for some time in the ability 1o project and
suslain substantial mibtary power from the air and sea over large distances.

These trends are, however, harbingers of a futere sirategic environment in which
America's role as an arbiter or guarantor of stability within the global commons will
become increasingly complicaled and contested.

What evidence the Defense Department has to support the conclusicn that power projection
capebilities are not “being eroded al a precipitous pace,” is a matter of critical imporiance. This
judgment appears ta be at odds, to some degree at least, with the conclusions of the 2006 QDR
Red Team, as well as with the views of Krepinevich and other well-regarded independent
analysts. A measure of the value of the QDR may be how directly and effeetively it addresses this
and similar issues that raise guestions about the pace al which the Defense Department is
adjusting to changes in the international security environment.

The amount of new investment that may be needed to cope with asymmetric threats may very
well be substantial. 1f area denial strategies are effective in forcing shorter-range U.8. forces
away from regions of conflict, for example, investments in fonger-range air- or even space-based
strike systems might be needed, particularly for use in the early stages of 2 conflict. The task of
striking against mobile ballistic and cruise missile launchers remains challenging, and much
larger investments in intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance systems for the mission, as
well as in long-range and loitering sirike systems, might be required. One allernative may be a
substantial increase in submarings and submarine Iaunched weapons. Defenses against ballistic
and cruise missiles might also be required in very large numbers. Cost exchange ratios may not
favor exisling sea- or jand-based missile defense systems, and new investments in air-launched
anti-missile systems may be needed.”

Other asymmetric threats could also require expensive measures in response. Defense against
anti-satellite systems might require not only measures 1o protect current generations of farge
sateliites. but, as rmany have proposed. the development of smaller satellites for key missions that
could be Jaunched in substantia) numbers in the run up to a conflict. This might also require large
investments in faunch systems.

The Cold War was punctuated by occasienal, unexpected international crises, but, in retrospect
defense planning was characterized by a remarkable degree of stability. The post-Cold War era,
in contrast. appears 10 be defined both by a succession of unpredictable challenges and by the
accelerating pace of global change. Experience with earlier QDRs suggests that the Defense
Depariment may sometimes be slow to adjust 1o new challenges, and that instinutional inertia may
make senior leaders reluctant 1o pursue far-reaching changes in policy. The central issue for this

'® There has been some discussion of using upgrades of Sparrow or AMRAAM air-to-air missiles for
missile defense.



89

Congressional Research Service 24

and fiture QDRs may be how effective they are in turning investmenis that will determine 1.5,
military capabitities twenty years and more in the furure, tn the right direction.

Table A-1. DOD Bose Budget oand Supplemental Funding, FY1975-FY2014
Updated Through the Mid-Session Review of the Budget, Augusi 2009

(budgel autharily in bitfions of current year and constant FY2010 doliors)

pOoD DooD
DOD Bose  Supplemental DOD Tofol DOD Base  Supplemenfal  BOD Tofal
Discreticnar s/ Discrefionar Discretionar s/ Discretionar
¥ Bridge Funds ¥ Y Bridge Funds
{Currend {Current Year [Current (Consiant (Constant {Constant
Year §) 5) Yeor 5) F¥2010 5) FYZ010 5} FY2010 5}
FYi97 #3.8 1.9 95.7 355.2 73 3525
6
FYi97 108.6 ’ 1.5 108.1 767 54 382.3
7
FY197 117 30 bi4.7 3552 78 3750
A
FY 197 120.4 A4 1241 3539 [REL 749
9
FYi9g 1350 X ] 141.3 384.3 17.2 JB1.5
9]
Fr 198 169.4 732 176.6 A04.4 173 47237
t
Fri98 7 .5 22z 466.7 10 4677
2
Frigs 2382 a7 2389 500.4 1.4 501.8
3
FY198 2581 0.5 2524 5237 10 5247
4
FY198 26871 0.0 2B7.1 6000 1] 5601
5
Fris8 2811 0.8 820 538.0 1.6 539.6
[}
F¥Y198 2793 07 2801 3714 1.4 5228
7
FY198 284.3 - 2843 3123 - 512.3
&
FY198 2914 - 9.4 a05.7 - 5057
2
F¥199 917 20 2938 4921 3.4 4754
0

FY199 274.1 43.6 37 4491 0.9 2000



90

Congressional Research Sesvice 23
sls])] poD
COD Base Suppiemaniat BOD Total DOD sase Supplemental BOD Totat
Discretionor s/ Discredionar  Discrelonar s/ Discrellonar
¥ Bridge Funds ¥ ¥ Bridge Fonds ¥
{Current {Cument Year {Cumreant {Constont {Constant {Constan
Year 5) k)] Year ) FY2010 5) FY200 5) FY20N0 3)
FYi9% 2767 9.4 2843 438.4 15.2 453.8
2
FY19% 2593 2 262.3 407.5 48 412.3
3
Frtgy 2491 1.3 2504 3837 1.9 1857
4
Frige 2437 2.7 252.4 3741 40 3801
5
Fyige® 2527 10 2537 3720 1.5 KRN
&
FY19% 2521 1.2 754.0 3423 28 IE50
?
FYi9e 257.0 28 259.8 3593 4.0 363.2
i
FY199 243.6 9.1 2747 3514 12.4 3738
ks
FY 206 2787 8.4 2B7.3 3878 1.3 381
]
Fy 200 2249 17.4 363 3320 249 4049
1
FY200 328.2 16,2 344.4 410.7 03 431.0
2
Fy208 3749 2.6 437.5 453.7 757 5295
3
FY200 3%8.1 &9.5 45676 467.1 816 548.7
4
EY 200 arrn 018 4789 4254 HISD 5404
5
FYZ00 410.5 124.0 3345 4481 1354 5834
&
FY 200 4296 Wr3 009 4569 152.2 4$37.1
7
FY200 478.8 [T 6660 4757 1937 48%.4
a8
Fy 200 5209 1458 &66.7 5307 148.5 679.2
g
FY201 5338 1300 5638 5338 [RioA] 6638
0
Fr 201 541.8 500 521.8 5287 488 577.5

1
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pOR 1w 2]
DOD Sose Supplemental DGD Total DOD Base Suppilemental DOD Tolal
Discretianor sf Discretlonar  Discretionar s/ Discretionar
¥ Bridge Funds ¥ ¥ B$ridge Funcs ¥
{Cunrent {Curreni Year (Curent {Constant (Constunt [Censtant
Yeor 5} ) Year $) FY2010 5) FY2010 §) FY2010 §)
FY201 550.7 0 800.7 524.5 476 572.1
2
Fr2o 5511 500 120 521.3 44,5 567.7
3
Fy201 5745 500 &24.5 520.6 453 5659
4

Sources: Tatals for FY1974-Fr 2008, Qitice of Monagement and Budget, Budget of the United
Stafes Government, FY2010 Historicot Tables, May 2009; tofals lor FY2009-FY2014, Office of
monogameant and Budget, Mid-Session Review. Budget of the U5 Government, Fiscal Year
2010, August 200% Supplementals from FYE976-FY 1980 from Deparmenl of Delense
Camptroler, Annual FAD Table 809 Supplemenlol om FY198E-FY 1999 from Congressionot
Budget Office: Supplemeanlals and Bridge Funds from FY2000 on, Congressional Research
sendce based on Howse Appropiations Commiitee hables on appropriations bills.
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Chairman Skefon, Congressman McKeon, and Members of the Committee: | appreciate the
opportunity to appear before you this moming as part of this distinguished panel 1o offer my
views on what may welt be the most importan! national security issue faced by this Committee
and by the Congress. [ refer of course 1o the long term challenges and issues of the national
defense budget.

Mr. Chairman, since I arrived at the Pentagon in 1981, T have been involved in building,
executing, studying, and teaching defense budgets and programs. My goal today is to try to help
shed some light on what this Committee and the Congress ¢an do 10 deal with DoD budget
challenges that are coming. My statement today draws from research at the Center for Strategic
and International Studies. § want to begin by noting that my comments here today are entirely my
own and do not necessarily reflect the views of either CS1S or any other entity with which 1 am
affiliated.

Mr. Chairman, ] would like to recognize the valuabte contributions jo today’s hearing that is
made by the testimony from the distinguished staff from the Congressional Budges Office and
the Congressional Research Service. At C518, we use data and anaiyses from both CBO and
CRS in our research, and | use their work as assignments in my graduate classes. It is top-npotch
material. Today, 1 will nol repeat the facts in their statements but will instead base some of my
key points on those same facts.

The Defense Budget Will Come Down

Defense budgets run in cycles, with periods of increase followed by periods of decline. For
years, defense analysts have been predicting that the defense budget is coming down, but it has
been on an historic run. The FY 2009 DoD Authoerization Act was 65 per cent higher than in FY
2001 in rea! dollars. This exceeds even the “Reagan Boildup” from FY 1980-1985. Figure |
shows the annual trends in the DoD budpet since 1962, Robert McMamara's first budget under
the Planning, Programming, and Budpeting System or PPBS.
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We all know that this run of increases will end and that defense budgets wiil come down. 1don’t
think it will be in FY 2011, but it will occur soon thereafter. Whether defense budgets start
coming dewn next year or the year after is not what’s important. What's important is that neither
Congress not the Defense Department is ready to deat with declining defense budgets. Let's lock
at the reasons why this s 50 and on what the solutions might be.

[nadequate Defense Planning and Programming

Ins his 1971 hook on defense budgets How Much Is Enough?, Alain Enthoven stated that the
waorst thing one can do to the Military Services is to take away their shortfalls. because they
won't then know how to manage. What has been interesting to me for the past few years is that
even the time of riches in the defense budget has not eliminated the shortfalls or even reduced
them. What has instead happened is that we have quit calculating how big our shortfalls are, and
we have ceased to make conscious trade-off decision about these shortfalls. So, while technically
we did not “take away™ the Services shortfalls, we instead lost sight of them, and the net effect is
the same.

Let me explain =z bit,

1t the regular order of Pentagon budget business, the budget year is actuaily just the first year of
the FYDP, the Future Years Defense Program. This FYDP is a key element of the PPBS, a
remarkable management tool created in the early 1960s that projects defense programs and
spending for the budget year and 5 additional years. Tt is also essential for Dol to manage for the
{ong term, because the cycles in defense spending are so long and because building defense
capability takes a long time and careful advance planning. This is true whether we are talking
about weapon systems that take years 10 design and build and field or soldiers and sailors and
airmen and Marines that take years to train and develop.

It’s easy to overlook how long it takes to build the force of military personnel. In war games
during my time in the Pentagon, we were surprised to discover that it takes longer to develop a
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new crew for a tank than it takes to build 2 new tank. Thar’s why it is so important for Dol 1o
build and use a FYDP that is fiscally discipiined.

People are the most expensive part of the defense budgel. The size of the budget is fixed by the
size of the force, the military and civilians and contractors that get up every morning and train
and prepare for and execute and support the missions. The CBO testimony today most eloquently
makes the case that military pay and benefits and pay for civilian employees will continue to rise
faster than inflation.

Military health care, of course, we all know is the fastest growing part of the defense budgel, and
projections show no sign of il abating.

Similarly, funds for Operation and Maintenance (O&M) are also projected to increase on a per-
person basis for active duty military. | note that O&M budgets have historically been 1.5%
below actual costs. All of these trends point to unrecognized shortfalls in the budget as projected
today.

There is a final area of the shortfall thal merits pur atiention, and that is the shorfall in
equipment. The Mavy cannot lay out an affordable shipbuilding plan that even maintains the size
of today's flect, much less reaches its reported target. The Ajr Force cannot sustain funding for
needed aircrafi. The Marines have stated publicly that their FYIDP projections will not suppori
their planned equipment modernization programs. The Army faces perhaps the largest set of
unrecogrized shortfails, with the projected costs of replacement vehicles, armor, and helicopters
exceeding the budget by billions each year,

it is difficult to quartify equipment shortfalls to which the Services themselves will not yet
admic, but CS1S estimates that teday’s shortfalls in the Army zlone may exceed the size of the
entire Army budget pre-9/] 1. Small wonder that Dol does not want to calculate or admit the
size of its shortfalls. Sinall wonder (hat there is no fiscally-disciplined FYDP to make this clear.

Shortfali Fixes Are Indeguate

There have been at least three ways DoD has tried to address these shortfalls. One has been to
use emergency supplemental appropriations 1 fund equipment. We think of these emergency
supplementals as being used to pay for the costs of the wars in brag and Afghanistan, but they
have also been used to fund equipment, By FY 2007, for example, fully two thirds of Army
procurement funding came from supplemental appropriatiens.

The influx of cash into Dol by way of the emergency supplemental appropriations has masked
the fact that DoD has not maintained its fiscally disciplined FYDP process. This situation was
exacerbated by the changes 1o the PPBS undertaken by Secretary Rumsfeld. a second way that
DoD tackled shortfalls. By combining the program review and the budget review, his changes in
theory made the PPBS take less time and stay more current. In implementation, though, the
program issues have tended to get less attention and have therefore become less relevant. At
518, we conducted a critique of the Rumsfeld PPBS changes. We found that the result of less
attention 1o progsam review issues withered the tools of the PPBS and the FYDP. As a result, it
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has been casier for DoDD to aveid making the bard choices about requirements, programs, and
budgets, We recommended a return to the previous program and budget processes. Mr.
Chairman, 1 would be happy to provide this short €S1S assessment for the record.

The absence of a disciplined FYDP also hurts your ability in the Congress to evaluate the
shortfalls in DoD and to adjust the priorities in the defense budget, in accordance with the
constitutional roles of the Congress. You need a clear straightforward projection of the Defense
Program in order 1o judge the balance of requirements to programs and resources,

A third way DoD has addressed shortfalls is the adjustments made by Secretary of Defense
Robert Gates in his FY 2010 budget, as announced last April and as reflected in the FY 2010
National Defense Authorization Act recently passed by this Congress. Secretary Gates’
reductions and cancellations made headlines, but they did little to fix long term budget shortfalls.
Nearly every one of his reductions was offsei by an increase elsewhere, leaving little in the way
of overall FYDP savings. We should not be surprised at this, because it is of course exactly what
the Secretary said he was doing — changing the focus of defense spending from the old ways of
conventional warfare 1o the new demands of what he called “irrepular warfare.,”

The Solutions

Absent a new or expanded engagemeni of forces, defense budgets will begin to decline next year
or the year after that, and when budgets decline, shortfalis become worse. The FYDP and the
PPES are the tools DoD has used throughout its history to identify shortfalls and prioritize scarce
resources, and they have been neglected. 1t might seem then that the solution is easy: fix the
toals. OF course, it"s not that simple.

The forces that drive those shortfalls are powerful, and the choices they present us are stark, The
prime driver behind defense spending is the size of the force. Today’s defense budget, despite its
historicatly bigh level, is not enough to pay for the people, their benelits and support, and the
equipment needed. CBQY's projections make that clear.

The challenge is not spending more money. The ehallenge is idemifying (he requirements, based
on the threals we face and the forces we need to respond 1o those threats, and then figuring out
how best 1o fund those requirements, with what priorities. Shorntfalls have always existed, and
they will continue to exist. The question has always been, “how much is enough?” The issue has
always been how much risk can we accept and how we allocate that risk to different threats.

Will the Quadrennial Defense Review lay this out for us? That's what we expect it to do. The
process inside DoE) has not been transparent enough for us to say that the QDR will answer the
question for us of how much Defense do we need. My own suspicion is that the QDR will leave
too many questions unanswered. | recently asked one of the Service Chiefs whether he had
sufficient guidance from Secretary Gates to build his Y DP along the rebalancing lines that Mr.
Gates has emphasized. His reply was that he hoped to get that guidance from the QDR. I fear he
will be disappeinted,
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Ultimately, there is oniy one path to a solution, Do} musi define and articulate its force
requirements, pay for what it can to meet those requirements, {ay out the shortfalls and the long-
term program in the FYDP, and propose that to Congress in the FY 2011 budget and the
associated oulyears. There is no shoricat to this process, and there is no easy fix. We either have
1o provide the resources needed to meet force structure and requirements, adjust the overall size
of the force, constrain the requirements for their use, or Jive with more risk than we want.
Regardless of which path we choose, we need 1o revitalize the 1ools of a fiscally disciplined
Defense Program, program review, and FYDP. There is no other real selulion.

The Four Per Cent “Solution” Won't Work

Some have suggested that we can skip the hard werk of defining requirements and making the
priority tradeoff decisions to fit them into a budget. They suggest that we can make this work
easy by tying the level of the defense budget to a percentage of the Gross Domestic Product,
There is an obvious and seductive appeal to this solution, but here is why it won't work from my
perspective.

1. Fixing the defense budget as a percentage of GDP is an arbitrary, variable figure that
neither relates 1o force size or threats. It does not reflect DoD) requirements or what DoD
should spend.

2. The percentage-of-GDP approach masks real changes in DoD spending. In times of fast-
tising GDP, the percentage may decline even as real spending increases. The reverse
could happen when GDP shrinks.

3. The effect of supplementals on defense spending over the Jast decade has blagred the
baseline. Including supplementals, defense spending today is at 4.7% of GDP - yet we
still have shortfalls, and we are not dealing with them. In fact, the percentage-of-GDP
approach could reduce our flexibility 1o respond to shortfalls, All 100 often, congressional
ficors become ceilings.

4. One of the lessons of Iraq and Afghanistan is the gap between DoD capacity and the
capabilities of the rest of the federal government. By focusing solely on DoD rather than
on natlional security capability as a whole-of-governmemt issue, the percentage-of-GDP
approach undermines the need (o get more capability into the Departments of State,
Commerce, Treasury, Justice, Agriculture, USAID, ctc. The inability of those agencies to
perform their missions in support of expeditionary operations has put additional burdens
on Dob. Those burdens will be made worse, not better, under the percentage-of-GDP
approach.

3. Another lesson of Iraq and Afghanistan is the need for alliances and partners in our
giobal missions. Fixing defense spending without leaving room for encouraging more
integration with our allics and coalition partners could undermine our efforts at burden-

sharing.
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6. The debate on federal spending is more than just defense. The constitutional roke of the
Congress is to assess and determine, on behalf of the people, the “opportunity cest™ of
defense spending, That is the real message of President Eisenhower's focus on the size
and nature of the defense budget and of the naticna) tradeo(fs that budget represents,
from the perspective of what makes America truly strong.

Conclusion

My bottom line is that there is only one way to budget for defense in a way that makes sense, and
that is for the Administration to illuminate the threats and sei the requirements, 1o define the
Defense Program that meets those threats and addresses those requirements, to make the priority
tradeofts that produce a defense budget and FYDP, to articutate the inherent risks to mission and
to costs and schedules, and 10 tum it over to Congress to make the final decisions. This is hard
work, and there is no shortcut to this process. Failing to engage in a disciplined process will
make today’s shortfalls worse. but there is bope here. Both Congress and the Executive Branch
recognize the depth of the issues, and Congress and this Committec have clearly indicated their
willingness to work with the Administration to meet thesc challenges.

Mr. Chairman, Congressman McKeon, and Members of the Commitiee, that concludes my
remarks, and [ look farward to your questions and our discussion.
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1 want to thank Mr. Skelton, Mr. McKeon and the members of the committee for
inviting roe to testify. As an alummus of the committee staff, it 1s a special pleasure 1o
return 1o my old haunis. This commitiee continues to stand as a beacon of
professionalism and collegiality among members dedicated first to doing the people’s
business — and their most important business: defending America.

I further appreciate the opportunity to talk to you at a critical time on a most
critical subject. For those who believe that American strength is the best guarantee of
international peace, global prosperity and the hopes of free people. the disparity between
what we ask of those in uniform and the resources they have to fulfill thetr many
missions is disturbing. The commitment of those in our armed services is not in doubt;
mdeed, if this hearing had been held on September 12, 2001, and we had known what the
intervening years held in store for the 11.5. muilitary, we would have unanimously
predicted that the force would break, That it has not breken — yet — is something of 2
miracle. But miracles are not a method. What is 1 doubt is whether our commitment to
the mission begins to match theirs.

My testimony will be an attempt to answer three questions about long-term
defense budget trends since the end of the Cold War: First, what are the trends within the
defense budget? Is there a healthy and sustainable balance among the costs of personnel,
operations and maintenance, research and development and procurement accounts?
Second, how does overali defense spending compare to other budgetary, fiscat and
ccopomic trends? Is there a healthy and sustainable balance of defense spending relative
to other government spending and consistent with continued economic growth? Finally,
and rmost important, are military budgets and forces adequate to meet U.S. national
securily strategy goals? Is there a health and sustainable balance between our strategic
ends and our military means?

Before anatyzing what has happened internally to U.S. defense budgets, | want to
establish the facts of the case, not just in regard to the post-Cold War period but the post-
Warld War Il era. This is the right way to frame the question, because what we really
need to know is not just how much it cost to defeat the Soviet Union but how much it
costs to maintain the U.S. guarantee and protection of the libersl, intermational order that
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has defined the world since World War Il until today. And, as 1 wiil argue in the
conglusion of this testimoeny, this remains the yardstick by which we should measure our
defense requirements and budgets going forward.

Two additional program notes: in my iestimony I will measure defense spending
as a pereentage of U.S. gross domestic product whenever possibie. [ regard this as the
most reliable yardsiick to compare budgets over time, in that it represents the
“opportunity cost” of defense relative to the economy as a whole. In 2 dynamic and
growing cconomy, even “constant dollars™ do not adequately capture the political
clements of defense budget decisions, or reflect the level of sacrifice that Americans are
willing to make. Second, in dealing with budgets of the post-9/1 } period, T will
distinguish between the “baseline™ budget - those figures that capture the costs of raising,
training and mnitially equipping the force — and the wartime costs covered by
suppletnental appropriations. To the Treasury or the taxpayer, it is true that a dollar spent
is a dellar spent, no matter how it is accounted for. On the other band, if we are to
measure our level of preparedness across time, then baseline budgets are the most
appropriate numnbers to compare. A footnote: my figures will be, for the most part, those
publisked by the Office of Management and Budget.

To begin: at the height of World War 11, from 1943 to 1943, military spending
consumed slightly more than 37 percent of U.S. gross domestic product, but as the war
came to an end, the traditional American post-conflict demobilization set in and spending
quickly fell to 3.3 percent of GDP int Fiscal Year 1948 — less than ene-tenth as much,
With the beginning of the Cold War, the promulgation of the Truman Doctrine, the
devetopment of the strategy of containment and the guidance of NSC 68, the United
States began to rearm, in 1951 devoting 7.4 percent of its wealth to defense. The
outbreak of the Korean War drove defense spending as high as 14 percent of GDP.

President Eisenhower came to office promising to ¢nd the conflict in Korea and
rein in the “military industrial complex.” He embraced the Cold War commitment and
the basic containment strategy, but looked for less-costly military means and found them
in the form of nuclear weapons and the doctrine of “massive retaliation.” But while the
Eisenhower reductions represented almost a 30 percent reduction in defense spending, the
overall level rentained above 10 percent of GDP until the final year of his administration.

The Kennedy-Johnson years saw a continued dip i expenditures that only ended
with the escalationt of the Vietnam war. Still, defense spending represented 9.4 percent of
GDF in 1961 and 9.4 percent of GDP in 1968, the height of the Vietnam buildup; the low
point was 7.5 percent of GDP in 1965, After Vietnam, defense spending was gradually
reduced to a further low of 4.6 percent of GDF in 1979 — the year of the Soviet invasion
of Afghanistan, the year of the Iranian hostage crisis, the seizure of the Grand Mosque in
Meccea and the year that Saddam Hussein came to power in [raq.

The Reagan buildup peaked at 6.2 percent of GDP in 1986 and then slid to its
Cold-War “close™ in 1992 at 4.8 percent, also the year of Operation Desert Storm.
President Clinton oversaw the post-Cold War drawdown, with U.S. armed forces
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essentiatly reduced by one-third and spending dropping to an even 3 percent of GDP.
Through the Bush years and into the first year of the Obama Administration, FY 2010,
“baseline” defense spending - that is, the core defense budget not including war-related
costs — has risen to about 3.6 percent of GDP. War-time costs have averaged just about |
percent of GDP, though with the Iraq surge and perhaps now with some kind of surge in
Afghanistan, and with the slowed economic growth, war costs may rise to a level of
about 1.2 percent of GDP.

In sum, the general pattem is this: the overall “baseline” cost of the U.S. miljtary,
carrying out its giobal mission, has become cheaper and cheaper: during the 1950s this
baseline posturc cost about 9 percent of GDP, during the 1960s 1t fell to about 7.5
percent, during the 1970s to about 5 percent, and during the 1990s to about 3.5 percent,
where it remains.  Only the Reagan years interrupt the general pattern of peacetime
defense declines, and that increase was but 1 percent of GDP, for a period of five years.

Further, the cost of America’s wars has likewise been reduced: Korea cost about 3
percent of GDP, Vietnam about 2 percent, and the “Long War™ campaigns in Iraq and
Afghanistan a little more than | percent; ne other conflict, not even Desert Storm, makes
any macrpeconomic imprint.

Altogether, the costs of American primacy have been low and generally getting
lower over time. That doesn’t mean that it will ever be thus, but it does suggest that the
preservation of Amecrican primacy is entirely affordable.

The Post-Cold War 'Cap’ on Defense

This quick historical summary also makes plain that there has heen a de facro
“cap” on baseline defense spending for the past 15 years, instituted by the Clinton
Administration, confirmed by the second Bush Administration and that is reflected in the
Obama Administration’s budget plans; Chinton reduced Pentagon spending to 3 percent
of GDP; Bush bumped it te 3.5 percent, and Obama’s plan 10 “freeze” the defense topline
will sce the level fall again to 3 percent at the mid-point of a projected second term in
officc.

Naturally, the fall in military spending from the end of the Reagan term through
the 1990s had many effects: the size of the Cold-War force was cut by a quarter to, in the
Army’s case, about a third. Bui there were deeper cuts in weapons research and, most
critically, procurement; the 1990s guickly became known as a “procurcment holiday,”
and this was reflected in several rounds of defense industry consolidation. Both
Democratic and Republican administrations strove mightily to preserve the all-volunteer
force, which not only had proved itself a highly capable military instrument, but was
essential 1o preserving domestic social harmeny; no one wanted a return to the draft or a
conscript force.

Within an essentially fixed budget top line, the increasing emphasis on people
gradually began to have larger, unanticipated debiiitating effects. As the Rand Corp. has
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written: “Besides good [basic] pay, careerists demanded guality-of-life bencefits such as
good housing, child care, health benefits, family advecacy programs and military stores.”
An all-volunteer force had to be “family friendly,” and to offer people in uniform
something that resembled the kind of life the rest of us came to take for granted; military
servicemembers were to be included in the American Dream.

Over time — and paralleling civilian experience — personnel costs and benetits
have consumed an increasmg slice of a fixed defense pie. Stephen Daggett of the
Congressional Research Service has calculated that the costs of military pay and benefits,
even after adjusting for inflation, have risen from $55.000 per individval servicemember
in 1998 to $80,000 in 2009. When health care costs are included, the figure rises to more
than $100,000 per ycar. That's before training or equipping anyonc - these arc just the
costs of being present.

Again reflecting civilian trends, the most rapidly rising personnel-related costs are
health-care expenses. At the end of the Cold War - when the force was much larger —
health care accounted for about 4 percent of defense spending. During the Bush years,
that doubled and current wrends would take it to 12 percent by 2015, Most of this increase
is due to a single benefit, "TRICARE for Life,” enacted m 2001. This extended the
benefits of the military health insurance program to members, their tamilies and survivors
of their lifetimes; formerly, they were transferred to Medicare coverage upon reaching
age 65. Thus, the GAO has found that TRICARE costs have been growing at an annual
rate of 16 percent, doubling the cost to the defense budget from $17.4 billion in FY 2000
to $35.4 billion in FY2005. Prescription drug costs are rising ¢ven more rapidly, ripling
in the same period.

The expansion of benefits continnes. The 2008 “Post-9/11 Veterans Educational
Assistance Act,” a kind of new “GI Bill” extending educational benefits to those who
have served since 9/11, will cost about $52 billion dellars through 2018, according to the
Congressional Budget Office.

I am not arguing that these benefits arc not deserved nor that they do not
contribute to military effectiveness: the amazing resilience of the current force through
the trials and multiple deployments of Iraq and Afghanistan is far more than personnel
experts might have anticipated, and no doubt these benefits played some part in that. If
nothing else, they arc an expression of moral gratitude from the many who do not serve
to the few whe do. Nevertheless, these benefits consume an increasing slice of the
Pentagon's baseline budget. In 1985, at the height of the Reagan buildup {and with a
much larger force), the Pentagon spent 31.42 in weapons procurement for every dollar it
spent on personnel. By 1998, at the depth of the Clinton drawdown, the sitnation was
more than reversed: for every procurement dollar, the Pentagon spent $&.35 on personnel.
The 2001 defense budget, reflecting the initial adjustments of the Bush Administration
but prior to the 9/11 attacks, had a procurement-to-personnel rate of 1:1.22. In sum, we
take better care of our soldiers, sailors, airmen and Marines when they’re at home than
when they're at war, where a good weapon is the best form of health care.
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The Rest of the Picture

But these shifis among accounts within the constrained defense budgets of the
post-Cold War period are only a part of the story, Consider this snapshot of federal
spending in 1992: total federal spending claimed about 22 percent of GDP. Defense
spending was 4.8 percent, and “non-defense discretionary” programs — that is, domestic
programs voted on by the Congress -- to 3.7 percent. Social security accounted for 4.6
percent, while Medicaid, Medicare and other entitlements took a further 6.4 perceat of
GDP. Servicing the national debt added 3.2 percent, for a total of 14.2 percent in
mandatory spending. In sum, not only was defense spending beginning to fall, but other
forms of federal mandatory spending were on the rise, amounted to three times as much.

Now look at the situation in 2001, Federal revenues claimed 18.4 percent of
American income. Defense spending had fallen te just 3 percent of GDP, now outpaced
by non-defense discretionary spending at 3.4 percent. Tuckily, economic growth had
momentarily reduced the burdens of mandatory spending, with the cost of entitlements
holding steady but interest payments down to just 2 percent of GDP. While the active
defense establishment had remained small, the United States might have mobilized its
wealth to expand its military power., Yet despite the anacks of September 11, the Bush
Administration refused to systematically rebuild the armed services.

Fast-forward to 2016, using numbers released by the administration as it rolled
out its budget plan this spring — and before even a guess at the final effects of any health
care legislation could be taken inte account. Thanks to the presumption of a rapid and
sustained recovery, the White House predicted that federal spending will be held 10 22.4
percent of GDP in 2016. Alas, the administration will have been borrowing a lot of
mongy in the interim, and so the total debt will have grown from 40 percent to about 76
percent of GDP. Total mandatory spending in that year - social entitlements plus debt
service — accounts for 22 percent of GDP, demestic discretionary programs about 4.2
percent of GDP, while baseline defense spending drops a shade below 3 percent.

At this point, the nation’s ability to rcbuild the armed forces could be in serious
question. Entitlements and debt will ¢laim all but a small portion of federal revenues.
Ahlmost all annual appropriations — not, of course, including any wartime or other
“emergency” appropriations — would require further borrowing. While the relationship
between finance and strategy is a complex one — at the height of the Napoleonic wars,
Great Britain’s debt was 250 percent of annual GDP - the accelerating growth of
entitiements is unquestionably a threat to the ability to mobilize the American economy
for military purposes. At the beginning of the Korean War, entitlement costs were 0.3
percent of GDP; in 1968, at the apogee of the Vietnam mobilization, entitlements were
less than 5 percent; at the height of the Reagan buildup, they were about 9 percent of
GDP. As these costs continue to grow and indeed are accelerated by the aging of the
“Baby Boom™ generation and the addition of further entitlements, the ability to
regenerate military power will atrophy.
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Implications for Strategy

These trends would be bad enough news if the effects were limited to the nation’s
finances and economy more breadly. Many Western European nations have found
themselves in similar circumstances, but the geopolitical consequences of Europe’s
decline have been mild.

The consequences of American decline would not be the same. This is how the
Australian government put it in their recent defense white paper: “Of particular concern
would be any diminution in the willingness or capacity of the United States to actas a
stabilizing force. In circumstances whare a global transformation in ¢conomic power and
commensurate redistribution of strategic power continued o the point where its
cumulative effect required us fo alter our assumptions about the weight and reach of U.S.
strategic primacy,” the Australians would have to fundamentally reassess their situation.
Already, the white paper is intended as a “hedge™ against uncertainty about U.S. power
and purpose, not only in East Asia, but in the world.

‘When the Aussies start talking like that, we should take notice. The assumption
of “U.8. strategic primacy,” which our allics regard as a very good thing, rests upon a
number of pillars: a proven nuclear deterrent, assured access to and the ability 10 achieve
local supremacy across the “global commons™ - that is, the ocean, the air, space and,
increasingly, cyberspace - and a favorable balance of power in vital regions: continental
Furope, East Asia, and what we have come to call “the greater Middle East.”

There are new challenges to American primacy in all these areas. Europe's great-
power peace, bought afier a century of effort at great cost in blood and treasure, is
durable, but Russia’s inability to accommodate to its loss of empire remains a worry. In
the 30 years since the creation of the Rapid Deployment Joint Task Force, the precursor
to U.S. Central Command, the American military presence in the Middle East has
mushroomed, and our posture is no longer one of “offshore balancing™ but an “enshore,”
long-term stabilizing mission. And in East Asia, the engine room of future economic
growth, the rise of China and the surge in Chinese military power is sparking new
competitions, if not yet new conflicts. And the global nuclear balance is becoming more
complex and less stable: the bipolar, Cold-War “balance of terror” is giving way to a
multipolar, even more terrifying regime wherein all great powers but the United States
are modernizing and expanding their arsenals and where proliferation is putting nuclear
capabilities within reach of otherwise “derelict” states, to borrow a phrase form John
Quincy Adams; it is their weakness that makes them most dangerous.

This is the most ominous long-term defense budget trend of all: that the level of
investment will not match the level of threat or the level of our strategic need. The
requirement far outpaces any reasonable hope of internal reform. If we are to preserve
American primacy — and the remarkably peaceful, prosperous and free international
system that we have created — we must ot only spend smarter. We must try to restrain
our appetite for social entitlements. But most of all and first of all, we must reverse the
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trend toward decline, and rebuild our armed forces. The longer we postpone these
decisions, the more painful they become.
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CONGRESSIONAL AUDGET OFFICE Dougles W. Elmendor!, Directar
LLS.
Washington, DC 20518

December 31, 2009

Honorable Joha M. Spratt, Jr.
Chairman

Committee ot the Bodget
U.5. House of Representatives
Washington, DT 20515

Deay Mr, Chairman:

During my testimony before the Committes on Armed Services on November 18, 2009, you
asked me whether it was valid io estimate the cost of one soldier in Afghanistan or frag as
$1 million per year; and if not, what would be the proper way to approximate the annual
inerementsl costs for deploving troops to those theaters,

The $1 million figure is an gverage cost that can be derived by dividing the $65 billion requested
for operations in Afghanistan in 2010 by the estimated 68,600 troops that the Admipistration
planned 1o maintain in the Afghanistan theater (prior to the President's decision to send an
additional 30,008 troops 10 1hat country).

For a number of reasons, that estimate may not kald for the incremental costs of adding troops in
that theater, especiaily when the number of troops is changing significantty. On the one hand,
that estimate may be too high because not all costs covered by the budget request for overseas
contingeney eperations will vary in proportion to, or even at all, with the sumber of troops. For
example, operating funds for the defense agencies that support operatiens in Afghanistan
{Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF)) are unlikely to be affected by an increase in Army and
Marine Corps personnel in that country, and funding requirements for most procurement
progrems are also unlikely to be significantly affected.

On the other hand, a large increase of forces in Afghanistan {from about 33,000 troops at the end
of figcal year 2008 1o about 65,000 at the end of 2009, and prospectively to 100,000 in 2010}
could require a significant inerease in funding for facitities and infrastructure. Such
appropriations have comprised a relatively small portion of total funding for OFF in the past;
however, the incremental cast of infrastructure for each additional soldiey could exceed the
average cost implied in the originat fending request for 2610.

Recruiting, training, and equipping Afghan security forces at a faster rate—another pert of the
President’s new strategy—also could increase costs for those activities above the average cost in
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Henorable John M. Spratt, Jr.
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the budget request. The logistical challenges of supporting a larger number of personnel in a
Tandiocked nation with a difficult terrain such as Afghanistan could cause the incremental costs
of additional troops to be kigher than the average cost for current force levels in southwest Asia.

Thus, it is difficult to estimate the cost of a troop surge through the use of simple cost factors.
Instead, CBO is preparing two altemate paths for outlays resulting from overseas contingency
operations to be published in its Januery budget outlook report. At your request, CBQ is alsa
preparing an analysis of the cost of deploying 30,000 more troops to Afghanistan.

I'hope this information is helpfirl to you. If you have any additional questions on this topic, we
would be happy to address them.

Sincerely,

Mot &

Martthew S, Goldberg
Acting Assistant Director
Mational Security Division
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7+ Honorable Paul Ryan
Ranking Member
House Committee o the Budget

Honorable Tke Skelton
Chairman
House Committee on Armed Services

Honorable Howard P, McKeon
Ranking Member
House Committee on Ammed Services



